Coverage of the Cambodian Civil War and Genocide: A Peace Journalism Study Examining Select Journalist Accounts of 1970s Cambodia

Nicholas McKenzie

A Thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies of

The University of Manitoba in partial fulfilment of the requirements of the degree

of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Peace and Conflict Studies

University of Manitoba

Winnipeg

Copyright © 2019 by Nicholas Mckenzie

Abstract

This thesis examines how four select journalists – Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Sydney Schanberg, and Jon Swain – covered the Cambodian civil war and genocide (1970-1979). Schanberg and Swain were among the few western journalists present in Phnom Penh on April 17, 1975 when the Khmer Rouge captured the city; Becker and Dudman were two of only a handful of journalists permitted entry into Cambodia during the Khmer Rouge reign. These four journalists, therefore, offer unique accounts about events occurring within the secluded country and they wrote some of the most insightful journalistic analyses on Cambodia during this period.

The four journalists' articles are examined via a directed content analysis methodology, which takes its data characterization from the bi-modal peace and war journalism frame. Peace journalism is a relatively recent stream of Peace and Conflict Studies literature that examines how conflict reporting can be presented in a broader, more "truthful" manner, to include those elements that are usually excluded in traditional war reporting (the voice of non-elites, structural violence, etc.) The articles are analysed and discussed with an eye to considering what elements of peace and war journalism are present in these four authors' writings, and why the presence (or lack of) these elements is significant to their reporting and understanding of what was occurring in Cambodia. This thesis contributes to the growing discussion on peace journalism by emphasising two understudied areas in the literature; how individual journalists fit within the peace journalism framework, and how peace journalism can be applied to situations of extreme violence, such as genocide. Numerous direct quotations from these journalists' writings are included within the body of the thesis to directly address the lack of journalist voice within the current peace journalism literature.

Key findings from this study include: The presence of a number of peace journalism tenets within the authors' articles from the 1970s; the significance of access and the importance of a journalist having a deep understanding of a region undergoing conflict; and how determined neutrality and non-partisanship does not necessarily equal accuracy in journalistic writings.

Acknowledgements

Thank you to the University of Manitoba for providing me with two generous scholarships; the Graduate Scholarship and the International Graduate Student Entrance Scholarship. Without this financial support I would not have been able to move to Manitoba.

My advisor Sean Byrne, committee members Adam Muller and Andrew Woolford, and external examiner Heather Devere, thank you for all the feedback, commentary, and encouragement.

To my Winnipeg family – the extended Proctor-Johnson clan – thank you for all of the support, friendship and love you have given me over the past decade and a half. I think we all know that you were the main reason I moved to Manitoba. A special thank you to Lorelee and Howard Proctor, and Laura and Kerry Johnson who took me in and treated me like one of their own from day one.

A massive thank you to Sarah Sikorski and Daniel Spiteri for housing us as we finished our work, and to Donna McNicol and Peter Sikorski for your ongoing love and support.

My parents, Trevor and Lyn, even though you're on the other side of the world you were always prepared to listen and encourage, and without your support and love this journey may never have been completed.

Finally, and most importantly, thank you to my beautiful wife Ellen Sikorski. Meeting you made this experience worth it.

List of Tables

Table 1. Lynch and Galtung's War Journalism and Peace Journalism table	45
Table 2. Ting Lee and Maslog's additional language categories	46
Table 3. Categories for this study	47
Table 4. Categories for this study	66
Table 5. Breakdown of the Journalists' Articles by Peace Journalism Continuum	149
Table 6. Jon Swain labels for the "other side"	161
Table 7. Elizabeth Becker labels for the "other side"	161
<i>Table 8.</i> Sydney Schanberg labels for the "other side" – 1970-1974	162
Table 9. Sydney Schanberg labels for the "other side" – 1975	162
Table 10. Richard Dudman labels for the "other side" – 1970	163
<i>Table 11.</i> Richard Dudman labels for the "other side" – 1971-1979	163

Contents

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	iv
List of Tables	v
Introduction	7
Chapter One: The Cambodian Civil War and Genocide	12
Chapter Two: Peace Journalism, Genocide and PACS	36
Chapter Three: Methodology	61
Chapter Four: The Journalists and Their Accounts	70
Chapter Five: Peace Journalism Analysis of the Four Journalists' Articles	147
Chapter Six: Discussion	169
Conclusion	186
Bibliography	192

Introduction

During the 1970s, Cambodia was one of the most wretched places on earth. A brutal civil war, fought between government forces and communist-nationalist rebels, devastated the country during the first half of the decade. The victors in the war – the Khmer Rouge – upon seizing control of Phnom Penh in April 1975, proceeded to implement one of the most severe societal transformations of the twentieth century. Over the next four years, the Khmer Rouge experiment would cost an estimated one-and-a-half to two million Khmers their lives, as well as destroying much of the social and cultural fabric of Cambodian society. The destructive policies undertaken by the Khmer Rouge in the name of social transformation were genocidal and rank high among the worst crimes committed by a regime against its people from the last century.

Cambodia, as a neighbour to Vietnam, was considered a "sideshow" to the Vietnam war that was ongoing as the Cambodian civil war broke out and intensified.² The war in Vietnam had encouraged a number of writers to travel to Indochina to try and make a name for themselves by covering the conflict. Many of these writers went for the challenge of testing their courage in extreme situations.³ A few individuals, however, focused their attention on what was happening in Cambodia, choosing to live in and report from that country. Sydney Schanberg, Elizabeth Becker, and Jon Swain would emerge as noteworthy journalists through their coverage of the Cambodian civil war and genocide.

This thesis examines how select journalists covered 1970s Cambodia using a peace journalism frame. The journalists discussed are Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Sydney

¹ See e.g. Becker (1998); Ung (2000); Power (2002) 87-154; Ngor (2003); Mann (2005) 339-350; Kiernan (2007) 539-554; (2008a); (2008b); (2009); Chandler (2008) 255-276; Schanberg (2010) 63-111; Brinkley (2011).

² Shawcross (1987).

³ Knightly (2004) 441-443.

Schanberg and Jon Swain. These journalists were chosen because they wrote several key articles that highlight what was occurring in Cambodia at certain, crucial, stages of the war and revolution. Schanberg and Swain were present in Phnom Penh on April 17, 1975, when the Khmer Rouge took control of the city and expelled the population. Their reports offered the first look inside the newly formed Democratic Kampuchea. Becker and Dudman were among the only journalists permitted into the country when the Khmer Rouge were in power, and they were the only two journalists who did not write for communist publications. As such, their accounts were among the few first-hand witness records of life inside the secluded society.

Theoretical Lens and Significance of this Study

This thesis examines the articles from the four journalists using a bi-modal peace and war journalism framework. Peace journalism is a relatively recent philosophical approach to conflict reporting and is part of the larger Peace and Conflict Studies (PACS) literature. In its broadest sense, peace journalism promotes and encourages journalists to consider elements of conflict that often remain hidden from view, for example, by promoting the voice of non-elites, an exploration of potential peaceful outcomes, and a focus on the invisible effects of conflict such as the emotional impact on a population undergoing violence.

While peace journalism is a relatively recent stream of PACS literature, many of its concepts and ideas go back to the 1960s.⁴ Today, peace journalism scholars have codified certain categories that outline what constitutes peace journalism as opposed to what they consider more traditional war reporting.⁵ In doing so, advocates for peace journalism have

⁴ Galtung and Ruge (1965).

⁵ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Shinar (2009); Lynch and Galtung (2010).

attempted to create a framework for practical use by journalists who are interested in covering conflict via a deeper peace lens.⁶ This thesis explores what elements of peace journalism were present in the articles written by select journalists who covered Cambodia in the 1970s.

The broad research question for this study is: What elements of peace journalism were present in reporting from 1970s Cambodia? This question is considered via two significant streams of thought: (1) What elements of peace journalism were present among the writings of individual journalists; and (2) what elements of peace journalism were present in articles written during an example of extreme violence.

To date, the majority of peace journalism studies focus on the media source (for example, by studying a particular newspaper) for their analysis and remove the individual journalists who wrote the articles from the discussion. This thesis specifically sets out to address this gap in the literature and allows the voice of the individual journalist to come through as much as possible, via numerous direct quotations from their works, and through the discussion of significant passages that highlight their approach to reporting conflict.

This thesis also differs from the majority of peace journalism studies by considering historical rather than contemporary articles. By focusing on historical reporting this thesis broadens the peace journalism discussion since the events of the conflict are well known to scholars and other interested parties. In other words, there is less ambiguity about what occurred in 1970s Cambodia than in the more recent conflicts that have been analysed through a similar peace journalism lens.

9

⁶ E.g. Lynch and McGoldrick (2005); Lynch (2007); Lynch and McGoldrick (2013); Lynch (2014); McGoldrick and Lynch (2014); Lynch (2015); Lynch, McGoldrick and Heathers (2015); Abunales (2016).

The last point of difference from other peace journalism studies is that this thesis analyses a brutal civil war and genocide – i.e. extreme forms of violence. The acute nature of the violence seen in the Cambodian example helps to draw out significant distinctions, including tensions and gaps, between the philosophy of peace journalism and the reality faced by journalists who cover examples of extreme violence, such as genocide. One of the main goals of this thesis is to explore the tensions between the philosophy and practice of covering violent conflict.

Outline of the Thesis

Chapter one of this thesis offers an overview of the Cambodian civil war and genocide.

Chapter two presents the theoretical framework for this study. A bi-modal peace and war journalism frame is used for the analysis of the four journalists' articles. In particular, this chapter situates genocide and peace journalism within Peace and Conflict Studies. The latter part of this chapter discusses how some journalists who covered situations of extreme violence attempted to convey what they witnessed for their audiences back home. In this section, some of the tensions between the peace journalism philosophy and the practice of reporting extreme violence are explored.

Chapter three outlines the methodology used in this thesis. This chapter draws attention to the directed content analysis methodology and discusses its application within the study.

Chapter four is an extended context chapter that helps to explain much of the following content analysis. This chapter specifically sets out to present the voices of the journalists under discussion and offers numerous direct quotations and analysis of their written material, including their articles and later publications. The purpose of this discussion is to analyse key passages

written by the four journalists and to highlight their approach to reporting on the situation in Cambodia during the 1970s.

Chapter five is the content analysis chapter and it breaks down the articles from the four journalists to describe whether, and if so how, these authors fit into a war or peace journalism categorization. Specifically, this chapter considers and discusses what elements of peace journalism were prevalent in the writings of these authors.

Chapter six briefly discusses three elements that are hinted at through the body of this thesis, but are worthy of deeper consideration. This discussion involves an examination of how to consider refugee accounts; the issue of accessing the "other side" and the danger involved in doing so; and the use of culture as a means of causal explanation for extreme forms of violence.

Chapter One: The Cambodian Civil War and Genocide

Introduction

On Thursday, April 17, 1975 at approximately 6.30am,⁷ the Khmer Rouge marched into Phnom Penh victors in the lengthy and bloody Cambodian civil war that had raged the preceding five years. Upon victory, the new rulers of what was now termed Democratic Kampuchea turned the clock back to year zero, proceeded to evacuate the cities of people, insulate the country in a cloud of secrecy, and implement an extreme form of social revolution based on a unique strain of Nationalist-Communist ideology that stressed agricultural self-reliance. What followed was massive starvation across the country, torture and execution of Cambodians for even minor crimes under the new regime, and extreme paranoia from a leadership that feared greatly internal and external enemies. This chapter offers a brief overview of the Cambodian genocide, including the key factors which played a part in the Khmer Rouge emerging victorious in the Cambodian civil war.

The Origins of the Civil War

On March 18, 1970 Prince Norodom Sihanouk, the long-time, bon vivant Cambodian ruler, who was worshiped in much of the countryside as a kind of Angkorian god-king, was overthrown in a coup led by Lon Nol, Sihanouk's long-time police chief and military leader who was now prime minister, and Prince Sirik Matak, Sihanouk's cousin and rival for the throne. Sihanouk was popular because he had been the one to bring the country independence from the French in 1953, but he had alienated himself during the 1960s from both the left and right political, business, and intellectual figures in the country through various purges, nationalization

12

⁷ Schanberg (1975aah); Swain (1975h).

policies, and especially via his decision to reject United States aid and strike up a friendship with the Chinese.⁸

Underlying the reason for the coup, however, was his refusal to become embroiled in the neighbouring Vietnam War, and his determination to keep Cambodia neutral in the conflict. Sihanouk's policy stances in regards to the war walked a tightrope between open distrust of the United States, secret assistance to the North Vietnamese, and attempting to maintain relationships with all powers in the hope of keeping Cambodia out of the war. In walking such a delicate series of lines, Sihanouk managed to alienate all sides on the political homefront, none of whom were satisfied with the prince's attempts to create national policy that coalesced with his goal of neutrality. Moreover, the Cambodian economy began to struggle, in particular its rice exports, with taxable rice exports falling by two-thirds between 1965-1966, mainly due to the black-market trade in rice with Vietnamese communists and Saigon.

In 1966, Sihanouk, yielding to pressure, allowed the Vietnamese communists to ship weapons to Sihanoukville, Cambodia's seaport, and truck them overland to eastern Cambodia. ¹⁰ Largely, this was a decision made to ensure that the Americans did not attempt to blockade the Mekong river, one of Phnom Penh's economic lifelines. ¹¹ Lon Nol was placed in charge of this operation, and he skimmed off a large number of arms (apparently with Vietnamese approval for cooperation) in order to arm his soldiers in the event the communists won in Vietnam and then turned their attention to Cambodia. ¹² This, along with Sihanouk's refusal to take American aid after 1963 and his distrust of the Americans in general, irritated the United States, which pushed hard for him to change the policy of neutrality by claiming that it was tantamount to supporting

-

⁸ Becker (1998) 9-13; 100-104; Power (2002) 90-95.

⁹ Kiernan (2008a) 17.

¹⁰ Becker (1998) 102.

¹¹ Becker (1998) 102.

¹² Becker (1998) 102.

the communists. The Americans, for their part, hoped that Lon Nol would be far more malleable to their designs on the region.

In 1969, Richard Nixon became the 37th President of the United States, and although he had pledged to end the war in Vietnam, he instead expanded it into Cambodia. Concerned with the North Vietnamese units who were taking refuge in eastern Cambodia, Nixon ordered a series of secret bombing campaigns in the country which would develop into an important "sideshow" for the new administration.¹³ 3,875 sorties were flown in this secret operation codenamed Menu, with an estimated 161,000 tonnes of bombs being dropped – the civilian death toll from these B-52 raids is still unknown. ¹⁴ Following the March coup in 1970, which had the backing of the United States, in May, the Americans invaded Cambodia without informing the Lon Nol government, 15 in an "incursion" designed to wipe out the Communist sanctuaries. Some 31,000 Americans and 43,000 South Vietnamese troops crossed the border. ¹⁶ This was the moment that interest in Cambodia peaked for journalists who were covering the war, and led to many reporters crossing the border from Vietnam, or coming to the border from Phnom Penh, in an attempt to cover this invasion. ¹⁷ The communist forces would capture twenty-three journalists and only three would be seen alive again. 18 The danger involved for journalists attempting to cover the war would play a huge factor in the inability of western journalists to access Khmer Rouge controlled territory and examine the war from the other side. 19

_

¹³ Shawcross (1987).

¹⁴ Power (2002) 91-92; Kiernan (2008a) 18.

¹⁵ Kiernan (2008a) 19.

¹⁶ Power (2002) 92.

¹⁷ Dudman (1971); Kamm (1998).

¹⁸ Dudman (1971); Kamm (1998) 57-60.

¹⁹ CF. Knightly (2004) on the difficulty involved in gaining and maintaining access to the "other side" during wartime.

The Cambodian Communist Movement

By 1970, the Cambodian communist movement was growing. At times heavily reliant on Vietnamese support, but fearful of their larger neighbour and historic enemy, the Cambodian communists began to gain popularity and momentum as a nationalist/communist movement among the rural population of Cambodia. ²⁰ Following the 1970 invasion by United States (U.S.) and South Vietnamese forces aiming to destroy communist sanctuaries, Lon Nol reported that there was, in fact, an increase in the number of communist forces, a situation that he blamed on the "clean-up" operation of the American-South Vietnamese troops. ²¹ Sixty-five percent of the land, and thirty-five percent of the population were in the hands of the communists by 1971, with U.S. sources estimating that the insurgent movement numbered between 35,000 and 50,000 with some 10,000 soldiers. ²²

However, the insurgent movement within Cambodia was factionalized. According to some analyses, there were six factions within what was labeled the "Khmer Rouge" early in the war: the Stalinists (the followers of Saloth Sar); the Internationalists (the Hanoi-trained communists); the Issarakists (the Cambodian communist insurgents who did not go to Vietnam in 1954);²³ the Pracheachonists (the Cambodian communists who remained in 1954 and took part in the political process); the Maoists; and the Khmer Rumdoah (the followers of Sihanouk).²⁴ All of these factions had different ideas on how to go about ascending to power in Cambodia. By

²⁰ Becker (1998).

²¹ Kiernan (2008a) 18-19.

²² Metzl (1996) 5.

²³ In November, 1953, the French transferred power to Sihanouk, marking Cambodian independence. The various communist movements within the country that had fought for independence were left out of the 1954 Geneva conference that was called to put an end to the Indochina war (following the victory of the Vietminh at Dien Bien Phu). With the transfer of independence to Sihanouk, the communist movement split in various ways to regroup and/or attempt to gain power through different means. For discussion, see Becker (1998) 74-79.

²⁴ Metzl (1996) 5-6. For detail see Becker (1998) 26-113.

1973, following purges of the Cambodian communists who had trained in Vietnam and those who supported Sihanouk, the Saloth Sar faction had asserted control over the movement.²⁵

Saloth Sar

Saloth Sar, the future Pol Pot, was born May 19, 1925, in northern Kompong Thom province. His parents owned some land but were not part of the educated elite. However, they did have royal connections. Are spent a year in the royal monastery, followed by six at an elite Catholic school – never working in a rice field, nor knowing much of village life. In 1948, Sar won a scholarship to study radioelectricity in Paris. Arriving in 1949, Sar was to become acquainted with other Cambodians in Paris such as Thiounn Mumm and his three brothers, who had already laid the foundations for the Cambodian Marxist Circle in Paris. 29

Others with whom Saloth Sar would become friends with in Paris were the future leaders of the Khmer Rouge movement, Khieu Samphan, Son Sen, Ieng Sary, and Hou Yuon (who would become one of the movement's first victims after the seizure of power in 1975). This cohort of young Cambodians were pioneers in travelling to France for higher education, with previous generations attending French universities in Hanoi. As Becker discusses, this group, especially the likes of Sar and Sary, who were not from a solid elite background, had a sense of being "chosen" – an outlook which they would retain throughout their rise to power and subsequent rule of the country. 31

_

²⁵ Quinn (1989b) 217; Becker (1998); Metzl (1996) 6.

²⁶ Becker (1998) 51; Kiernan (2008a) 9. For detail, see Chandler (1992); Short (2005).

²⁷ Kiernan (2008a) 9-10.

²⁸ Kiernan (2008a) 10.

²⁹ Becker (1998) 54-55.

³⁰ Carney (1989); Kiernan (2008a) 11.

³¹ Becker (1998) 50-65.

In 1953, Sar retuned to Cambodia to a divided movement aiming for Cambodian independence. It was a void that Prince Sihanouk would step into and proclaim himself the father of independence when it was achieved a year later at the Geneva Convention. ³² Over the next two decades, Sar and his comrades would slowly morph their communist ideology into a unique brand of nationalist-communism, while remaining highly secretive about their mission. ³³ It would only be following their victory in April 1975, that Saloth Sar – who officially changed his name to Pol Pot in 1976, his *nom de guerre* – and the leadership of the movement would slowly reveal themselves to the Cambodian populace and the world as a whole. ³⁴

As the movement progressed, fear of Vietnamese dominance of the broader communist movement in SE Asia, and anxiety that they would take over Cambodia, would come to play a large role in the aspirational, and nationalistic, shift of the Khmer Rouge movement. As such, a number of purges occurred that removed those "distrustful" Khmers who had been trained by the Vietnamese during this period, which helped to eliminate elements of opposition to the Khmer Rouge movement.³⁵

The American Bombing Campaign

Through 1973, outside observers of the civil war largely lumped the Cambodian communist movement together with the North Vietnamese and Vietcong, which was considered part of a broader communist network that was not specifically Cambodian focused. ³⁶ This was true both of journalist reports and official intelligence, in spite of occasional attempts by individuals to draw attention to the changing face and intensity of Khmer Rouge strategy

33 Becker (1998) 66-113.

³² Becker (1998) 66-113.

³⁴ Becker (1998) 160; Chandler (1992) 7.

³⁵ For detailed discussion of this complicated history, see Becker (1998) 66-113.

³⁶ Metzl (1996) 8-9; Becker (1998); Power (2002) 95-100.

between 1970 and 1973.³⁷ During this period, the Khmer Rouge became more radical in their approach to socially transform the areas under their control by creating a conformist, Spartan, society that they would eventually try to replicate nationwide.³⁸

In the early years of the war, the Americans continued to bomb the countryside, for the supposed purpose of destroying four Vietnamese divisions that were attacking American forces over the border.³⁹ Owen and Kiernan have demonstrated that the 1969 Nixon bombing of Cambodia was actually not the start of the bombing campaign, as generally accepted, but an escalation of an already-existing strategy of carpet bombing.⁴⁰ Using data released by the Clinton administration, they note that Cambodia was being bombed as early as 1965 under President Johnson. Owen and Kiernan estimate that over 2.7 million tonnes of bombs were dropped on Cambodia between 1965 and August 1973, when the U.S. placed a congressional ban on the bombing, with at least half the bombs being dropped during the intensive campaign between February and August 1973.⁴¹ To put this into perspective, the Allied forces dropped just over two million tonnes of bombs during the entirety of the Second World War.⁴² This revised bombing total is a dramatic increase from the previously accepted total of an estimated 540,000 tonnes of bombs being dropped between March 1969 and August 1973 on the country.⁴³

This bombing campaign destroyed the Cambodian countryside, razed villages, and frayed the nerves of the Cambodian rural population who were terrified of the bombing.⁴⁴ It is estimated

-

³⁷ Power (2002) 95-100.

³⁸ Becker (1998); Power (2002) 95-100.

³⁹ Shawcross (1987). Kiernan (2008a) 24-25.

⁴⁰ Owen and Kiernan (2006).

⁴¹ Owen and Kiernan (2006).

⁴² Owen and Kiernan (2006).

⁴³ E.g. Power (2002) 94.

⁴⁴ E.g. Schanberg (1973v); (1973w); Swain (1975h).

that at least 150,000 civilian deaths resulted from this extended bombing campaign, ⁴⁵ and created conditions which forced large numbers of the rural population to flee to Phnom Penh, which swelled to a population of over two million people from its pre-war total of around 600,000.⁴⁶

Moreover, by 1973, inflation was running at 275 percent, and forty percent of roads, along with one-third of all bridges were no longer usable. 47 Export sales from Cambodia virtually ceased to exist.

The Cambodian rural population feared greatly these bombing attacks, and the Khmer Rouge used the damage caused by the bombs as propaganda in an effective recruitment campaign which helped swell their ranks. 48 Indeed, it may be that the U.S. bombing campaign was the number one reason that the Khmer Rouge were able to expand their power among the Cambodian countryside.⁴⁹

At the same time that the power of the insurgents was growing, on the government side, corruption and poor leadership were eroding the façade of a government-led military capable of stopping the insurgents, despite backing from the United States.⁵⁰ The government troops, which included children,⁵¹ often went unpaid, untrained, and served as cannon-fodder for the more disciplined insurgent force. 52 The generals and top staff, on the other hand, skimmed vast amounts of money supposedly for the troops via various means, including the creation of "phantom soldiers" to make their units appear numerically larger than they were. 53 Moreover, the superstitious nature of the leadership, and Lon Nol in particular, who allocated resources towards

⁴⁵ Owen and Kiernan (2006); Kiernan (2008a) 24.

⁴⁶ Metzl (1996) 4.

⁴⁷ Metzl (1996) 6.

⁴⁸ Power (2002) 94-95; Kiernan (2008a) 16-25. Shawcross (1987).

⁴⁹ Shawcross (1987). Cf. Kiernan (1985).

⁵⁰ By 1973, US aid accounted for 95% of the government income: Metzl (1996) 6.

⁵¹ Schanberg (1972g); (1974t).

⁵² Becker (1998) 100-160; Kamm (1998) 66-67; Power (2002) 93-94.

⁵³ Schanberg (1973k); (1974l); (1975al).

satisfying this part of his personality, perhaps most famously by having airplanes sprinkle blessed sand around Phnom Penh in 1972 to ward off the enemy, played a part in the erosion of confidence among the American military personal in the Cambodian government's fighting ability.⁵⁴ The corruption, poor battle strategy, and the often unnecessary sacrifice of lives, led to vast amounts of desertion and unenthusiastic fighting by those who did not flee the insurgent forces.⁵⁵

In August 1973, Congress ordered the end of the U.S. bombing campaign in Cambodia, and the official American military presence withdrew from the country. Nominally, the Cambodians were left to fight the insurgent forces on their own; however, there appears to have been at least some military advising from the U.S. embassy in Phnom Penh despite the congressional ban. ⁵⁶ With the American bombing stopped, the insurgents were able to slowly strangle Phnom Penh by capturing strategic locations along the Mekong river, depriving Phnom Penh of its major supply route, and taking over the country as a whole.

As 1974 rolled into 1975, it became increasingly clear that the Khmer Rouge were going to win the war.⁵⁷ In January 1975, the insurgents besieged Neak Luong, a key town on the Mekong river, and began cutting off the river as a supply route to Phnom Penh.⁵⁸ With the apparent inevitability of the Khmer Rouge victory, the U.S. Congress asked serious questions on the wisdom of financially (and politically) supporting what had become a lost cause.⁵⁹ On April

⁵⁴ Becker (1998) 120-129; Power (2002) 93-94.

⁵⁵ Becker (1998) 100-160.

⁵⁶ E.g. Schanberg (1973o). Becker (1974g); Becker (2017).

⁵⁷ E.g. Schanberg (1975ag).

⁵⁸ E.g. Schanberg (1975e); (1975f); (1975g); (1975h); (1975o); (1975r); (1975t); (1975v); (1975w); (1975ag). Swain (1975a).

⁵⁹ E.g. Schanberg (1975aq).

13, 1975, the official U.S. presence withdrew from Cambodia with the evacuation of the Embassy.⁶⁰ Four days later, the Khmer Rouge took Phnom Penh.

The Genocide

On April 17, 1975 the victorious Khmer Rouge marched into Phnom Penh, signalling the end of a vicious five-year civil war with the government forces, and the beginning of one of the bloodiest social revolutions of the last century. An estimated one-and-a-half to two million people died during the Khmer Rouge reign of terror, either through murder or on account of the horrific conditions placed upon them.⁶¹ On a per capita basis, the Khmer Rouge destruction of roughly a quarter of the Cambodian population within their three-year, eight-month, and twenty-day reign, makes the death toll one of the highest in recorded world history.⁶²

When the Khmer Rouge victoriously entered Phnom Penh on that Thursday morning, there was some cautious optimism among the locals and western observers who had remained in the capital. 63 Largely, this was an optimism grounded in relief at the end of what had been a particularly vicious civil war, with many atrocities committed by both sides, 64 and a belief that, however bad the Khmer Rouge may be, 65 the situation in Cambodia could not be worse than it was. This initial optimism was replaced by fear as a Khmer Rouge spokesman claimed that: "We did not come here to talk. We enter Phnom Penh not for negotiation, but as conquerors." 66

⁶⁰ Schanberg (1975ay). The British, along with a number of other embassies closed during March, as the inevitability of Insurgent victory became apparent. E.g. Schanberg (1975ao). Swain (1975f).

 ⁶¹ See e.g. Becker (1998); Ung (2000); Power (2002) 87-154; Ngor (2003); Mann (2005) 339-350; Kiernan (2007) 539-554; (2008a); (2008b); (2009); Chandler (2008) 255-276; Schanberg (2010) 63-111; Brinkley (2011).
 ⁶² Chandler (2008) 259.

⁶³ E.g. Schanberg (1975aah); Swain (1975h); Ponchaud (1978) 4-7; Bizot (2003); Schanberg (2010) 74-75.

⁶⁴ Becker (1998) 3.

⁶⁵ While U.S. officials were claiming that a 'bloodbath' was eminent, many non-government observers who remained predicted that this was an exaggeration. Cf. e.g. Schanberg (1975az); Swain (1998) 111-112. ⁶⁶ Schanberg (2010) 80.

The Khmer Rouge then proceeded to forcefully evacuate the city, which had bloated to a population of over two million people, 67 many of whom had fled to the capital to escape the fighting, for the purpose of implementing an agricultural revolution based on self-reliance. The Khmer Rouge turned the clocks back to zero and attempted to reconstruct Cambodian society. What followed was massive starvation across the newly named Democratic Kampuchea, torture and execution, paranoia, and an isolated regime of terror which is now remembered as one of the worst crimes against humanity of the twentieth century.

This section offers a brief summary of Khmer Rouge controlled Cambodia. It merely attempts to set the scene and outline some of the key phases and events during the period, April 17, 1975-January 7, 1979.⁶⁸ The following chapters deal more closely with an analysis of how this period was covered in the media.

The Forced Evacuation of Phnom Penh

In an attempt to transform the country immediately into an agricultural, self-reliant, paradise based on the vision of the Khmer Rouge leadership, the black pyjama clad cadres who had entered Phnom Penh in victory on April 17, 1975, ordered everyone out of the city. In the week following, the entire population of the capital was pushed into the countryside towards an uncertain fate. It was not only Phnom Penh that was forcefully evacuated – all towns and cities in Cambodia had their populations expelled into the countryside. ⁶⁹ The western observers who

⁶⁷ Kiernan (2008a) 48 notes that a census taken in February, 1975, totalled 1.8 million, and states that there is no evidence that the city's population was as high as 3 million, as claimed by leng Sary and accepted by many observers. Cf. Schanberg (2010) 43.

⁶⁸ For more detailed analysis, see especially, Kiernan (2008a). Also, Vickery (1984); Jackson (ed.) (1989); Becker (1998). For summary, see especially, Chandler (2008) 255-276.

⁶⁹ Kiernan (2008a) 31-64.

witnessed the evacuation of Phnom Penh, describe a scene of chaos, confusion, and occasional ruthless behavior on the part of the Khmer Rouge cadres.⁷⁰

Perhaps the most ruthless behavior witnessed in the initial part of the evacuation was the conduct of the cadres towards the sick and wounded who clogged up the city's hospitals and streets. According to most witnesses, these patients were forced out of the city, without mercy, to near-certain death.⁷¹ One witness to the evacuation, in what he calls a "hallucinatory spectacle" describes how the sick and wounded were the first to be forcefully removed from Phnom Penh – about twenty thousand of them – before the rest of the population.⁷²

However, Vickery has attempted to address the "shrill" descriptions of brutality against the sick and wounded, and argues that these patients were not simply pushed into the countryside to die, but that any attempts at evacuating the incapacitated was a crude but necessary attempt to cope with a hopeless situation.⁷³ In his view, the state of medical care in the last months before the end of the war was poor, with many hospitals being partly destroyed by bombing, along with there being a dearth of doctors, and an overflow of patients. For him, this indicates that "for the average person" the new regime did not necessarily mean a decline in medical care, because that standard was already so low.

Vickery's position is a hard one to maintain, especially when the descriptions of western doctors being forced at gunpoint away from their patients are taken into account.⁷⁴ While the Khmer Rouge ideology may have promoted a state of self-reliance, including in the medical

⁷⁰ Ponchaud (1978); Swain (1998); Bizot (2003); Schanberg (2010) 42-52. Cf. Ung (2000); Ngor (2003).

⁷¹ Ponchaud (1978) 6-7; Ngor (2003); Schanberg (2010) 44;

⁷² Ponchaud (1978) 6-7: "Thousands of sick and wounded were abandoning the city. The strongest dragged pitifully along, others were carried by friends, and some were lying on beds pushed by their families with their plasma and IV bumping alongside. I shall never forget one cripple who had neither hands nor feet, writhing along the ground like a severed worm, or a weeping father carrying his ten-year-old daughter wrapped in a sheet tied around his neck like a sling, or the man with his foot dangling at the end of a leg to which it was attached by nothing but skin." ⁷³ Vickery (1984) 75-78.

⁷⁴ E.g. Swain (1998) 146-150; Bizot (2003).

field, an area which they were severely under-educated,⁷⁵ this cannot excuse the brutality of forcing people who were being helped by medical professionals into the countryside, or, in Vickery's generous interpretation, to another medical location, when assistance was immediately present.

Some western observers, detained at the French Embassy and appalled at what they had observed during the forced removal of patients from the hospital, claimed that the cadres "have not got a humanitarian thought in their heads", while another witness claimed that the exodus was, "pure and simple genocide. They will kill more people this way than if there had been hand-to-hand fighting in the city."⁷⁶

It is unclear exactly why the Khmer Rouge leadership decided to evacuate the cities.⁷⁷ In Phnom Penh, the rationale given, in many instances, was that American B-52 bombers were about to raze the city, and that a temporary exodus would help save the city.⁷⁸ Some observers, sympathetic to the revolution and the Khmer Rouge, saw the evacuation of the cities "as the only way Cambodia could grow enough food to survive, break down entrenched and supposedly backward-looking social hierarchies, loyalties, and arrangements and set its Utopian strategies in motion."⁷⁹

Part of the puzzle is the fact that different sections of Khmer Rouge cadres appear to have been confused themselves about the evacuation of the city. Kiernan has outlined a number of cases where the different sections of cadres gave conflicting orders to individuals on the

⁷⁵ E.g. Becker (1998) 220; Ngor (2003).

⁷⁶ Swain (1998) 146; Schanberg (2010) 47.

⁷⁷ See Quinn (1989a) (1989b).

⁷⁸ E.g. Ponchaud (1978) 7; Quinn (1989a); 181-184; Ung (2000) 29; Power (2003) 88.

⁷⁹ Chandler (2008) 257. Cf. the comments in Swain (1998) 159. For a lengthy argument on how the cities were evacuated to bring the population closer to the food sources, see Hildebrand and Porter (1976). Cf. Chomsky and Herman (1977); Vickery (1984) 72-82; Herman and Chomsky (1988) 280-285.

evacuation, and appeared to be in conflict with each other.⁸⁰ Kiernan goes as far as suggesting that, perhaps, some Khmer Rouge were initially not even aware of the temporary evacuation order.⁸¹

Further confusing the issue is the secrecy of Pol Pot and the inner circle, and the contradictory statements made the few times the reason for evacuation were publicly addressed. In 1977, Pol Pot admitted that the evacuation of the cities was a carefully planned, premeditated action, and "was decided before victory was won, that is in February 1975." However, in 1978, Pot claimed that the "cities were not evacuated through a pre-established plan but were in conformity with the situation at the time" – that is, the shortage of food, and fear of an American plan to destroy their revolution and take back power. ⁸³ Ultimately, as Quinn notes, the inclusion of the sick and wounded in the evacuation, and the well-established checkpoints to capture any remaining Lon Nol officers, or other social classes the Khmer Rouge wanted removed from society, ⁸⁴ seem to suggest that the evacuation was planned in advance to achieve policy goals, rather than for any immediate security concerns. ⁸⁵ Moreover, the Khmer Rouge, in June 1973, had burned rural villages and hamlets under their control in order to force the peasants into their communal agricultural system. ⁸⁶ In this sense, the evacuation order was the realization of a nation-wide attempt at social re-formation.

While the evacuation order may have been premeditated, its implementation was initially haphazard. In some respects, this is perhaps to be expected. The Khmer Rouge leadership – *Angka*, "The Centre" – were still in the process of consolidating their power and playing their

_

⁸⁰ Kiernan (2008a) 39-44. Cf. Vickery (1984) 72-82.

⁸¹ Kiernan (2008a) 41.

⁸² Quoted in Quinn (1989a) 181.

⁸³ Quoted in Quinn (1989a) 181.

⁸⁴ E.g. Becker (1998); Ung (2000) 30-32; Ngor (2003).

⁸⁵ Quinn (1989a) 181.

⁸⁶ Quinn (1989a) 181.

cards close to their chest. Hu Nim, the Information Minister, recalled that he was informed of the plan only on April 19, 1975 – two days after the evacuation had already started. ⁸⁷ The transmission of the evacuation order took time, and it appears as though it reached different units in different versions, with some being informed that the "temporary" evacuation would be a lie, while others believed in the temporary nature of the order. ⁸⁸ This led to varying levels of severity in the execution of the order. ⁸⁹ For example, after describing the departure of the sick and wounded, Ponchaud comments on how he witnessed the departure of the rest of Phnom Penh. He notes that: "There was nothing very brutal about this first evacuation, a few shots in the air were enough to make up the minds of the unwilling."

Kiernan describes in more detail the inconsistent behavior of the Khmer Rouge during the forced evacuation. ⁹¹ It appears as though, in the initial stages of the evacuation, the Khmer Rouge cadres were, on the whole, not directly murderous or sadistic in a deliberate sense towards the general population writ large, but rather did not care to help the mass of people who were leaving the city, which left the young, old, and sick particularly vulnerable. ⁹² At the same time, there were many executions during the exodus, mainly of former Lon Nol officers and officials, and of those civilians who disobeyed direct orders. ⁹³ Kiernan estimates the death toll from the evacuation (including the executions) of Phnom Penh at around twenty thousand. ⁹⁴

After being forcefully evacuated from the cities, the urban population were re-settled in rural villages, where they were labelled "new people" (*brâcheachon tmey*), "1975 people," or

_

⁸⁷ Kiernan (2008a) 33.

⁸⁸ Kiernan (2008a) 33-34.

⁸⁹ See Vickery (1984) 72-82.

⁹⁰ Ponchaud (1978) 7.

⁹¹ Kiernan (2008a) 39-49.

⁹² See Becker (1998) 170.

⁹³ Ung (2000); Ngor (2003); Schanberg (2010) 91-92.

⁹⁴ Kiernan (2008a) 48-49.

members of the "April 17 group" (*puok dap brampir mesa*). The rural villagers who had resided in Khmer Rouge zones during the war, were called "old people" (*brâcheachon chas*) or "base people" (*brâcheachon moulâdthan*). The conditions these people faced varied depending on regional variations and circumstances. Generally speaking, the regions which had been under control of the Khmer Rouge the longest were the best equipped to deal with the directives of the Centre. However, the northwest – centred on the provinces of Battambang and Pursat – was one of the most productive agricultural regions prior to the civil war, and so it was to this region that many of the "new people" were driven in late 1975/early 1976. The demand for crop surpluses were heavier here than in other regions, and so were the sufferings that ensued.

The Revolutionary Goals of the Khmer Rouge

A month after the capture of Phnom Penh, on May 20, 1975, all military and civilian officials were summoned to a conference in the old sports centre in the northern part of the city. 99 The purpose of this five-day long meeting was for the Centre to distribute its political plan to those who would return to their regions and implement it. It was "the Centre's first major attempt to run its political writ throughout Cambodia." 100 As Becker notes, the organizational system of dividing the country into zones 101 meant that real power rested in the hands of the zone leaders, who were the source of supplies, and the voice of command and judgement for their areas: 102

⁹⁵ Hinton (2005) 9.

⁹⁶ See Vickery (1984) 64-188; Kiernan (2008a) 216-250.

⁹⁷ Vickery (1984) 100-120.

⁹⁸ Chandler (2008) 258-9.

⁹⁹ On this meeting, see Kiernan (2008a) 55-59.

¹⁰⁰ Kiernan (2008a) 55.

¹⁰¹ In the Khmer Rouge territorial administration, the country was divided into zones, which by 1975 included the Southwest Zone, the Eastern Zone, the Northeastern Zone, the Northern Zone (which was later divided with the creation of a Central Zone), the Northwestern Zone, the Western Zone, and a Special Zone around Phnom Penh. These zones were composed of several numbered "sections" or "regions". On the administrative divisions, see e.g. Vickery (1984) 66-69; Carney (1989); Becker (1998) 173-181; Hinton (2005) 19; Kiernan (2008a).

The combination of theories about peasant revolution and the peculiarities of the Cambodian War had produced this situation of not one party but six, not one army but six, and six party secretaries, six warlords, who were used to running their own territory.¹⁰³

This was to cause problems over the next three and a half years.

While there are no documents which survived this meeting (and very few members of the audience survived the regime), it appears that several major decisions were announced at this conference. The two certain ones were that the evacuation of the cities was declared to be permanent, and money, markets, and Buddhism were now prohibited. It is also likely that there was a directive to dispatch troops to the Vietnamese border, and possibly an order to expel the entire Vietnamese population from Cambodia. While communal eating was probably foreshadowed at this meeting, it was not ordered until 1976. However, medium-level cooperatives were now formed, consisting of entire villages, which ensured that the leadership had a more centralized character.

The Khmer Rouge aimed at a "super great leap forward" into what they hoped would be an unprecedented form of socialism. ¹⁰⁵ Their main focus was the increase of rice production, and the leadership created a target of increasing the average yield from one to three metric tonnes of rice per hectare, for the purpose of feeding the population, but also as a means of generating capital for their planned rapid development of industry. ¹⁰⁶ The entire population was mobilized for this purpose and work forces were divided and segregated by sex and age, and moved around

28

¹⁰² Becker (1998) 173-181.

¹⁰³ Becker (1998)174.

¹⁰⁴ Kiernan (2008a) 173-181.

¹⁰⁵ Hinton (2005) 8-10.

¹⁰⁶ Hinton (2005).

the country depending on the needs and whims of the leadership. ¹⁰⁷ Hundreds of thousands of Cambodians were moved around the country, especially to the northeast and northwest, which was supposed to have agricultural potential, but was also largely uninhabitable, requiring hard work to clear out the jungle. ¹⁰⁸ Thousands died from malaria, overwork and starvation. ¹⁰⁹

Forced to work ten to twelve hours a day to try and achieve the production target, many of the "new people" who were less accustomed to such demanding physical labor than their rural countryfolk, succumbed to malnutrition and overwork. Moreover, in order to meet the unrealistic expectations of the leadership, local cadres sometimes sent rice to Phnom Penh that should have been set aside to feed the people. He people 1111 By 1977 and 1978, famine was widespread throughout the country, with many survivors mentioning eating very little besides thin rice gruel. Despite the starvation, anyone caught stealing food was liable to be killed by the local cadres. Despite the starvation anyone caught stealing food was liable to be killed by the local

In the process of creating this new society, the Khmer Rouge destroyed the traditional elements of peasant, rural, Cambodian society which was based on familial relationships and Buddhism. ¹¹⁴ Loyalty was to be shown to Angka and Angka alone. Pagodas were destroyed or turned into granaries, and the monks were targeted as enemies of the regime. Showing traditional signs of faith, such as shaving one's head in gratitude, became incredibly dangerous and potentially deadly. ¹¹⁵

11

¹⁰⁷ Kiernan (2008a).

¹⁰⁸ Hinton (2005) 9.

¹⁰⁹ Chandler (2008) 264-265.

¹¹⁰ Chandler (2008) 264.

¹¹¹ Hinton (2005) 9; Chandler (2008) 264-265.

¹¹² Ngor (2003); Chandler (2008) 264.

¹¹³ Schanberg (2010) 93-94.

¹¹⁴ Becker (1998) 253-260; Hinton (2005) 9-11; Schanberg (2010) 93-95.

¹¹⁵ Schanberg (2010) 94.

Tuol Sleng

Tyrannical regimes are frequently remembered for the institutional, often paranoid, detention centres they create in the name of security. Oftentimes, these centres serve as a standin for a general understanding of what a regime is all about. ¹¹⁶ The Khmer Rouge regime is no different. The central interrogation centre, Tuol Sleng, also known as S-21, a site of torture and death, along with the nearby "killing fields" where the prisoners were buried or executed with a whack on the neck, has become a short-hand for trying to decipher the logic and reasoning behind the organizational terror bestowed on Democratic Kampuchea. ¹¹⁷

Tuol Sleng was once a primary school, and there is some irony in the fact that Kong Kech Eav – who used the *nom de guerre* Duch – who oversaw the forced confessions, torture, and execution of those supposed enemies of the cause, was a former schoolteacher. Tuol Sleng "became the nerve center of the system of terror." A suspicious leadership began to see enemies everywhere, and Pol Pot charged Duch with uncovering the subversive elements in the party and the country. Becker notes that: "Duch and his police force took on the powers of judge, jury, and executioners. Tuol Sleng ultimately became a monster out of control." 121

Some statistics give an idea of the increasing nature of paranoia on the part of the leadership. ¹²² In 1975, 154 enemies were killed – "crushed to bits" in the terminology of the Khmer Rouge – during first six months of S-21s operation; ¹²³ in 1976, this increased to 2,250; ¹²⁴

¹¹⁶ Becker (1998) 261.

¹¹⁷ On S-21 see especially, Becker (1998) 261-289; Chandler (1999); Dunlop (2005) and Hinton (2016).

¹¹⁸ Becker (1998) 261. On Duch, see especially, Dunlop (2005) and Hinton (2016).

¹¹⁹ Becker (1998) 263. Cf. Metzl (1996).

¹²⁰ The Centre became suspicious of cadre and higher-level officials when reports of unsatisfactory progress in the countryside were received in early 1976. Becker (1998) 263-268;

¹²¹ Becker (1998) 263.

¹²² Chandler (1999) 35-40.

¹²³ Metzl (1996) 20.

¹²⁴ Metzl (1996) 40.

according to documents kept at the Centre, this further increased to 6,330 in 1977; ¹²⁵ and Chandler estimates a total of 5,084 murders in 1978. ¹²⁶ The number of inmates varied depending on the purges undertaken by the Centre, ¹²⁷ and the vast majority of prisoners were young Khmer males of a rural background – the exact population that the revolution was supposed to be for.

While Tuol Sleng was at the centre of terror, more localised "killing fields" were also prevalent. ¹²⁸ Often, these killings were haphazard, and at the discretion of the local leadership. However, purges of party ranks would account for a large number of deaths. For example, the Eastern Zone cadres were purged in 1978 on accusation of being too sympathetic to Hanoi. ¹²⁹ By mid-April, 409 Eastern Zone cadres were detained at Tuol Sleng, ¹³⁰ while an estimated further 100,000 people were executed during this purge. ¹³¹ Moreover, one-third of the population was subsequently transferred to western Cambodia, where half would die of starvation and disease. ¹³²

The Vietnamese Invasion

The purge in the Eastern Zone was related to the fear of the Vietnamese. For Pol Pot, the Eastern Zone people were "Khmer bodies with Vietnamese minds" and needed to be destroyed. ¹³³ Tensions with Vietnam had been mounting, and 1978 saw conflict along the border. ¹³⁴ Following the purge of the East – which had helped create a stream of Cambodian

126 Chandler (1999) 36.

¹²⁵ Metzl (1996) 67.

¹²⁷ Chandler (1999) 36 estimates that approximately 14,000 prisoners passed through Tuol Sleng between 1975 and 1979.

¹²⁸ Ngor (2003); Schanberg (2010) 92-100.

¹²⁹ Chanda (1986) 250-255; Metzl (1996) 106-107; Becker (1998) 311-314; Kiernan (2008a) 369-376; 386-411.

¹³⁰ Kiernan (2008a) 393. Kiernan notes that the largest number of cadres from any other zone held at Tuol Sleng was 48, from the Northwest zone.

¹³¹ Metzl (1996) 106-107. Kiernan (2008a) 404 considers the figure of 100,00 "conservative" and states that the true figure is probably around 250,000 dead. Cf. Vickery (1984) 137.

¹³² Chanda (1986) 254; Metzl (1996) 106-107.

¹³³ Chanda (1986) 254. Cf. Carney (1989).

¹³⁴ See Becker (1998) 314-326. Cf. Dudman (1978a).

recruits to be trained in Vietnam as the vanguard for a planned Vietnamese attack¹³⁵ – the Khmer Rouge prepared to defend the nation against Vietnamese aggression, both real and perceived.¹³⁶ Part of the plan involved gaining the sympathy of a western audience by gradually opening up the country to select, external groups, initially friendly communist delegations, such as a group of Yugoslavian journalists in March 1978, and eventually, two western journalists, Elizabeth Becker and Richard Dudman in December of that year.¹³⁷

On December 25, 1978, the Vietnamese invaded Cambodia, and by the 7th of January, 1979, they had captured Phnom Penh. ¹³⁸ The Vietnamese set up a puppet government – the People's Republic of Kampuchea – centred on former Khmer Rouge who had fled during Pol Pot's purges. What followed was another decade and a half guerrilla war, fought by factions of Khmer Rouge who had fled into the jungles, backed by the Chinese, with tacit United States' support, ¹³⁹ until 1991, when the Khmer Rouge were blocked from the Paris peace accords. ¹⁴⁰

In 1992, the largest ever United Nations operation was undertaken to unite Cambodia in free and fair elections, yet the country struggled to maintain peace and was beset by corruption, political murder, and poverty.¹⁴¹ In 1997, journalist Nate Thayer tracked the reclusive Pol Pot into the jungles of Cambodia for his final interview.¹⁴² Maintaining innocence until his death, Pol Pot died in 1998, helping to put an end to the Khmer Rouge power struggles, but not the struggles of the country, nor the search for justice for what had occurred during the 1970s.¹⁴³

125

¹³⁵ Becker (1998) 316-317.

¹³⁶ On the historical enmity between the two nations, see Becker (1998) 327-363.

¹³⁷ See chapter four.

¹³⁸ On the invasion, see especially, Morris (1999). Cf. Bellamy (2010).

¹³⁹ E.g. Power (2002) 146-154.

¹⁴⁰ Kamm (1998) 157-200; Power (2002) 140-154; Brinkley (2011).

¹⁴¹ Power (2008).

¹⁴² Thayer (1998).

¹⁴³ E.g. Brinkley (2011); Hinton (2016).

The Search for Justice and the Question of Genocide

In 1998, the United Nations created a "Group of Experts" to examine the evidence from Cambodia in order to determine whether an international tribunal should be established to judge the Khmer Rouge crimes. 144 By this stage, a full two decades after the Vietnamese invasion that ended the Khmer Rouge reign, a general scholarly consensus had emerged that the Khmer Rouge were guilty of committing genocide. 145 Yet, even at this late stage in proceedings, there was discomfort in some areas related to labelling what took place during the late 1970s in Cambodia as genocide. Largely, this discomfort rested on two accounts: (1) whether the killings were aimed at a political group — and thus a group excluded from the UN definition, 146 which defines genocide as "acts committed with intent to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group;" 147 and (2) whether there was deliberate intent on the part of the Khmer Rouge to destroy identifiable groups within the country — even if certain groups happened to suffer relatively more than others. 148

The group of experts concluded in their report, published in 1999, that the Khmer Rouge should face charges for crimes against humanity and genocide. ¹⁴⁹ The experts noted that the evidence from 1975-1979 fits the UN definition in regard to almost all of the acts enumerated in the 1948 convention. However, they also noted the difficulty in determining whether these acts were committed with the special intent of harm to the groups outlined. ¹⁵⁰ The group would confirm that there was evidence of the requisite intent, supported by direct and indirect means. ¹⁵¹

¹⁴⁴ Kiernan (2008a) xxvii-xxxi.

¹⁴⁵ Kiernan (2008a) xxvii.

¹⁴⁶ E.g. Kuper (1984) 7-8; Mann (2005) 339-350.

¹⁴⁷ Article II of UN General Assembly Resolution 260.

¹⁴⁸ E.g. Vickery (1984) 144.

¹⁴⁹ Kiernan (2008a) xxvii.

¹⁵⁰ On the issue of intent within the UN genocide definition, see Schabas (2000) and Nersessian (2010).

¹⁵¹ Kiernan (2008a) xxvii.

In particular, the experts noted, as protected groups under the convention, the Muslim Cham population, along with the Vietnamese, and the Buddhist Monkhood, were targeted and suffered greatly at the hands of the Khmer Rouge. Indeed, some of the strongest evidence around the question of genocidal intent comes from the Khmer Rouge's intensely hostile statements and policy towards Buddhism.¹⁵²

In 2007, the Extraordinary Chambers in the Courts of Cambodia commenced for the purpose of the prosecution of domestic and international crimes committed by the Khmer Rouge. ¹⁵³ Due to tensions between the Cambodian Government and the United Nations around the feasibility of prosecuting former Khmer Rouge members for their crimes, this mixed tribunal – made up of Cambodian and international experts – took nearly a decade to get off the ground, and some thirty years after the Khmer Rouge were removed from power. ¹⁵⁴ As of 2017, the courts have convicted only three men – Khieu Samphan, Nuon Chea, and Kaing Guek Eav (Duch) – at a cost of three hundred million dollars. ¹⁵⁵ The two others who to date have faced trial, Ieng Sary and Ieng Thirith (Sary's wife), died before their trials were complete. ¹⁵⁶

Bringing Khmer Rouge leaders and cadres to justice for crimes committed primarily during the 1970s has been difficult for those who seek some kind of legal recognition and justice for the extreme nature of the crimes committed. ¹⁵⁷ Complicating the matter is the academic discussion around whether the events that occurred in Cambodia during the Khmer Rouge period warrant the genocide label, providing an additional burden of proof for the prosecution to

¹⁵² Kiernan (2008a) xxviii.

¹⁵³ Whitley (2006).

¹⁵⁴ Whitley (2006).

¹⁵⁵ Hinton (2016); Mydans (2017).

¹⁵⁶ Mydans (2013); Fuller (2015).

¹⁵⁷ Brinkley (2011).

attain. 158 Cambodia, today, still deals with the ramifications of the violence seen in the country during the 1970s. 159

Conclusion

This chapter offered a brief overview of what occurred in Cambodia during the 1970s.

The violence and civil upheaval of the five-year civil war laid the course for the subsequent genocide committed by the victors – the Khmer Rouge. The crimes undertaken by the regime in the name of societal advancement can be considered among the worst of the twentieth century.

The following chapters address how the civil war and genocide were covered by four western journalists who closely followed the country at various points in the 1970s. The next chapter is theoretical, and examines how genocide and mass violence fits into the Peace and Conflict Studies discipline, before moving to discuss the philosophy of peace journalism and comparing it to some of the approaches used by journalists who have been charged with reporting on situations of mass violence.

¹⁵⁸ Becker (2015); Dudman (2015).

¹⁵⁹ Kamm (1998); Brinkley (2011).

Chapter Two: Peace Journalism, Genocide, and PACS

Introduction

Peace journalism is an approach to reporting conflict which aims to expand the coverage to incorporate the many sides, voices, processes and events that occur during examples of societal tensions and violence. 160 Peace journalism is a philosophical approach that guides those charged with reporting conflict to look beyond a specific instance of violence and to consider a wider frame for their analysis. This includes considering peace processes that may be going on at both the elite and grassroots level, the alternative voices in conflict, solution-oriented reporting, and offering a deeper context to the events themselves.

Ultimately, peace journalism attempts to move beyond traditional war reporting and its focus on "good vs. evil", win-loss scenarios, body counts, elites, and the push for victory, to give an expanded and more realistic account of how conflict affects the particular region in which it occurs, and importantly, the effect of potential solutions and transformation processes. 161

This chapter situates genocide and peace journalism within Peace and Conflict Studies. In particular, it outlines the peace journalism approach to reporting conflict, before considering how some journalists who have covered situations of extreme violence went about their task, in order to draw comparisons and contrasts to the peace journalism philosophy. The following chapters highlight a number of those comparisons and contrasts through the works of the four journalists used in this study, and discuss the tension between the reality of covering extreme conflict and the philosophical approach peace journalism offers.

¹⁶⁰ Cf. Strobel (1997).

¹⁶¹ Lederach (1997); Lynch and Galtung (2010) 11-12.

Genocide and Peace and Conflict Studies

Genocide is an understudied area within PACS literature. ¹⁶² Broadly, Peace and Conflict Studies attempts to examine and analyse conflict through a lens of peace – how can conflict be resolved, managed, transformed, ¹⁶³ and expressed in such a way as to avoid direct violence and create the necessary conditions for what Galtung termed positive peace – peace as more than just the absence of war and only achievable when societal structures and conditions are built in such a way as to allow each and every person the opportunity to reach their full potential. ¹⁶⁴ The goal of much PACS research is perhaps summed up by the title of Johan Galtung's 1996 book: *Peace by Peaceful Means*. ¹⁶⁵

Peace and Conflict scholars recognize that conflict is an inevitable part of the human experience, and occurs naturally due to resource scarcity and human difference. Moreover, conflict can be constructive, and without social conflict

exploitative hierarchies would remain unchallenged; organizations would remain stagnant; relationships could not mature and develop; and the problems confronting groups, organizations, and nations could not be comprehensively considered, debated and solved.¹⁶⁷

Destructive conflict, on the other hand, destroys, injures, and harms people, infrastructures, institutions, the environment and more. 168

By its very nature, genocide is the epitome of destructive conflict. The goal of a genocide is to eliminate a group of people from society by destroying the victim groups'

¹⁶² Cormier et. al. (2011). CF. Jones (2012).

¹⁶³ Lederach (1995); (2003).

¹⁶⁴ Galtung (1969); (1996); (2012); Jeong (2000); Fisk and Schellenberg (2008).

¹⁶⁵ Galtung (1996).

¹⁶⁶ Boulding (2000).

¹⁶⁷ Kriesberg and Dayton (2012) 3. Cf. Kriesberg (2009).

¹⁶⁸ Rubenstein (2003) 58.

relationships – including intergenerational relationships – culture, and in many cases their lives, in an attempt to wipe them from the past, present, and future. ¹⁶⁹ In these instances of extreme destructive conflict, there is very little, if any, room for potential win-win outcomes to the violence. ¹⁷⁰

In this regard, PACS literature, at times, struggles to handle the form of genocidal violence, where a peaceful resolution, with the goal of positive societal transformation, is much more challenging than in less extreme instances of difference and conflict. ¹⁷¹ In part, the challenge arises because of the urgency of stopping the kind of violence seen in genocide situations – sustainable, forward looking, and peaceful societal transformations usually take time. During situations of genocide, the extreme nature of the violence often means that there is an intense time pressure to halt the direct violence by almost any means, *before* raising concerns around long-term, sustainable peace opportunities for the region undergoing extreme violence. ¹⁷²

Also, however, the difficulty is reflective of the tension within PACS between ideal and practical considerations in preventing, stopping, and transforming violent conflict. For example, Galtung's notion of positive peace has been criticized as being only attainable in a utopian society. ¹⁷³ On the flip side, scholars and advocates who focus more closely on achieving the absence of direct violence in conflict situations – what Galtung termed negative peace – are criticized for focusing too much on physical damage rather than on

_

¹⁶⁹ Card (2003).

¹⁷⁰ Fisher, Ury and Patton (2011).

¹⁷¹ Some exceptions apply: e.g. MacGinty (2006) recognizes the complexity involved in the transformation from war to peace.

¹⁷² Often, the solution to halting the immediate violence is discussed in terms of military intervention: e.g. Vulliamy (1994); Power (2002); Bellamy (2010). Contrast with Kuperman (2004).

¹⁷³ Fisk and Schellenberg (2008).

long-term and sustainable societal well-being, which includes a deeper examination of the hidden structures and ways of causing harm to others that lie beyond the overt.¹⁷⁴

Situations of genocide, due to the extreme nature of the violence within society (or between societies), with the intended goal of eliminating a group of people from a particular location, have moved beyond the borders of what much PACS literature aims to address – the prevention of and/or positive transformation of conflict and violence.

Genocide, as an example of violence *in extremis* lies beyond the pale in relation to potential societal transformation (at least, *peaceful* societal transformation). As such, by the time situations of genocide occur, much PACS theory has become redundant.

The vast majority of PACS literature aims to address conflict well before the level of violence seen in genocide is reached. In examining issues concerning less overt forms of violence within societies, such as, for example, potentially violent structural and cultural dynamics, the goal is to find solutions to these stress points before violence reaches its most destructive level. If we consider violence on a continuum, with genocide at the extreme end, then the goal of PACS is to find solutions and peaceful outcomes to conflict as early along the hypothetical continuum as possible, specifically in order to prevent extreme forms of violence such as genocide from developing in the first place.

Journalists have a role to play in the intervention and peacebuilding process during situations of extreme violence. However, questions remain around what exactly that role is. In situations of extreme violence and genocide, it is often too dangerous for local journalists to report directly on what is happening. ¹⁷⁵ Moreover, they potentially have more pressing concerns such as the safety of their families. International journalists, while they

¹⁷⁵ Becker (1974o); Keane (2006).

¹⁷⁴ Galtung (1996); Jeong (2000).

may not know as much about the local conditions as resident journalists, are charged with bringing situations of extreme violence to light for external audiences through publication of the events they witness in their reporting endeavors. Often, international journalists are able to travel more safely into dangerous areas on account of their different coloured skin or other identifiable difference from the targeted group population. ¹⁷⁶ In this regard, international journalists are, at times, some of the few people who can shine a light into what is occurring in closed off communities, regions, and/or countries. ¹⁷⁷ Once extreme violence has stopped, journalists who follow a peace journalism philosophy maintain attention on peacebuilding efforts that helps to keep the local population as a whole accountable by keeping the ongoing situation in the public record. Again, this encourages a stronger peace framework at the local level.

The impact of journalists and journalism in encouraging international grassroots activism – via protest, letters to political figures, etc. – to encourage some form of international intervention in situations of genocide or mass violence is heavily debated. This debate is often discussed in conjunction with the so-called "CNN Effect" – how the creation of a twenty-four hour news cycle impacts and encourages ordinary people in foreign countries (especially the United States) to "do something" about the global crises seen on their televisions. This study focuses on the front end of this question rather than on the impact of journalistic reporting, and highlights how individual journalists approached reporting on what they witnessed for this external audience. This study draws

¹⁷⁶ Keane (2006); Doyle (2007).

¹⁷⁷ Of course, in some conflicts the opposite is true, and international journalists are targeted because of their identifiable differences. For discussion, see e.g. Arnett (1991); Keane (1996); Knightly (2004); Hilsum (2018). ¹⁷⁸ Cf. Power (2002).

¹⁷⁹ For discussion, see e.g. Strobel (1997); Hammond and Herman (2000); Robinson (2002); Spencer (2005); Knightly (2004); Carruthers (2011); De Franco (2012).

attention to the ways and means that journalists who reported on Cambodia in the 1970s attempted to engage with their international audience.

In a similar fashion to genocide being an understudied form of violence within the broader PACS literature, discussions around the media coverage of extreme violence is also under-researched. Peace journalism is a relatively recent stream of literature within the broader PACS discipline, despite key facets of the philosophy being identified in the 1960s. While a number of recent studies have focused on conflict reporting, they focus on situations of violence that may be considered less extreme – that is, they do not focus on situations of atrocity or genocide. Like the wider PACS literature, peace journalism struggles to consider how genocide fits within the research goals of exposing and presenting the hidden opportunities for peace within conflict and violence situations. This thesis, through analysis of articles written during the Cambodian civil war and genocide of the 1970s, attempts to address this gap in the wider literature.

Peace Journalism

Underlying much of the concept of peace journalism is an article by Johan Galtung and Mari Holmboe Ruge that examines how four Norwegian newspapers covered The Congo and Cuba crises of July 1960, and the Cyprus crisis of March-April 1964. While the idea of the journalist as a "gatekeeper" of information was already widely accepted by the time Galtung and Ruge published their essay, these authors were concerned with what factors allowed some facts to pass through the gate and become news, while others are kept out of the story. Any story

on **~**

¹⁸⁰ Galtung and Ruge (1965).

¹⁸¹ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Dente Ross (2009); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Mandelzis and Peleg (2009); Shinar (2009); Lacasse and Forster (2012); Perez De Fransius (2014); Rodny-Gumede (2015).

¹⁸² Galtung and Ruge (1965). Cf. Harcup and O'Neill (2001); (2017); Joye, Heinrich, and Wöhlert (2016).

¹⁸³ White (1950). Cf. e.g. Herman and Chomsky (1988).

has an infinite number of potential facts that pass through some selection filter before they make the final story. Using the metaphor of an old radio dial tuning into a signal, Galtung and Ruge identified twelve factors which made an event a worthy candidate to become news.

The first eight factors dealt with "tuning factors" that allowed a particular signal (or story in the metaphor) to become strong and resonate with the intended audience. ¹⁸⁴ The frequency had to be within the range of the set; ¹⁸⁵ strong enough to be picked up; ¹⁸⁶ unambiguous; meaningful – (able to be slotted into pre-existing narratives); and consonant with what is expected. Following these factors came a series of paradoxes: The element of surprise helps; ¹⁸⁷ a signal that is already tuned in is more likely to be listened to moving forward; and the possibility of the new (a different signal is sometimes more likely to be picked up than the same-old story).

In addition to the eight 'tuning factors' the authors identify four other factors: ¹⁸⁸ Was the news about events in elite nations; did it concern elites; can the event be seen in personal terms, through the action of specific individuals; and was it bad news or good news – (bad news making for the best stories). The more of these twelve factors were satisfied by an event, the more likely that event would pass through the gate and become news.

Importantly, while these factors are telling, Galtung and Ruge do not claim that all of them need to be acutely present for a story to become news. They note that events missing some of these factors can compensate by including a high proportion of the others, which still allows for an event to be considered newsworthy. For example, if there is a natural disaster in a

42

¹⁸⁴ Galtung and Ruge (1965) 65-68. Cf. Harcup and O'Neill (2001); Lynch and Galtung (2010) ix-xii.

¹⁸⁵ Galtung and Ruge (1965) 66, expand with an example of how it doesn't make sense for a newspaper to record a single instance of a soldier's death in battle if one soldier is dying every minute – the paper would record the battle itself. Also, if it is a process, the process will not be recorded so much as some dramatic climax (e.g. the building of a dam goes unnoticed but its inauguration is well covered).

 $^{^{186}}$ Galtung and Ruge (1965) 66, give the example of amplitude – the bigger the dam the greater the coverage of its inauguration.

¹⁸⁷ Lynch and Galtung (2010) x: 'dog bites man' is not a story, but 'man bites dog' is.

¹⁸⁸ Galtung and Ruge (1965) 68-70.

peripheral country, it has to be very negative (e.g. potentially killing thousands) for it to become newsworthy, while one person's death can be newsworthy if the deceased is an elite person in an elite country. 189

In essence peace journalism counters the above twelve factors Galtung and Ruge identified as the main factors that lead to a story's newsworthiness. Peace journalism aims to go for the less newsworthy, cover non-elite nations and people as well as the structural causes of violence, and to focus on the positive, not simply the negative. ¹⁹⁰ In this regard, peace journalism is an extension of much peace theory – all of which attempts to shift the emphasis of analysis from a narrow focus of violent events, to a broader discussion of both conflict and the potential for conflict transformation.

From Galtung and Ruge's initial implorations for journalists to counter the factors they identified, peace journalism has evolved into a philosophical framework and array of professional techniques. ¹⁹¹ In their discussion of peace journalism, Lynch and Galtung break down what they determine to be the "low road" and the "high road" of how to cover conflict. ¹⁹² In their view, the "low road" – the road of "violence journalism" – reports a conflict as a battle and the battle as a sports arena. In this kind of conflict coverage, the two sides are represented as fighting in a zero-sum game where one side has to win, the other lose, and there is a clear beginning and end to the struggle. The connection to sports metaphors becomes more apt when one takes note of how often conflict metaphors such as attack, outflank, warriors, and so on are applied in sports commentary.

¹⁸⁹ Lynch and Galtung (2010) xi.

¹⁹⁰ Galtung and Ruge (1965) 84-85; Lynch and Galtung (2010) xii.

¹⁹¹ Lynch and McGoldrick (2005); Lynch (2007); Lynch (2014); Lynch (2015); Abunales (2016).

¹⁹² Lynch and Galtung (2010).

As the authors note, in conflict, there are rarely just two sides playing one game on the same field, using the same equipment, etc.¹⁹³ The "low road" of reporting conflict slips easily into trivialisation, where a complex process becomes reduced to two sides fighting over one goal. Often this can lead to Manicheism, where one party is certified "good", the other "bad", and the only alternative to just victory is immoral defeat.¹⁹⁴ The reduction of a conflict to this simple formula potentially leads to a misrepresentation of the reality on the ground, which can have serious consequences for any designs on a peace process,¹⁹⁵ or at the very least, it can encourage a misguided spirit of activism among a far-off population who want to stop (or punish) the "bad" side.¹⁹⁶

The "high road" for covering conflict moves beyond a narrow examination of a win-loss formula, to consider deeper causes, non-visible or structural factors, and the effect of conflict on all people involved – elite and voiceless, and is solution oriented rather than victory oriented. 197 Lynch and Galtung use a health-related metaphor to discuss the "high road" approach. If war is a disease then not only does a health reporter cover all the necessary details of the disease itself, but they also cover potential cures, societal/cultural factors, structural conditions that may give rise to extreme forms of the disease, and report on a deeper causal chain of what the disease is and how it reached its current mutation. Peace journalists, who follow this "high road" for reporting conflict, attempt to look beyond the immediate "battle" to inform their readers/viewers/listeners of the larger picture.

Table 1 below summarizes Galtung's categories of peace and war journalism.

-

¹⁹³ Lynch and Galtung (2010) 6.

¹⁹⁴ Lynch and Galtung (2010) 14.

¹⁹⁵ In part, this is because Manicheism encourages a "simple" solution – i.e. stop the "bad" side. More often than not attempted peace processes require much more complex thought processes and negotiations – especially when long-term, sustainable "positive" peace is the ultimate goal. E.g. Lederach (1997); Haus (2010).

¹⁹⁶ Mamdani (2007).

¹⁹⁷ Lynch and Galtung (2010).

Table 1. Lynch and Galtung's War Journalism and Peace Journalism table. 198

War Journalism	Peace Journalism
1. Violence-victory-oriented	1. Conflict-solution-oriented
- Focus on conflict arena – 2 par	ties, - Explore conflict formation – parties,
one goal (to win); general zero-	sum goals, issues; general win-win
orientation	orientation
- Closed space and time. Poor or	
context	(including history and culture)
- Focus only on the visible effect	- Focus also on invisible effects
(those killed, wounded, the mat	terial (trauma, damage to structure/culture
damaged)	etc.)
- Making wars opaque	 Making conflicts transparent
- 'us'- 'them' journalism; includ	
dehumanisation of 'them'	all sides
- Reactive journalism – waiting t	
violence to occur before reporti	ing occurs before violence occurs
2. Propaganda-oriented	2. Truth-oriented
- Expose 'their' untruths; help 'o	=
cover-ups and lies	reveal all cover-ups
3. Elite-oriented	3. People-oriented
- Focus on 'their' violence and 'c	J
suffering; disproportionate atte	
given to able body males	women, aged, children, and others
- Focus on elite peacemakers; a r	nouth Focus on people peacemakers; give voice to the voiceless
piece for elites	
4. Victory-oriented	
- Peace = victory + ceasefire	- Peace = non-violence + creativity
- Conceal peace initiative before is at hand	
	prevent more warFocus on structure, culture, the
- Focus on treaty, institution, the	
controlled society	peaceful society f the - Attention to aftermath, resolution,
- Leave for another war, return it	
old flares up	reconstruction, reconciliation

In their 2005 study on Asian newspaper coverage of conflicts involving India, Pakistan, Sri Lanka, and the Philippines, Ting Lee and Maslog take Galtung's table and developed his typology to include thirteen coding categories typical of war journalism and thirteen typical of

 $^{^{198}}$ Taken from Lynch and Galtung (2010) 12-14 and adapted slightly.

peace journalism. 199 The first ten categories essentially derive from the table above. However, the interesting aspect of Ting Lee and Maslog's work is that they added categories that addressed the language element of journalistic reporting:

Table 2: Ting Lee and Maslog's additional language categories. ²⁰⁰

War Journalism Language	Peace Journalism Language
- Uses victimizing language (e.g.	- Avoids victimizing language, reports
destitute, devastated, defenceless,	what has been done and could be done
pathetic, tragic, demoralized) that tells	by people, and how they are coping
only what has been done to people	
- Uses demonizing language (e.g.	- Avoids demonizing language, uses
vicious, cruel, barbaric, inhumane,	more precise descriptions, titles, or
tyrant, savage, ruthless, terrorist,	names
extremist, fanatic, fundamentalist)	
- Uses emotive words, like genocide,	 Objective and moderate. Avoids
assassination, massacre, systematic (as	emotive words. Reserves the strongest
in systematic raping or forcing people	language for only the gravest
from their homes)	situation. Does not exaggerate

Tables 1 and 2 above constitute the analytical frame of reference for this study.

What the aforementioned tables highlight are two manners in which conflict, war, or violence can be reported and described. Advocates for the peace journalism approach are quick to note that peace journalism does not mean that violence should not be reported. Instead, they argue, that while both versions can be descriptive of reality, the difference is that peace journalism attempts to take in more of that reality, by expanding the scope of its coverage, and allows the reader/viewer/listener to consider hopeful outcomes for the conflict under discussion.²⁰¹ Critics of the peace journalism philosophy have claimed that it moralizes or

¹⁹⁹ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

²⁰⁰ Adapted from Ting Lee and Maslog (2005) 326.

²⁰¹ Lynch and Galtung (2010) 50-53; Lynch and McGoldrick (2013); McGoldrick and Lynch (2014); Lynch, McGoldrick and Heathers (2015).

prescribes the news, and therefore takes away from the journalistic ideal of objectivity, of reporting the "facts" without revealing any trace of bias or personal investment.²⁰²

In contrast, Lynch argues that the point of peace journalism is to bring to light the areas of conflict which usually remain in the dark (under what he terms "traditional war journalism"), and that if society is afforded the opportunity to see these other areas, and dislikes them, then "there is nothing more that journalism can do about it, while still remaining journalism." ²⁰³ In this regard, Lynch and McGoldrick define peace journalism as taking place when: "Editors and reporters make choices – of what to report, and how to report it – which create opportunities for society at large to consider and to value non-violent responses to conflict." ²⁰⁴

This study takes the framework outlined above by Lynch and Galtung, and Ting-Lee and Maslog, based on the above tables, ²⁰⁵ as the analytical guide for the content analysis of articles written by Becker, Schanberg, Swain and Dudman. This framework is turned into a bi-modal set of categories which help guide the research by serving as solid indicators of what passages from these authors are worthy of further analysis and discussion.

Table 3: Categories for this study

War Journalism	Peace Journalism
1A: Focus mainly on visible effects of war	1B: Focus also on invisible effects (e.g.
(dead and wounded, property damage)	emotional trauma, society and culture)
2A: Elite oriented focus	2B: People oriented focus
3A: Focus on difference, on war/military	3B: Focus on agreements and solutions, peace

²⁰² E.g. Lyon (2007). Ting Lee and Maslog's language categories, advocating for more objective and less emotive language, is one area in which advocates of a peace journalism approach to reporting conflict have tried to align a peace journalism philosophy with that of objective journalism. However, as discussed below, in extreme forms of violence, such as genocide, avoiding the use of emotive language becomes problematic in attempting to describe the violence, and potentially misrepresents the conflict on the ground.

47

²⁰³ Lynch and Galtung (2010) 51. Interestingly, both Lynch and Galtung have been accused of drifting too far into the realm of advocacy on particular issues. See Kempf (2016).

²⁰⁴ Lynch and McGoldrick (2005) 5. Cf. McGoldrick and Lynch (2014); Lynch, McGoldrick and Heathers (2015).

²⁰⁵ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Lynch and Galtung (2010). Compare with Shinar (2009).

options	options
4A: Emphasis on the here and now, shallow	4B: Offers deep background for explanation
background for explanation of conflict	of conflict
5A: One or two parties emphasised	5B: Multi-party emphasis
6A: Partisan journalism	6B: Neutral journalism (doesn't take sides)
7A: Zero –sum, victory-defeat orientation	7B: Win-win, solution orientation (the "health
(the "sports reporting" approach)	reporting" approach)
Language Indicators	Language Indicators
8A: Good/bad dichotomy	8B: Absence of labels
9A: Victimizing language	9B: Absence of victimizing language
10A: Demonizing language	10B: Absence of demonizing language
11A: Emotive language	11B: Absence of emotive language

In using a content analysis methodology this thesis follows the majority of other studies on peace journalism. ²⁰⁶ The justification for using a bi-modal frame for analysis is that it offers clear elements that represent accepted features of peace and war journalism. The individual contrasting elements within the frame are used to draw out specific passages from within the articles to highlight these particular features of peace and war journalism. This particular bi-modal frame offers a solid reference point which allows the researcher to remain consistent in selecting the passages pulled from the writings for deeper examination. By the same token, the bi-modal analytical frame gives the researcher solid areas for comparison and contrast when the writings of the journalists are examined in detail. The writings of the journalists are more complex than a simple either/or frame can do justice, and show much more fluidity within them than what the above dichotomous tables would suggest. However, a bi-modal analytical frame actually helps to explore and discuss this deeper nuance by offering a solid reference point for contrast and comparison.

²⁰⁶ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Dente Ross (2009); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Mandelzis and Peleg (2009); Shinar (2009); Lacasse and Forster (2012); Perez De Fransius (2014); Rodny-Gumede (2015).

Despite claims by advocates of peace journalism that analysis of this kind is not dichotomous,²⁰⁷ the majority of studies that examine conflict reporting within a similar peace journalism framework tend to present a dichotomy between war and peace elements to define the articles under consideration as being either "peace journalism" or "war journalism."²⁰⁸ Naturally, this leads easily into the reader considering the study in either/or terms (or worse, in terms of "good" and "bad" – peace journalism traits being "good").²⁰⁹ This is a significant weakness within peace journalism studies.

This study, while recognising that it too is using the bi-modal framework, attempts to avoid a strictly either/or analysis as much as possible by qualifying the level of war and peace journalism within an article, and taking into consideration whether an article is "strongly", "slightly" or "50/50" on the war or peace journalism side of the ledger. In other words, the key area for discussion within this thesis is not to consider whether the total number of articles fall more into the peace or war journalism side of the equation, but to examine what elements of peace journalism were present (or not) within the writings of select journalists from the 1970s and to discuss why this is significant.

Moreover, where this study differs from much of the peace journalism literature is that it attempts to use the framework to examine a historical case study. This allows for a deeper examination of the material since the journalists analysed here have written memoirs and later works in which they reflect and discuss their reporting on the Cambodian civil war and genocide, including their approaches and difficulties. This study differs too in regard to its focus on individual journalists, not newspapers. This potentially allows for a deeper examination of how a

-

²⁰⁷ E.g. Lynch and Galtung (2010).

²⁰⁸ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Shinar (2009); Lynch and Galtung (2010); McGoldrick and Lynch (2014).

 $^{^{209}}$ This is particularly evidenced in Lynch and Galtung (2010) with their notion of the "low road" and the "high road."

journalist evolves their reporting as their understanding of the complexity in violent conflict deepens.

One aspect of the above framework that bears further discussion is Ting Lee and Maslog's assertion that the use of emotive words (in their consideration, words like genocide, assassination, massacre, systematic) fall into the war journalism side of the equation. On the one hand, their point rests on the idea that journalists should not exaggerate the situation, and should maintain some kind of objective, non-emotional, approach to their reporting. On the other hand, this raises a serious question in relation to journalistic reporting of extreme violence: at what point should a journalist use emotive language to describe what they are witnessing (if, indeed, the word genocide (and massacre, etc.) can be considered an emotive word, and not strictly a descriptor of the reality on the ground). Theoretically, one can be emotive and still accurate in their reporting – they are not mutually exclusive positions. What follows is a brief discussion of how some journalists have addressed their use of emotive language in reporting on situations of extreme violence.

"Shock" Journalism and Genocide Reporting

Advocates of the peace journalism approach have undertaken studies to examine whether the general reader/viewer/listener is more interested in the broader perspective journalism which the peace journalism approach offers, opposed to what these advocates consider more traditional, narrower, war reporting.²¹² These studies conclude that the general news consumer finds the

_

²¹⁰ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

²¹¹ Gutman and Rieff (1999).

²¹² McGoldrick (2009); Lynch and McGoldrick (2013). McGoldrick and Lynch (2014); Lynch, McGoldrick and Heathers (2015).

broader peace journalism approach much more interesting. If this is the case, then why has the peace journalism approach struggled to become fully incorporated within media outlets?

The struggle for consumer attention has led to a number of different strategies by journalists in their attempts to convey information to their audience. ²¹³ One strategy relevant to this study is the use by some journalists of "shock" journalism to try and highlight a particular conflict or humanitarian issue in order to force consumer focus on a particular episode of violence. ²¹⁴ "Shock" journalism involves presenting graphic descriptions of the violence (and/or in some cases, pictures of mutilated bodies, dead children, etc.) to convey the horror in order to "shock" the reader into paying attention.

While the effectiveness of "shock" journalism is debatable, ²¹⁵ there is no doubt that, as an attention-seeking tactic, this approach forces a particular issue into a wider discussion – even if it does so for the wrong reasons. ²¹⁶ The line between journalism and advocacy is a fine one, and has been crossed by even those proponents of peace journalism who claim that advocacy should be left to the peace activists, not journalists. ²¹⁷

The question here is: How should a journalist attempt to bring a particular conflict to light for their intended audience?²¹⁸ This is an especially important question given the fact that there is an over-saturated news market and any number of conflicts and crises around the world potentially require the readers' attention.

Nicholas Kristof, the *New York Times* op-ed writer, who focuses on many humanitarian issues around the world, has attempted to cut through the humanitarian journalism morass by

51

²¹³ This is true not just of individual journalists, but of editors and newspapers as a whole, all of whom are looking to have consumers read their articles over those of their journalistic rivals.

²¹⁴ Kristof (2009a).

²¹⁵ Borer (2012).

²¹⁶ Mamdani (2007); Borer (2012).

²¹⁷ Lynch and Galtung (2010) 52. Cf. Kempf (2016). For a historical analysis see Knightly (2004).

²¹⁸ Gutman and Rieff (1999).

shocking his audience with graphic images and descriptions of what particular human rights violations look like.²¹⁹ In a 2009 article un-ironically titled 'Nicholas Kristof's Advice for Saving the World', Kristof suggests that humanitarian journalists should borrow techniques from marketing to try and connect their stories to the reader.²²⁰ Kristof goes into detail about his methodology in reporting humanitarian issues, and highlights several points which he considers to be the keys in making an audience care: a focus on individuals, not groups; the main character of the story has to be female; and, perhaps most interestingly, the need to emphasize hopefulness – if there is no potential for hope at the end of the story, the reader is inclined to think "why bother."²²¹

In focusing on individuals, Kristof is heavily influenced by the work of the behavioural psychologist Paul Slovic, who undertook a number of experiments to try and discover why those of us in the west are often prepared to help an individual but not a group of people suffering.²²²

In his experiments, Slovic discovered that the human capacity for compassion may break down with as few as two people.²²³ An individual represents a complete psychological unit that we can tangibly recognise as a person to be saved. As soon as multiple individuals enter the equation, we become psychologically desensitized, making it harder to comprehend the importance of saving one life amongst the larger problem – thus we will not value the difference between saving, for example, eighty-seven lives or eighty-eight.²²⁴

-

²¹⁹ E.g. Kristof (2005); (2009b); (2010); (2011).

²²⁰ Kristof (2009a). For criticism of Kristof's approach see e.g. Borer (2012).

²²¹ Kristof (2009a).

²²² Slovic (2007). See also, Fetherstonhaugh, Slovic, Johnson, and Friedrich (1997); Slovic, Finucane, Peters, and MacGregor (2004).

²²³ Slovic (2007) 88-90.

²²⁴ In Slovic's experiments, the researchers discovered that the proportion of lives saved matters more than the number when people evaluate interventions. In one experiment, college students more strongly supported an aircraft safety measure that was designed to save 98% of 150 lives at risk than a measure expected to save 150 lives. As Slovic notes: "Saving 150 lives is diffusely good, and therefore somewhat hard to evaluate, whereas saving

While Kristof believes that he has found the formula for making his audience care about particular issues, his work has been criticized on a number of fronts. Borer, for example, believes that journalists such as Kristof who use "shock tactics" actually undermine their causes because it furthers the "othering" of those who suffer the kinds of violations that Kristof writes about. 225 Because for most of Kristof's audience horrific things like the hacking off of limbs, female genital mutilation, child slavery, etc., happen "over-there," and not in their own backyard, his audience cannot comprehend that kind of suffering, and the graphic descriptions of human beings who are "no longer intact" makes it harder for his readers to recognise the victims as fellow human beings. 226 Instead of cutting through the morass to force his readers to care, Kristof may, in fact, be distancing his audience from the victims he attempts to draw attention to.

Kristof has also been heavily criticized for his reporting on the Darfur crisis in the early 2000s. For example, Mamdani has attacked Kristof's reporting on a number of fronts, including his voyeuristic focus on gory violence, the simplified narrative of ethnic violence he offers, and his questionable atrocity statistics. ²²⁷ Unfortunately for Kristof, this is not the only time his "moral crusade" on an issue has called into question elements of his journalistic ethos. ²²⁸ Perhaps most seriously, Mamdani suggests that activists masquerading as serious journalists, like Kristof, who simplify (or perhaps misunderstand) a conflict and present a simplified moralistic narrative to a complex problem, tend to prescribe impossible, and potentially dangerous, solutions to the crisis (which they are then outraged about if they are not implemented). ²²⁹ This is exactly the kind of thing that the peace journalism approach aims to avoid in its desire to delve deeper into

9

^{98%} of something is clearly very good because it is so close to the upper bound on the percentage scale, and hence is highly weighted in the support judgement." Slovic (2007) 85-86.

²²⁵ Borer (2012).

²²⁶ Cf. Scarry (1985); Humphrey (2002); Sontag (2003).

²²⁷ Mamdani (2007).

²²⁸ Kristof (2014). Cf. Simon Mark's (2014) Newsweek feature.

²²⁹ Mamdani (2007).

the background issues involved in a conflict, and through the avoidance of reducing episodes of violence to a good vs. evil scenario. However, both peace journalism and "shock" journalism run a fine line between journalism and advocacy.

The interesting thing about these two approaches is that they are two sides of the same coin. Both peace journalism and "shock" journalism ask news consumers to think about a particular conflict (and, at least in Kristof's case, for the express purpose of turning thought into action and "doing something" about the violence). On the one hand, peace journalism attempts to draw out a more truthful, deeper, analysis of what can be a complex situation, while "shock" journalism reduces the complexity to a simple formula of good vs. bad, with one individual story filling in for the bigger picture and simplifying the complexity in order to make the conflict easier for the lay-person understand.

In part, the discussion rests on an issue with the journalist and the use of their own voice within the story they tell. The issue of journalistic voice has been around since the beginning of modern journalism.²³⁰ Principally, this is because journalists have always been aware of the power that their words can have, and the tension rests in whether, and/or how, they should use that power. This question is perhaps summed up best by a series of quotations presented in Philip Knightly's *The First Casualty*, which offers a broad historical discussion on this issue from the Crimean War to the so-called war on terror. In commenting on the Spanish Civil War, one of the fiercest (and most passionately driven) ideological conflicts of the past century, where the position of the journalist was very much debated, Knightly records quotations from two journalists, both working for the *New York Times*, on the duty of the war correspondent. Drew Middleton claimed it was: "to get the facts and write them with his interpretation of what they mean to the war, without allowing personal feelings about the war to enter the story. No one can

²³⁰ Knightly (2004).

be completely objective but objectivity is the goal."²³¹ Herbert Mathews, an experienced journalist who had also covered the Italian campaign against Abyssinia, offered a contrast to Middleton: "I would always opt for honest, open bias. A newspaper man should work with his heart as well as his mind."²³²

Ultimately, both Mathews and Middleton are attempting to answer the same question: what is the most truthful way for a journalist to explain what they witness during examples of violence and war?

To highlight a more recent example, a number of journalists who covered the "ethnic cleansing" of Bosnia were accused of promoting external armed intervention and for being "pro-Muslim" in their journalism.²³³ Given the disproportionate level of violence committed by the Serbs against the Muslim population of Bosnia, and the fact that the world was slow in offering military assistance to the Bosnian population (which many journalists believed was required to stop the violence), journalists began "skewing" their stories towards the Muslim side, in the hope that it would move western policymakers into action.²³⁴

In the face of the violence they were seeing on the ground in Sarajevo and the Bosnian countryside, many journalists felt that they could not maintain the ideal of "objectivity". ²³⁵ To a degree, this level of engagement may have something to do with the fact that western reporters could identify with the victims as Europeans, and as such, the violence was taking place in a recognisable location that contained many similar ideals of the home nations of those

²³¹ Knightly (2004) 208.

²³² Knightly (2004) 208.

²³³ See the comments of Vulliamy (1994) xi and Rieff (1995) 9. Cf. Hammond and Herman (2000).

²³⁴ Power (2002) 274-279. Cf. Cohen (1998) 365.

²³⁵ Note the comments of Spencer (2005) 103: "What journalists such as Bell and Vulliamy highlight in their assessment of how the media covered Bosnia is the illusion of neutrality in connection to mass human suffering, and how that by not trying to pressure governments to act, journalists are complicit in their suffering. Neutrality therefore has no useful meaning here since to try to create or not create debates about intervention are equally political acts."

reporters.²³⁶ The point here is that, while these journalists may not have been able to maintain "objectivity," the failure to do so does not mean that they were not telling the "truth" since the violence in this conflict was, in reality, disproportionately "skewed" against the Muslim population.

In contrast, journalists who covered the Vietnam War largely remained silent on atrocities committed by American troops until after the My Lai story broke.²³⁷ A number of the more reflective journalists who had witnessed previous American atrocities but remained silent suggested that even if they had recognised that they were witnessing a particular war crime, they would not have commented on it.²³⁸

For example, Peter Arnett, an *Associated Press* correspondent, claimed that he would not have labelled an event a war crime "because that would have been making a judgement, and as a correspondent for the AP he dealt in facts, not judgements." He goes on to comment that:

I watched hooches burning down; I saw the civilian dead. I did not write about war crimes either. We took pictures of those burnings, we told of the civilian dead and how they died, but we didn't make judgements because we were witnesses, and, like witnesses to a robbery, accident, or murder, surely it was not for us to be judge and jury.²⁴⁰

Arnett, who spent thirteen years covering Vietnam, and who spent more time in the field than any other correspondent, never became involved in what he was reporting and attempted to

.

²³⁶ A number of journalists who covered the Bosnian crisis talk about the multicultural ideals of Bosnia, its European identity, and so on. E.g. Vulliamy (1994); Rieff (1995); Cohen (1998). This aspect made it much harder for the journalists on the ground to understand why their countries were not coming to the aid of people who had similar ideals as them.

²³⁷ Hersh (1970). See also Knightly (2004) 431-436. The My Lai story removed inhibitions from talking about the nature of the war and after it broke a number of reporters came forward claiming that they had witnessed similar atrocities.

²³⁸ See Knightly (2004) 441-442 on the varied nature of journalists who went to Vietnam.

²³⁹ Quoted in Knightly (2004) 435.

²⁴⁰ Quoted in Knightly (2004) 436.

"observe with as much professional detachment as possible, and to report a scene with accuracy and clarity." Arnett's detachment made him, according to one author, "as hardboiled as a Chinese thousand-year-old egg." One question which arises from Arnett's determination to remain detached is, whether his simple recording of the facts without judgement is more or less truthful and/or accurate than if he had made a judgement and labelled an event that he witnessed a war crime? The judgement of the individual journalist in relation to this question is a key component of how we should consider the nature and role of the journalist in reporting violent conflict.

This judgement on the part of the journalist becomes even more pertinent to this study when we take into account the language component of Ting Lee and Maslog's war and peace journalism codification, which calls for the use of objective and moderate language and the removal of "emotive" language (other than in what they consider the most extreme examples). ²⁴³At what point does the opinion of the individual journalist on the nature of the violence that they witness impact their ability to recount accurately the events they bear witness to? ²⁴⁴ In other words, if they witness a war crime, should a journalist expressly label the event a war crime or let the description of the event speak for itself? Furthermore, can and should the journalist describe a scene of atrocity dispassionately? There is also another question which arises within this discussion: Are journalists able to recognise and identify correctly war crimes, genocide, and other human rights abuses when they are "stuck in the moment" and as such do not possess the benefit of hindsight, reflection, and the "bigger perspective?" ²⁴⁵

_

²⁴¹ Quoted in Knightly (2004) 446.

²⁴² Quoted in Knightly (2004) 446.

²⁴³ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

²⁴⁴ Gutman and Rieff (1999).

²⁴⁵ Cf. Becker (1998) xii. Also, Herr (1991); Knightly (2004) 466-7; Chaon (2007) 164.

Journalists who cover war, atrocity, and genocide are not only faced with questions around how they should record examples of extreme human suffering, they are often confronted with moral dilemmas in whether to remove their journalist cap and take part in the action occurring around them, for example, by attending to any wounded within their vicinity. ²⁴⁶ It is important to keep in mind that, while journalists may be present at scenes of violence as witnesses, situations arise where each individual needs to make decisions on whether to take some kind of action, and thus become involved in the story they are telling, or to remain strictly an observer. The best journalists are those who are aware of the questionable morality of their presence during an individual's worst, and potentially last, moments on earth. ²⁴⁷ Others are simply detached and oblivious to the human aspect of the suffering they are bearing witness to. ²⁴⁸ Many journalists found that they could not understand their peers who worked with an oblivious eye to their surrounds. ²⁴⁹

What this means in relation to the discussion on war journalism and peace journalism is that, while the philosophy of peace journalism represents a noble and worthwhile approach to thinking about how conflict and violence are reported, it cannot be forgotten that journalists are

-

200; Hughes (2007).

²⁴⁶ Note the comments of Swain (1998) 31-34 who, in the early stages of the Cambodian civil war, was next door to a packed cinema in Phnom Penh that had grenades thrown into it. Swain describes a wounded girl who he drove to the military hospital (with two other wounded) which refused him access, before driving to the other side of town and imploring the reluctant medical staff at the Khmer-Soviet friendship hospital for help. The little girl died, and Swain goes on to say that: "Seldom has the ending of a little life so touched me." Clearly, this incident was an emotional one for Swain, and he describes a common problem facing journalists in similar situations: "Herein lay a recurring dilemma: in what circumstances should a journalist stop being a journalist and intervene to save lives? As I have said, there were some reporters who hardly seemed to care, developing a detached attitude to death. Perhaps they had found that personal involvement brought only pain and so masked their feelings with an outward display of hardened professionalism. Were they right? It was hard to think so. Yet on this occasion I was so preoccupied with the wounded that I was the last to file a story. My story was strong on colour and detail, but it was hopelessly late and I got a rocket from AFP in Paris. The editors there had, however, appreciated my difficulties and my dilemma. At the end of their note they added a single French word – 'Courage'."

²⁴⁷ This was especially true for photographers and television crews recording the last moments of peoples' lives. See Herr (1991) 227-229; Keane (1996) 76; Hedges (2003) 165; Knightly (2004) 448-456. Cf. Gourevitch (1998) 195-

²⁴⁸ See Roskis' (2007) comments on those who took images during the Rwandan humanitarian crisis.

²⁴⁹ E.g. Swain (1998).

individuals who are affected by what they see firsthand, their backgrounds, and so on. While a number of studies have looked at peace journalism in relation to specific conflicts, ²⁵⁰ very few draw attention to extreme forms of violence such as genocide, and none to date examine individual journalists.

A number of studies have focused on specific newspapers to examine questions around peace and war journalism. In part, this is in recognition of the news "machine" that involves ownership, editorial decisions, target audience and so on.²⁵¹ However, the journalists themselves hold the key to explaining what they see, and how to interpret the violence for their readership. Moreover, one gap in much of the peace journalism literature is the lack of examples from specific journalists on "war journalism" and "peace journalism" traits. By examining particular journalists, it may be possible to see how fluid these two categories are at times depending on the nature of the action at hand, and the ability of the journalists themselves.²⁵²

Conclusion

This chapter discussed peace and war journalism and the different approaches to reporting on situations of extreme violence. It also drew attention to how genocide, as an extreme form of violence, is understudied within PACS literature.

This chapter also offered an analytical frame for the study. Using a bi-modal peace and war journalism model, adapted from the studies of Lynch and Galtung, and Ting Lee and Maslog, it set the frame of reference for the analysis that follows. The next chapter addresses the

²⁵⁰ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Dente Ross (2009); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Mandelzis and Peleg (2009); Shinar (2009); Lacasse and Forster (2012); Perez De Fransius (2014); Rodny-Gumede (2015).

²⁵¹ E.g. Galtung and Ruge (1965); Herman and Chomsky (1988); Lynch and Galtung (2010).

²⁵² Cf. Lyon (2007) 4-5.

particular methodology more closely, before the following chapters present the detailed analysis of the articles under discussion within this thesis.

Chapter Three: Methodology

Introduction

A total of two hundred and fifty-four articles were analysed for this thesis: twenty-one from Jon Swain; sixty-two from Elizabeth Becker; fourteen from Richard Dudman; and one hundred and fifty-nine from Sydney Schanberg. The discrepancy in the number of articles between the journalists arises from their historical reporting situations – Schanberg covered Cambodia virtually exclusively from 1973-1975; Becker was based in Phnom Penh from 1973-1974; while Swain spent much of his time in Vietnam, with occasional visits to Cambodia during the latter years of the war;²⁵³ and Richard Dudman was the Washington Bureau chief for the *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, and he returned to Cambodia in late 1978.

The journalists' articles analysed in this thesis emanate from their first coverage of Cambodia through to January 1979, when the Vietnamese invasion stopped the Khmer Rouge genocide.

This study offers a quantitative and qualitative approach.²⁵⁴ The quantitative comes in the form of a directed content analysis of the journalists' articles (chapter five), while the qualitative comes via an intuitive reading of the articles, along with the journalists' memoirs and other later writings, which is gathered into a discussion in chapter four that considers how and why they wrote the articles examined in this thesis in the manner they did.

This chapter offers an outline of the methodology used in this study before the following chapters detail the analysis of these four journalists and their articles.

²⁵³ Swain was based in Phnom Penh early in the war while working for *AFP* – upon his return to SE Asia following the conclusion of his initial assignment he spent much of his time based in Vietnam. Swain (1998).

²⁵⁴ Bogdan and Biklen (2007); Cresswell (2007); Kornelsen (2014) 257-260. See Monroe (2012) 323-324 on the division between scholars who argue that qualitative methodologies are legitimate, and those who see quantitative approaches as more scientifically authoritative.

Content Analysis

The primary research method involved in this study is a content analysis of the four journalists' articles. Generally, content analysis is a text-based methodology that Bryman defines as "an approach to the analysis of documents and *texts*, that seek to quantify content in terms of pre-determined categories." Content analysis is an analytical methodology based on an already existing text and can be referred to as a "non-reactive" or "unobtrusive" methodology. 256

For this study, content analysis is the preferred methodology since it allows the researcher to systematically examine the primary documents – the journalists' articles. Specifically, this study uses a directed content analysis method, where pre-determined categories were searched for within the primary texts (see below). ²⁵⁷ Directed content analysis typically begins with relevant empirical research findings or a theory as a guiding framework to develop initial codes. ²⁵⁸ The categories for this study were derived from the peace journalism studies of Ting Lee and Maslog, Galtung and Lynch. ²⁵⁹ In using a content analysis methodology, this thesis follows the majority of other studies on peace journalism. ²⁶⁰ At the same time, however, the researcher remained alert for the themes and passages that lay outside this guiding frame. A number of these passages are discussed in detail in the following chapter.

_

²⁵⁵ Bryman (2008) 274 (emphasis in original). Cf. Berelson (1952); Weber (1990); Druckman (2005); Babbie (2013); Prior (2014)

²⁵⁶ Babbie (2013) 294.

²⁵⁷ Druckman (2005); Hseih and Shannon (2005).

²⁵⁸ Babbie (2013) 335.

²⁵⁹ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Shinar (2009); Lynch and Galtung (2010).

²⁶⁰ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Dente Ross (2009); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Mandelzis and Peleg (2009); Shinar (2009); Lacasse and Forster (2012); Perez De Fransius (2014); Rodny-Gumede (2015).

The Journalists and Other Considerations

Because these articles were written in the 1970s, a significant amount of time has passed since the journalists recorded these events. On the one hand, this offers an advantage in the sense that researchers today have a greater understanding of what occurred in 1970s Cambodia than those writing in the late 1970s, and so can compare the contemporary journalistic accounts with what is now known. On the other hand, the temporal distance from these events makes issues of memory, especially around the reasoning for certain presentations of material by the journalists, more difficult to lock down.²⁶¹ At the same time, however, all of these journalists published reflection articles and/or wrote memoirs that help outline much of their understanding of the events that they witnessed, and explain why some material was presented in a certain manner.²⁶²

These memoirs and reflections serve as a valuable tool by allowing a researcher to delve beyond a surface reading of the primary material – the articles – and consider why those documents were written in the manner they were, even if issues of memory need to be taken into account on occasion. They also offer valuable insight into the themes that emerged from the writings that lay outside the analytical guideline – i.e. the peace and war journalism table. By examining the reflections of these journalists' on their life experience in reporting on Cambodia, the researcher was able to offer a deeper portrayal of both the journalists' and their writings. ²⁶³

To a degree, this study also follows a case-study methodology.²⁶⁴ This is in two regards:

(1) by focussing on the Cambodian genocide as an example of extreme violence; and (2) through the selection of four specific journalists and their works for analysis.

²⁶² E.g. Becker (1998); (2015); (2017); Dudman (1990); (2015); Schanberg (2010); Swain (1998).

²⁶¹ E.g. Dudman (2015).

²⁶³ On bio and life methodology see e.g. Clough (2004); Merrill and West (2009); Goodson (2013); O'Neil, Roberts, and Sparks (2014).

²⁶⁴ Bogdan and Biklen (2007). More specifically, it follows a historical case-study approach through its reliance on existing historical documents.

The Cambodian example was selected for three main reasons: (1) the historical element to the violence allowed for a deeper analysis since historians and researchers have a good understanding of the events that occurred in the 1970s, which allows for comparison and contrast to the writings from the time; (2) The genocide and civil war were difficult to analyse in real-time given the secretive nature of what was occurring within Khmer Rouge controlled territory. This allowed for greater exploration around questions of journalist access in relation to the peace and war journalism table; and (3) A number of journalists who covered Cambodia during the civil war and genocide wrote memoirs and other works that offered a deep contextual analysis to the articles they wrote at the time. This allowed for greater exploration of questions relating to peace and war journalism within the contemporary articles as it provided context and explanation to their writings from the 1970s.

These four journalists and their reports were chosen for analysis because they wrote a number of key articles during the Cambodian civil war and genocide, and were some of only a handful of journalists who were present in Cambodia during significant periods of the genocide. Schanberg and Swain were present during the fall of Phnom Penh, while Dudman and Becker were the only two western journalists who worked for non-communist newspapers permitted to enter Democratic Kampuchea, in late 1978.

Only one other journalist was considered for this study, Henry Kamm of the *New York Times*, who covered various stages of the Cambodian civil war, and who wrote extensively about the Southeast Asian refugee crisis during the late 1970s and early 1980s. Kamm also wrote a detailed memoir of his time in Cambodia. ²⁶⁵ Ultimately, Kamm was not present in the country during the Khmer Rouge revolution and as such was excluded from this study. However, his

64

²⁶⁵ Kamm (1998).

memoir provided much useful material in understanding the journalistic conditions in Southeast Asia during this period.

The articles by Becker, Schanberg and Swain were discovered via the University of Manitoba library website, which contains databases of historical articles from the *Washington Post*, *New York Times*, and *The Sunday Times*. These databases allow for an author search that can then be modified to suit the targeted date range of publication, which in this case was from 1970-1979. Any article written by these journalists that referred to Cambodia was downloaded and filed by date.

A subscription was required to gain access to the articles by Richard Dudman who wrote for the *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Access to his articles was obtained via the website newspapers.com which also allowed for an author search that could then be narrowed by date. A subscription added to the cost of this study but was deemed worthwhile since Dudman was one of only two journalists present in Cambodia just prior to the Vietnamese invasion, and he offered his readers a deep look into Democratic Kampuchea in a series of articles from late 1978/early 1979. Moreover, an examination of Dudman's articles allowed for a valuable comparison to those of Elizabeth Becker, one of his travel companions to the country in late 1978.

Method

The articles were read through once to gain a feel for the tone and style of the writers. A second, close reading, followed, before the articles were analysed through the filter of Table 4 (below), adapted from the studies of Lynch and Galtung, and Ting Lee and Maslog. ²⁶⁶ A directed content analysis was the appropriate method for this study since it allowed for a consistent analysis of the vast amount of textual data. In other words, a directed content analysis

²⁶⁶ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Shinar (2009); Lynch and Galtung (2010).

offered an ideal method of data gathering for a study like this, since the categories being searched for within the texts were pre-determined, and are generally accepted features of war and peace journalism within the broader literature. This allowed the researcher to remain consistent in what they were drawing out of the source material. This study, in using a content analysis method, follows much of the peace journalism literature that gathers data through variations of the war/peace journalism frame outlined in the previous chapter.²⁶⁷

Table 4: Categories for this study

War Journalism	Peace Journalism
1A: Focus mainly on visible effects of war	1B: Focus also on invisible effects (e.g.
(dead and wounded, property damage	emotional trauma, society and culture)
2A: Elite oriented focus	2B: People oriented focus
3A: Focus on difference, on war/military	3B: Focus on agreements and solutions, peace
options	options
4A: Emphasis on the here and now, shallow	4B: Offers deep background for explanation
background for explanation of conflict	of conflict
5A: One or two parties emphasised	5B: Multi-party emphasis
6A: Partisan journalism	6B: Neutral journalism (doesn't take sides)
7A: Zero –sum, victory-defeat orientation	7B: Win-win, solution orientation (the "health
(the "sports reporting" approach)	reporting" approach)
Language Indicators	Language Indicators
8A: Good/bad dichotomy	8B: Absence of labels
9A: Victimizing language	9B: Absence of victimizing language
10A: Demonizing language	10B: Absence of demonizing language
11A: Emotive language	11B: Absence of emotive language

Where an element from Table 4 was present in an article, it was noted accordingly: For example, if an article focused on the visible effects of the war it was labelled with a "1A" notation. If, in the same article, there was the presence of victimising language as well, for example, the article was also labelled "9A". Each article received as many of the categorical labels as were present, and were not restricted to one side of the table. As such, an article that

66

_

²⁶⁷ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Dente Ross (2009); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Mandelzis and Peleg (2009); Shinar (2009); Lynch and Galtung (2010); Perez De Fransius (2014).

focused on both the physical effects of the war *and* the invisible effects, such as commentary on emotional and/or social trauma, would receive *both* a "1A" and a "1B" notation.

Following this analysis, each article was assigned an overall peace journalism/war journalism label based on this categorization and overall holistic "feel" of the article. This involved both a tallying of the categories discovered in the article and an intuitive reading of the material. An intuitive reading was necessary because the presence of certain categories from the table did not ultimately determine the "weight" of each category. For example, a brief mention of emotional trauma does not carry the same weight as a lengthy paragraph giving detail of physical destruction. But, the presence must be noted.

Another example of the need to examine the "weight" of the category is when the volume of material is taken into consideration. Sydney Schanberg, who at times was writing nearly an article a day, would rarely provide deep background to what he was explaining. Yet at times he would devote virtually entire articles to explaining the background of the conflict. When one is writing about the same conflict on a near daily basis, a deep repetition of the background for the conflict becomes somewhat redundant, and ultimately takes up unnecessary space from the description of what was happening in the present. This skews the analysis of category "4" to indicate an emphasis on the "here and now" in Schanberg's writing, which has the potential to misrepresent the larger context of his work.

The dichotomous nature of Table 4, with distinct categories for specific elements of peace journalism or war journalism, also fails to consider the different "levels" of these labels, for example, whether an article is "slightly" more on the peace journalism side or "strongly" war journalism. Scholars who are advocates for the peace journalism approach to reporting conflict are quick to comment that analysing articles in this manner is not an "either/or" consideration,

but rather, the more "checks" on the peace journalism side of the table, the better.²⁶⁸ Unfortunately, the impression one is left with in reading these discussions is that articles fall into one of these distinct categories. Moreover, the implication of this kind of analysis is that the journalist deliberately chose to present the material along one of these paths – in Lynch and Galtung's terminology, along the "low" road or the "high".²⁶⁹ Naturally, this fails to consider the specific situation the journalist was facing in trying to gather material.

While this study categorizes into war journalism and peace journalism classifications, it does so on a sliding scale: Articles are labelled "strong war journalism"; "probably war journalism"; "50/50"; "possibly peace journalism"; and "strong peace journalism." Strong war journalism refers to those articles that contain virtually no elements of the "B" side of Table 4 and maintain a strong focus on elements of the "A" side. Probably war journalism refers to articles which give some space for "B" side elements, but ultimately focus on "A" elements. 50/50 refer to articles which are strong on both "B" and "A" side elements. Possibly peace journalism refers to articles which contain some "B" elements and "A" elements, with more "weight" given to various "B" side material. Strong peace journalism refers to articles that have little "A" side material and contain a strong emphasis on "B" side elements.

Considering war journalism and peace journalism classifications on a sliding scale allows room for more nuance in the analysis of an individual journalist's work. It also alleviates some of the criticism around dichotomising these two techniques to reporting on conflict.²⁷⁰

 $^{\rm 268}$ Lynch and Galtung (2010).

68

²⁶⁹ Lynch and Galtung (2010).

²⁷⁰ E.g. Lyon (2007).

Conclusion

This chapter outlined the methodological approach used to examine what elements of peace and war journalism were present in the writings of Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Jon Swain and Sydney Schanberg within their articles from the 1970s on the Cambodian civil war and genocide. The next chapter offers a large contextual discussion of these authors' works, and includes discussion of their writing styles and approaches to reporting on this conflict, before the following chapter details the content analysis of these four journalists' works.

Chapter Four: The Journalists and Their Accounts

Introduction

This chapter focuses on how four key journalists who covered Cambodia at various points in the 1970s attempted to analyse and describe the war and genocide. These journalists – Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Sydney Schanberg, and Jon Swain – were chosen because they wrote some of the most important articles from this time period.

The purpose of this chapter is to lay some of the groundwork for the following content analysis by offering a deep contextual framework to these authors' works. It identifies and discusses a number of important passages from the journalists' writings, including those that may help to explain why these authors wrote about the civil war and genocide in the manner they did. This chapter draws on passages from their articles written during the civil war and genocide as well as their later books and memoirs.

In offering this extended context chapter, this thesis attempts to address one of the gaps within the literature of peace journalism. The majority of studies that use a similar lens to explore questions around reporting conflict examine peace journalism via a content analysis of particular newspapers, with the goal of uncovering whether, during a particular conflict, peace journalism was practiced, and how much it was practiced in relation to war journalism. In these analyses, there are very few direct quotations from the newspapers to highlight the points under discussion. By focusing on the news media source the voice of the journalist themselves is removed from the discussion, and most studies do not mention the name of the journalists whose articles are being analysed within the discussion. In attempting to highlight the importance of the individual journalist to questions of conflict coverage, this chapter contains a number of direct

70

quotes from the journalists' writings and discusses their individual work, not the broader content of their newspapers.

The passages selected for analysis in what follows were uncovered by an intuitive reading of the articles, as themes emerged inductively, along with the later writings and memoirs. During these readings, the researcher had two broad questions in mind: What are the key articles and passages from these authors; and do these authors offer any explanations for why they wrote about the Cambodian civil war and genocide in the manner they did.

In asking these two questions, the key articles and passages were assumed to be those written at significant points of the war and genocide (e.g. during Becker and Dudman's trip to Democratic Kampuchea in late 1978; and Schanberg and Swain's presence in Phnom Penh following the Khmer Rouge take-over in April, 1975), and those which offer potential clues to either the author's writing style or their mindset in understanding the events of 1970s Cambodia.

Passages deemed relevant were pulled from the text, along with notations on the broader context of when they were written (for example, with a description of the war setting, political situation, etc.). These passages are analysed below by author and in chronological order (as much as possible) in an attempt to consider how these authors' approach and thinking about the war and genocide evolved over time.

Elizabeth Becker

Elizabeth Becker arrived in Phnom Penh at the end of 1972, twenty-five years old, "straight from graduate school in South Asian politics." She had used money from a fellowship grant to buy a one-way ticket from Seattle to Phnom Penh, where she sought out news

-

²⁷¹ Becker (2015).

organizations "so desperate for reporters on the spot that they would employ a woman."²⁷² Although Becker was a latecomer to the conflict in Indochina, she arrived just as the United States began an intensive bombing campaign in Cambodia, which caught news organizations short-handed.²⁷³ Within five months of her arrival, Becker became a special correspondent for the *Washington Post*. ²⁷⁴

While the majority of adventure seekers sought to make a name for themselves as journalists by covering the war in Vietnam, ²⁷⁵ Becker was one of a handful of journalists who covered Cambodia exclusively, and based herself permanently in Phnom Penh. ²⁷⁶

In a 2017 article for the *New York Times* Becker wrote about how challenging it was to be a female war reporter in Southeast Asia.²⁷⁷ In particular, she cites the difficulty in gaining the respect of male colleagues and military sources, who often made passes at her and the other female reporters.²⁷⁸ Becker, as a result of the "noise" of her male colleagues who engaged in wild evenings of sex, drugs, and rock and roll, before covering hair raising battles – as described in memoirs like Michael Herr's *Dispatches* and Jon Swain's *River of Time*²⁷⁹ – preferred to hang out with her Japanese colleagues, who she found much quieter and more respectful.²⁸⁰

Following her time at the *Washington Post*, Becker would become the Senior Foreign Editor of National Public Radio, and later joined the *New York Times*.²⁸¹

²⁷² Becker (2017).

²⁷³ Becker (2017).

²⁷⁴ Becker (1998) xi-xii; Power (2002) 97. Becker's first piece for the *Washington Post* was published on May 29, 1973. Becker was also contracted to *Newsweek* and NBC radio. This study focuses on her *Washington Post* pieces.

²⁷⁵ Knightly (2004) 441-443 talks about the ease of becoming an accredited journalist. Cf. Becker (2017) and her comments on the difficulty of being a woman trying to find a job with a news outlet in SE Asia.

²⁷⁶ Becker (1998) 401.

²⁷⁷ Becker (2017).

²⁷⁸ Becker (2017). Cf. Higgins (1951); Gellhorn (1988); Bartimus (2002); Fawcett (2002); Kazickas (2002); Lederer (2002); Mariano (2002); Merick (2002); Palmer (2002); Webb (2002); Wood (2002).

²⁷⁹ Herr (1991); Swain (1998).

²⁸⁰ https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hIAcMZWJGEE (accessed 28/8/18).

²⁸¹ https://www.elizabethbecker.com/about/ (accessed 28/8/18).

Early Pieces

Becker wrote twenty-three pieces for the *Washington Post* between May 29, 1973 and March 3, 1974. In these early articles, Becker comes across as a very capable and thoughtful journalist who could find different angles of the conflict to cover. For example, On June 11, 1973, Becker wrote an article highlighting how the local sides in the war collaborated in a tacit agreement to allow the country's rubber industry to survive. ²⁸²An August, 1973 article dives into the issue of Cambodian gems being smuggled out of the country, ²⁸³ and a lengthy article from January 20, 1974 delves into the damage being done to the famous Angkor temples during the war. ²⁸⁴ At the same time, Becker hits all the notes from the conflict itself, such as reporting on the supply convoys coming up the Mekong, ²⁸⁵ the refugee crisis in Phnom Penh and the shortage of rice, ²⁸⁶ and coverage of the military situation itself. ²⁸⁷

Figuring out the Khmer Rouge

When Becker first arrived in Phnom Penh, there was some confusion as to who exactly was fighting on the communist side. ²⁸⁸ Becker, like her journalist colleagues, defined the other side according to the regime they opposed, the Phnom Penh government forces. As such, they were labelled "insurgents" ²⁸⁹ and "rebels" ²⁹⁰ or were defined according to ideological terminology – "communists" ²⁹¹ – with occasional reference to the North Vietnamese who backed their efforts during the civil war. On occasion, Becker would expand this to a "catch all"

98

²⁸² Becker (1973c).

²⁸³ Becker (1973I).

²⁸⁴ Becker (1974a).

²⁸⁵ Becker (1973a)

²⁸⁶ Becker (1973f); (1973h); (1973q); (1973r).

²⁸⁷ E.g. Becker (1973e); (1973i); (1973j); (1973s).

²⁸⁸ Quinn (1989a) 217; Becker (1998) 26-113; Metzl (1996) 6; Power (2002) 95-100.

²⁸⁹ E.g. Becker (1973c); (1973g); (1973h); (1973m).

²⁹⁰ E.g. Becker (1973d); (1973e); (1973i); (1973p); (1973t).

²⁹¹ E.g. Becker (1973a); (1973b).

labelling "Communist Khmer Rouge insurgents" 292 or "Insurgent Khmer Rouge." 293 Four articles refer simply to the "Khmer Rouge". 294

In early 1974, on March 6 and March 8, Becker wrote two articles outlining how a "rebel unit" sought to defect from the Khmer Rouge side. ²⁹⁵ In these pieces, Becker offers some of the first, albeit brief, hints of what life was like on the "other side" in a western newspaper. ²⁹⁶ Becker also notes how observers of the conflict believed that

the nationalists have lost in the struggle for control of the Khmer Rouge movement and that the Communists are exerting pressure to unify their side of the war. Since the Communists are demanding greater sacrifices from the nationalists on the front line these experts reason, defections will become more frequent.²⁹⁷

The confusion between who was "in charge" of the Khmer Rouge movement, ²⁹⁸ the "nationalists" or the "communists" was to continue among journalists (and officials) right through the Khmer Rouge capture of the country. ²⁹⁹

On March 10, 1974, Becker expanded her interest on the "other side" in the struggle and published one of the first in-depth attempts at answering a key question of the conflict: "Who are the Khmer Rouge?"³⁰⁰

This long feature, which received a full-page spread in the Sunday edition of the Washington Post, drew heavily on government and diplomatic sources, as well as a book called Regrets of the Khmer Soul, considered at the time by foreign experts as one of the few primary

²⁹² E.g. Becker (1973g).

²⁹³ E.g. Becker (1973d).

²⁹⁴ E.g. Becker (1974a); (1974b); (1974c); (1974f).

²⁹⁵ Becker (1974d); (1974e).

²⁹⁶ Cf. Schanberg (1974i).

²⁹⁷ Becker (1974d).

²⁹⁸ Metzl (1996) 8; Power (2002) 95-100.

²⁹⁹ Metzl (1996) 5-6. Cf. e.g. Schanberg (1975ai); (1975aah); Swain (1975h). See also, Becker (1998); Kiernan (2008a) 1-156.

³⁰⁰ Becker (1974f). Cf. Becker (1998) 140-143.

documents of the Khmer Rouge movement.³⁰¹ *Regrets of the Khmer Soul* was written by a former teacher, Ith Sarin, who journeyed through Khmer Rouge territory for nine months in 1972/1973, speaking with leaders, soldiers, and peasants within the movement. Becker had noticed many Cambodians in Phnom Penh reading the book, and with a Japanese friend and colleague, Ishiyama Koki, paid to have it translated.³⁰²

The *Post* piece begins with two quotes from a foreign expert and western diplomat who mention the strength of the Khmer Rouge and predict their victory. Becker then moves on to note how the leaders of the Lon Nol government say that they would negotiate with the other side, but do not know who to contact. This claim that the government officials did not know who to contact on the other side would become a recurrent, if disputed, theme as the conflict waged on. ³⁰³ Becker herself, towards the end of this article, mentions the Prime Minister, Long Boret, being involved in low-level peace feelers the year previously. To a degree, the Khmer Rouge myth of "secrecy" was allowed to propagate on the government side to help avoid an awkward admission that, even with the United States' help, the military situation was not favourable for a government victory in the war. ³⁰⁴

Becker continues:

Certainly the actual core of the leadership of the National United Front of Cambodia (FUNK), is unknown. But a fair portrait of the movement has been drawn from documents, low-level contacts and a recently published diary called "Regrets of the Khmer Soul." 305

³⁰² Power (2002) 98. Becker (2017).

75

³⁰¹ Becker (1974f).

³⁰³ E.g. Schanberg (1974o); (1974p); (1975af); (1975ak).

³⁰⁴ Schanberg (1975af).

³⁰⁵ Becker (1974f).

The depth of Becker's investigation, considering that she was unable to access Khmer Rouge territory, is impressive. Becker constructs a detailed analysis of the political structure, and her piece contains the first mention of Salot[h] Sar, the future Pol Pot, 306 along with details about [I]eng Sary, Yeng Thirith, Khieu Samphan, Hu Nim, and Hou Yuon. Throughout the piece, Becker is sensitive to how the movement is changing, especially with the North Vietnamese withdrawing, and the "Khmerization" of the war.

The second half of the article offers detail of life in the Khmer Rouge zone, and while Becker notes that life can be harsh, she hardly condemns it. 307 Becker largely presents her account of life on the other side from innuendo, rumour, and commentary from the government side. This includes a portrayal of the egalitarian premises of the Khmer Rouge, which attracted certain Cambodians and foreigners alike. 308 For example, she includes a lengthy quotation regarding the complaints of some government generals, who were angry with the women who defected from the Khmer Rouge side, because they "had the nerve to look a man straight in the eye and who didn't shuffle their feet demurely like good Khmer women." 309

Becker also notes the Khmer Rouge's infamous discipline through an anecdote about how government officers complained that the defecting soldiers "were too disciplined and hardworking" and therefore were placed in their own, separate unit. 310 This is an interesting way to give an impression of a strong, disciplined, "other side", without being able to examine this for herself. Becker quotes sources that she has access to in Phnom Penh, which gives journalistic credibility to her work on a region and movement to which she has no first-hand knowledge.

³⁰⁶ Power (2002) 98.

³⁰⁷ Cf. Schanberg (1974i).

³⁰⁸ E.g. Caldwell and Tan (1975); Becker (1998) 400-431; Kamm (1998) 123-124; Kiernan (2008b) 203-213; Brinkley (2011) 48-51.

³⁰⁹ Becker (1974f).

³¹⁰ Becker (1974f).

The article moves on to state that: "Conditions in the Khmer Rouge zones vary region by region. Generally, the further from Phnom Penh and the fighting, the better the life, according to one leading foreign expert." This sentiment prevailed for the remainder of the conflict and left the foreign journalists with the hope that, with Phnom Penh captured and the war over, life would settle down inside the country. The article concludes with a quote from a military expert predicting a decisive battle for Phnom Penh.

Overall, Becker presents a balanced account of the leadership and life in Khmer Rouge controlled areas.³¹³ However, she faced criticism for her report from both the left and right.³¹⁴ On the journalistic side, Samantha Power records an anecdote where Sydney Schanberg criticized Becker for running a story without ever having travelled to Khmer Rouge territory. Becker supposedly replied to him that she could not ignore the horror stories of the other side, simply because the Khmer Rouge denied her access, and that they "have to publish what they can find out."³¹⁵ In some respects, this encounter highlights a key difference in the nature of their reporting: very rarely does Schanberg record something that he cannot see, or hear, first-hand.³¹⁶

The criticism from Schanberg is an interesting conundrum facing journalists in these kinds of situations, where the one side in a conflict denies access to journalists, and it is dangerous to travel within their territory.³¹⁷ At this time, as James Fenton noted in a 1974 article for the *New Statesman*, the Khmer Rouge were "perhaps the most obscure of the world's major

³¹¹ Cf. Schanberg (1974i).

³¹² E.g. Schanberg (1975az). cf. (1975aah); Swain (1975h).

³¹³ Cf. Metzl (1996) 10-11.

³¹⁴ Power (2002) 99.

³¹⁵ Power (2002) 99.

³¹⁶ Cf. Schanberg (1974i).

³¹⁷ Cf. e.g. Keane (1996) and Doyle (2007) reporting on Rwanda; Gutman (1993) and Vulliamy (1994) on the "ethnic cleansing" in Bosnia. More generally, see Knightly (2004).

revolutionary groups."³¹⁸ Deliberately secretive, and ruthless to those who attempted to access and report within their territory, the Khmer Rouge proved to be a unique challenge to any western reporter trying to tell the larger story of the Cambodian war. Not long after this article came out, Becker's friend Ishiyama Koki decided to follow up and become the first journalist to visit Khmer Rouge territory. He disappeared, as did another one of Becker's Japanese colleagues shortly thereafter.³¹⁹

Cambodia's "Hero Journalists"

Between March 10 and June 21, 1974, Becker wrote ten articles from Southeast Asia. 320 By November 21, Becker was back in Washington working as a staff writer for the *Washington Post*. 321 The most interesting of the last ten pieces Becker wrote from Cambodia is an article from June 17, titled 'Cambodia's Hero-Journalists: The News Business. 322 In this article, Becker gives the reader a rare look behind the scenes of how the anonymous field reporters in the western newspapers are Cambodian photojournalists who risk their lives daily to get a picture or information for western journalists. This is one of the few pieces to offer contemporary detail into the help western journalists receive from Cambodian peers in the field. Becker, in a much later article from January 13, 1985, where she reviews the film *The Killing Fields*, comments on her own relationship with Cambodians, including Dith Pran, the *New York Times* stringer whose relationship with Sydney Schanberg would form the basis for the movie. 323 In her opinion, the

³¹⁸ Fenton (1974).

³¹⁹ Power (2002) 99.

³²⁰ Becker (1974g); (1974h); (1974i); (1974j); (1974k); (1974l); (1974m); (1974n); (1974o); (1974p).

³²¹ Becker (1974q).

³²² Becker (1974o).

³²³ Becker (1985); Cf. Schanberg (2010) 63-111.

film accurately reflected the relationship between western and Cambodian reporters, and seems to convey much of what Becker herself wrote about in 1974.

April 1975 – July 1978

With the Khmer Rouge capture of Phnom Penh in April 1975, the country's new regime chose to "live in excruciating seclusion." With the effective closure of the country journalists were unable to access Cambodia and see what was happening with their own eyes. The large part, they were reliant on refugee testimony, which painted life in Cambodia as hell. Coccasionally in the western press the Khmer Rouge regime was directly compared with Hitler's Germany, for example, by Jack Anderson and Les Whitten writing in the *Washington Post* that: Adolf Hitler at his worst was not as oppressive as the Communist rulers of tiny Cambodia. Moreover, several books emerged portraying the horrors of Khmer Rouge rule in Cambodia that were widely influential in shaping the overall impression of atrocity within the country. However, it was still unclear to outside observers what exactly was going on in the secluded country.

For her part, Elizabeth Becker only wrote five articles for the *Washington Post* related to Cambodia between the Khmer Rouge take-over in April 1975 and July 1978. In June 1975, Becker wrote a lengthy piece outlining Lon Non's (Lon Nol's brother) corruption.³³⁰ In September of the same year, Becker wrote a piece on the seizure of the Mayaguez, ³³¹ outlining

324 Becker (1977).

³²⁵ Cf. Metzl (1996).

³²⁶ E.g. Kramer (1977).

³²⁷ Anderson and Whitten (1977); Safire (1978). Cf. Metzl (1996) 24-25; Power (2002) 87-154.

³²⁸ See Becker (1978a).

³²⁹ See Metzl (1996) on the general nature of western media coverage on Cambodia during this time.

³³⁰ Becker (1975e).

³³¹ Wetterhahn (2001).

the Cambodian version of events as highlighted in a speech by Ieng Sary in New York. 332

Becker published two articles in 1976 on Southeast Asia, one relating to the legal limbo faced by American parents who attempted to adopt Vietnamese and Cambodian children, and the second on French nuns who were advising Saigon on prostitutes. 333

In October 1977, Becker published an important piece on the attempt by Ieng Sary and the Khmer Rouge government to "answer" the world's questions about what was going on inside Cambodia. Sary presented a two-hour long colour propaganda film, followed by an equally long address to the United Nations, neither of which, in Becker's opinion, "even began to answer the World's questions." This article is a good example of Becker's clever writing style and highlights how she manages to show the reader her frustration at the lack of information while still conveying a sense of journalistic distance or objectivity. For example, without using her own voice, Becker records how a "crop of books" have emerged, presenting "life in Kampuchea as hell" and that the *Wall Street Journal* recently referred to the regime as "the cruelest since Nazi Germany."

Moreover, as she records elements of Sary's presentation, Becker uses a technique of undercutting her previous, seemingly positive (or at least "neutral") sentence, with commentary that contradicts the previous statement. Becker will revive this technique during her trip to Cambodia a year later. For example, after recording Sary's boasting of what his country had achieved, Becker concluded the paragraph with the quip: "It was a litany of successes hard to believe." After Sary claimed that the peasants ate two pounds of rice per day, Becker comments:

³³² Becker (1975f).

³³³ Becker (1976a); (1976b).

³³⁴ Becker (1977).

³³⁵ Becker (1977).

³³⁶ Becker (1977).

This struck me as hardly plausible, but these were some of the first answers

Kampuchea has given to the worldwide charges that many of its citizens have starved to death under the new government.³³⁷

While Becker felt that she received few answers from the film or presentation about what was happening inside the secluded country, importantly, she notes how "Kampuchea is finally beginning to show some concern about its world image."³³⁸

By 1977, the number of refugees fleeing Cambodia into Thailand had increased dramatically with the Center's purge of the Northwestern zone. This created the opportunity for hundreds more testimonies of what was happening within the closed country, and the volume of accounts meant that the stories were not so easily dismissed on the part of the Khmer Rouge government. In trying to present a better image to the world, Ieng Sary hinted that soon western journalists and foreign friends would be allowed to visit Cambodia. The control of the Khmer Rouge government and foreign friends would be allowed to visit Cambodia.

In March 1978, the Khmer Rouge invited a delegation of Yugoslavian journalists to Cambodia, which included both television cameramen and newspaper correspondents. "They gave the world the first true pictures of the revolution, the first nearly objective glimpse of life within Democratic Kampuchea."³⁴² While these journalists did not raise questions around the reported massacres of hundreds of thousands of people, ³⁴³ there were enough clues embedded in the text and pictures they brought out of the country to hint at the grim situation they had been presented. ³⁴⁴

81

³³⁷ Becker (1977).

³³⁸ Cf. Becker (1998) 306-308.

³³⁹ Becker (1998) 308.

³⁴⁰ Becker (1978a).

³⁴¹ Metzl (1996) 104-105.

³⁴² Becker (1998) 315.

³⁴³ Becker (1998) 315 suggests that they may have been prevented from doing so as fellow communists.

³⁴⁴ Becker (1998) 315.

Following the Yugoslavian delegation, the Khmer Rouge permitted four American communist journalists to enter Democratic Kampuchea. These journalists spent eight days in Phnom Penh in April 1978, and expressed scorn for those who believed the refugee accounts of labor camps and mass murder, and reported enthusiastically about the success of the revolution. Rather than clarifying the situation for the outside world, these reports tended to confirm the suspicions of those who believed that much of the contemporary western reporting was exaggerating the nature of what was happening in Cambodia in an attempt to avoid a deeper examination of American/Western involvement in Indochina more generally. All of this added to the confusion around trying to understand what was happening in the secluded country.

July 1978 – Becker's return

In July 1978, Becker published a lengthy review of two books on Cambodia: Ponchaud's *Cambodia: Year Zero*, and Barron and Paul's *Murder of a Gentle Land*.³⁴⁷ These two works were highly influential in shaping public opinion that an atrocity was occurring within Democratic Kampuchea. However, there were some major issues with the interpretation of Ponchaud's work and with the style of Barron and Paul's book.³⁴⁸ Becker largely praises Ponchaud's research and analysis, before rounding on the authors of *Murder of a Gentle Land*, who "pepper their book with facile polemics" and "successfully turn their book into a Cold War propaganda piece." The authors "exaggerate, with little evidence and considerable sensationalism" in their "undisciplined political tract." ³⁴⁹

³⁴⁵ Becker (1998) 315-316.

³⁴⁶ Chomsky and Herman (1977).

³⁴⁷ Becker (1978a). Cf. Swain (1977).

³⁴⁸ E.g. Herman and Chomsky (1988) 280-285.

³⁴⁹ Becker (1978a).

Becker appears to not be taken with the sensationalist understanding of events within Cambodia. At the same time, however, she repeatedly makes clear that the refugee evidence was overwhelming and the regime brutal. In other words, Becker believes the refugee testimony but is not prepared to indulge in the sensationalist descriptions that were being described in some areas, like Barron and Paul's book. Unfortunately, because the situation in Cambodia was being examined through an ideological prism by many of those attempting to understand it, and in the absence of significant "hard evidence" from within the country, the slim facts were more often than not presented to reinforce particular ideological positions rather than in terms of real analysis. ³⁵⁰ This created a confusing picture for someone like Becker who felt a connection to the country and who wanted to get beyond the propaganda to understand for herself what was happening. ³⁵¹ As such, whenever leng Sary went to the United Nations, Becker tried to speak to him and persuade him that she "was the journalist he had to invite back." ³⁵²

1977 had seen an escalation in conflict with Vietnam, which until that point had been simmering under the surface but without open hostility. As the guerrilla fighting increased through the year, accusations of atrocities were being reported on both sides, with each attempting to portray themselves as the victim of the others' aggression. As 1978 rolled on, and with the Khmer Rouge becoming more paranoid about the intentions of their Vietnamese neighbours, the regime became more concerned about their world image, and began an effort to get themselves seen in a more positive light on the world stage. In part, this was a response to the

³⁵⁰ Metzl (1996) 29; Becker (1998) 364-398.

³⁵¹ Becker (1998) 401-402.

³⁵² Becker (1998) 402. Cf. Power (2002) 137.

³⁵³ Becker (1998) 290-363; Kiernan (2008a) 357-439.

growing international pressure calling for investigations and an end to the killings within Cambodia.³⁵⁴

In October 1978, Ieng Sary had gone to the United Nations in New York to distribute Cambodia's "Black Paper." Its intention was to prove that Vietnam was responsible for the threat of war looming between the two neighbouring countries. However, the paper was largely dismissed as unverifiable, abbreviated history and paranoia. At the same time, however, Sary made a rare news conference in which he announced that he had invited Kurt Waldheim, the UN Secretary-General, to visit Cambodia to investigate the allegations of human rights abuses, and that he would shortly issue visas to foreign journalists to do the same. Waldheim turned down the offer, claiming that without Vietnamese approval of the trip, it could be seen as favoritism, since the UN was also considering measures to diffuse the tension between the two SE Asian countries. Vietnam, who was secretly preparing for war, did not agree to Waldheim's visit.

It appears that Sary's offer to Waldheim was to ensure that Vietnam would not invade Cambodia while the UN Secretary-General was in the country. Having failed in his first move, Sary resorted to his second strategy: he issued visas to two American journalists, Becker and Richard Dudman, along with the British scholar Malcolm Caldwell – a supporter of Pol Pot's movement on the premise that they would investigate the human rights situation.

Since her return from Cambodia in 1974, Becker had been working on the Metro desk of the *Washington Post*. Richard Dudman was an experienced foreign correspondent, who had

³⁵⁴ Metzl (1996) 66-125; Becker (1998) 290-326.

³⁵⁵ Becker (1998) 322-323.

³⁵⁶ Becker (1998) 322.

³⁵⁷ Becker (1998) 322.

³⁵⁸ Becker (1998) 322-323. Cf. Becker (1978c).

³⁵⁹ Becker (1998) 322-323.

³⁶⁰ E.g. Caldwell and Tan (1975).

³⁶¹ Becker (1998) 323. Cf. Becker (1978c); Kiernan (2008a) 442-446.

covered big foreign assignments in the past, and was a well renowned international journalist.³⁶² In contrast, Becker's foreign reporting had been entirely limited to Cambodia. Although Becker had kept an eye on the Cambodian situation, and had lobbied Ieng Sary for a visa to go back into the country, she seems slightly unsure why she was one of only two journalists (who worked for non-communist newspapers) allowed into Democratic Kampuchea. Becker records in her book:

I wrote occasional background pieces about the revolution, including a long review of two books printed on the subject – a review in which I declared that the evidence given by the refugees was overwhelming and the revolution awful. Nonetheless, I was given a visa – apparently because I was best remembered for my wartime coverage that was critical of the American involvement in the war. Moreover I represented the *Washington Post*, an important newspaper if the Khmer Rouge really wanted to get their view across to the American Government.³⁶³

There is a fair amount to unpack in Becker's statement here. To begin with, in the *Washington Post*, Becker wrote seven pieces relating to Cambodia from the Khmer Rouge capture of Phnom Penh in April 1975 to the announcement of her visa in October 1978.³⁶⁴ The first piece related to Lon Non's (Lon Nol's brother) corruption; the second, to the Mayaquez incident; the third is about Vietnamese children who arrived in the United States, and contains a brief paragraph on thirty Cambodian children; the fourth addresses Ieng Sary's speech and video at the United Nations; the fifth is the review of Ponchaud, and Barron and Paul; the sixth concerns a plea made by Lon Nol for international support in evicting the Khmer Rouge from the UN seat; and the seventh concerns Sary's offer to open the border to westerners. Really, it is

-

³⁶² Dudman will be discussed in the next section in detail.

³⁶³ Becker (1998) 402.

³⁶⁴ Becker (1975e); (1975f); (1976a); (1977); (1978a); (1978b); (1978c).

only the last four pieces that relate directly to what Becker understands as the conditions within Cambodia at the time.

Becker, it seems, wrote enough to keep herself in the loop about what was happening in Cambodia, and to remain known for her reporting by Ieng Sary, whom she pressured at every opportunity to let her return to the country. 365 By the same token, Becker was not pumping out article after article criticizing the Khmer Rouge regime, nor giving voice to the more sensationalist elements that had been appearing in western media. In this regard, she gave Sary a good option in that she was a respectable reporter, working for an important paper, who had not been excessive in her criticism, and who knew Cambodia by having lived there for two years. She gave Sary's invitation to open the border to western journalists credibility. Richard Dudman, as will be discussed, was in a similar position.

At the same time, what Becker does not mention in the above quote, is that she had been writing to the Khmer Rouge behind the scenes as well. Samantha Power notes Becker telling her that she: "had been clamoring to get back into Cambodia since she left in 1974. She had written more than a dozen letters paying what she remembers as "disgusting" homage to the KR's "glorious revolution" in the hopes of winning a visa. "366 Sary was potentially aware of these attempts by Becker, and perhaps saw her "disgusting homage" as an opportunity to guide Becker into writing a positive review of the country. Becker also comments on how she had been applying for a visa for three years. 367

The second element of Becker's quote to unpack is a further comment on her review of the two books on Cambodia. Becker makes clear that she believes Ponchaud's "unsettling"

³⁶⁵ Becker (1998) 402.

³⁶⁶ Power (2002) 137.

³⁶⁷ Becker (1978j). Cf. The *St Louis Post-Dispatch* (Nov 19, 1978. Pgs. 1, 16) which notes that Richard Dudman had been trying to get a visa for three years through letters, cablegrams, and personal requests to Cambodian officials.

account of the "self-slaughter", which she goes on to claim seems "indisputable", and draws on quotations from his work that describe Khmer Rouge rule as "the bloodiest of our century" and a "terrifying one for all who have any respect for human beings."³⁶⁸ However, for at least one reader, Becker's language was not strong enough. In a letter to the *Washington Post*, Henry Roisen accuses Becker of being "unusually hard-hearted and cynical, or else must be an advocate of a political philosophy similar to the rulers of "Democratic Kampuchea.""³⁶⁹ Roisen takes issue with Becker's negative review of Barron and Paul, and her lack of appropriate (in his mind) terminology to describe the "evil" of what is happening in Cambodia.³⁷⁰

Becker's terminology is addressed in the next chapter but there is a point to be made about how she presents her opinion in the review piece. Largely, her criticism of the regime comes through the voice of Ponchaud, via direct quotes or reference to what he claims in his book. At the same time, while her criticisms of Barron and Paul's *Murder in a Gentle Land*, are well-justified, in the same manner as her Ponchaud thoughts, she uses quotes from their work to dissect their extrapolations, sensationalisms, and their lack of historical detail.

While Becker clearly agrees with Ponchaud's interpretation, the fact that much of her pejorative terminology towards the regime comes in his voice rather than her own takes some of the strength away from her own "declaration" on the awfulness of the regime. At the same time, her dissection of Barron and Paul offers proof that Becker is a serious reporter who is unlikely to exaggerate the "awfulness" of the regime, especially if it is based on her own observations from within the country. In other words, her review may not have been as jeopardizing to her obtaining a visa as she suggests.

³⁶⁸ Becker (1978a).

³⁶⁹ Washington Post (Aug 27, 1978) Pg. E2.

³⁷⁰ Becker responded briefly to this criticism in the Washington Post (Sep 10, 1978) Pg. E4.

Becker's claim that she was given a visa because she was remembered for being critical of the American involvement in the civil war is undoubtedly true. But it is informative to compare that statement against her reporting for the *Washington Post* during her two years in Cambodia. Of the forty articles Becker wrote for the *Post* while in Cambodia, only a handful criticize the United States in some way. One article from 1973 mentions the fear of American bombing as a cause of refugees fleeing to Phnom Penh; ³⁷¹ one mentions the U.S. bombing campaign's damage to the rubber industry; ³⁷² another notes how the United States failed to supply rice; ³⁷³ and a couple of pieces talk about either the impending withdrawal, or the effects of the withdrawal, of the United States in August 1973. ³⁷⁴ On the other hand, twice Becker notes how United States funding has supplied rice and other aid to the country, ³⁷⁵ and in one piece Becker notes how American bombing saved a city. ³⁷⁶ One other article addresses the continuing United States presence in Cambodia in an advisory role, but this piece merely reports what Becker saw without positive or negative comment. ³⁷⁷

As such, while Becker may well have been remembered for her coverage that was critical of the United States involvement in the civil war, this was not necessarily the dominant feature of her reporting at the time, especially when compared with, for example, Sydney Schanberg's voluminous criticism of American involvement in his reporting for the *New York Times*. ³⁷⁸

However, what one is remembered for and what one actually did do not necessarily need to be the same thing.

³⁷¹ Becker (1973f).

³⁷² Becker (1973c).

³⁷³ Becker (1973b).

³⁷⁴ Becker (1973d); (1973h); (1973k); (1973m).

³⁷⁵ Becker (1973q); (1973m).

³⁷⁶ Becker (1973t).

³⁷⁷ Becker (1973g).

³⁷⁸ Schanberg will be discussed in detail below.

The last sentence of Becker's quote may be the most relevant. The fact that Becker worked for the *Washington Post* undoubtedly enhanced her chances of being one of the journalists chosen. If the Khmer Rouge were serious about trying to get their views across to the west, and the United States especially, then the *Post* carried a gravitas that would mean that Becker's reporting in Cambodia would be taken seriously, and would be read widely.

Becker's Return

Elizabeth Becker wrote eight pieces for the *Washington Post* between December 24 and December 31, 1978 that analysed various elements of her two-week tour around Cambodia. Becker's pieces focused on, in turn, Malcom Caldwell's death;³⁷⁹ an overview of the tour and what Becker hoped to discover;³⁸⁰ the military and political situation in the border war with Vietnam;³⁸¹ the condition of the Angkor temples, and how the symbol of Angkor relates to the revolution;³⁸² Cambodia's production of rice;³⁸³ commune life;³⁸⁴ the citizens of Phnom Penh, and questions around their whereabouts;³⁸⁵ and the response of Pol Pot to some of her written questions.³⁸⁶

One major theme that runs throughout these pieces is Becker's inability to understand what is happening, and how this tour of the country did not help her to answer many of the world's questions. A handful of quotes will suffice:

³⁷⁹ Becker (1978d).

³⁸⁰ Becker (1978e).

³⁸¹ Becker (1978f).

³⁸² Becker (1978g).

³⁸³ Becker (1978h).

³⁸⁴ Becker (1978i).

³⁸⁵ Becker (1978i).

³⁸⁶ Becker (1978k).

For all that I saw and heard, I have no definite answers to many troubling questions.³⁸⁷

...what makes all that has taken place in Cambodia particularly difficult to understand is that no one seems to be able to offer a coherent philosophical basis for the extreme upheaval that has taken place.³⁸⁸

No one seemed able to explain satisfactorily why it was necessary to empty Cambodia's cities following the Communist victory in 1975 ... Nor could I find any explanation of why it was necessary for thousands of Cambodians to die from disease, malnutrition and summary execution in the course of fashioning this new Cambodian society.³⁸⁹

After receiving a less than satisfactory reply to a question about reports of atrocities being committed by Cambodian troops in Vietnam, Becker concludes her piece on Phnom Penh's vanishing citizenry:

This was only one of many answers I received during my visit that struck me as far less than satisfactory. To many questions, I got no answer at all. I must also confess that I ultimately decided that in view of my doubts and uncertainties about the situation in Cambodia, it might be better not to ask certain questions. When I received my visa to Cambodia after three years of applications, friends called me to ask that I search for missing Cambodians they had known. I took down the names, added names of persons I was interested in, and carried the list with me to Phnom

388 Becker (1978h).

³⁸⁷ Becker (1978e).

³⁸⁹ Becker (1978h).

Penh.³⁹⁰ I finally decided, however, not to ask after anyone by name. The biggest favor I could do for missing friends, I decided, was to leave those that survived to the anonymity of the new Cambodia.³⁹¹

There are two points to be made regarding Becker's frustration and lack of a complete understanding of the situation. The first is that, as Becker herself notes in the preface to the 1998 edition of her book *When the War Was Over*, she, like "other journalists and historians who follow a country through extraordinary times" rarely understand the enormity of events they are witnessing until after the fact. ³⁹² This is especially true in a situation like Cambodia, where even the so-called "experts" could not tell Becker what was happening on the Vietnamese-Cambodia border, and were relying on her for information. ³⁹³ Becker recalls that:

It is hard to exaggerate our confusion and incomprehension at the time of our visit to Democratic Kampuchea. We were the original three blind men trying to figure out the elephant. At that time no one understood the inner workings of the regime – how the zones operated; how the party controlled the country; how the secret police worked; that torture and extermination centers like Tuol Sleng even existed; the depth of the misery and death.³⁹⁴

Becker also notes that the tour was guided – a point she stresses at times – and that the three of them would only see what the government wanted them to.³⁹⁵ If the stories of

³⁹² Becker (1998) xii.

³⁹⁰ Becker was not the only one who had a list of people to look up. Ben Kiernan records how Caldwell had been asked to enquire about various Cambodians who had returned post-1975. Kiernan added his in-laws to the list for Caldwell to ask about. Kiernan (2008a) 443.

³⁹¹ Becker (1978j).

³⁹³ Becker (1978f).

³⁹⁴ Becker (1998) 409.

³⁹⁵ Becker (1978e); Becker (1978h). cf. Becker (1998) 409.

the mass graves that were being referenced in refugee accounts were true, Becker was convinced that her and her companions were not going to be allowed to see them.³⁹⁶

The second point to note is that Becker had a deeper sense of frustration than her two companions, in part, because she lived in Phnom Penh for two years. As such, she notices more subtle things than the other two, and is at a loss to put into words, at times, how Phnom Penh was "familiar but skewed."³⁹⁷ One quote from Becker sums up her frustration on this point:

Most of the evidence attesting to the horrors that have taken place in Cambodia has been furnished by the thousands of refugees who have fled the country ... I saw little indication of these problems during a very strictly supervised government tour. But I lived in Cambodia for two years, and perhaps the most telling indication of what has taken place here is that I saw not one familiar face during my two-week stay.³⁹⁸

In her descriptions of Caldwell and Dudman in her book, Becker comments how neither of them had ever lived in the country and had only made brief trips to Phnom Penh before: "I should have been an able guide but I felt as much of a tourist as they."³⁹⁹ She then moves into one of the more interesting comments in her work:

Moreover, we were just beginning to know each other and did not entirely trust each other. Normally it would have been of little consequence, but on this trip we were all conscious of our role as singular witnesses of the revolution and, perhaps, of the war that everyone was predicting.⁴⁰⁰

The comment that Becker and her companions were conscious of their role as "singular witnesses" indicates the tension involved in their attempts to report on Cambodia. As Becker

³⁹⁶ Becker (1978e).

³⁹⁷ Becker (1978e). Cf. Becker (1998) 403-404.

³⁹⁸ Becker (1978h).

³⁹⁹ Becker (1998) 400.

⁴⁰⁰ Becker (1998) 400.

points out, she had heard all the stories about what was happening inside Cambodia, ⁴⁰¹ and now was her chance to both bear witness to those stories, and confirm and enlighten the world about the horrors that were occurring. Yet, when they were being toured around the country she still retained the feeling that the truth was being hidden from her.

All of this seems to have played on Becker's mind, and she recalls how her lack of being able to see someone or something familiar affected her:

My mind was becoming numb, in fact, lost without the signposts of the Cambodia I had known and forbidden by our keepers from understanding the Cambodia hiding in front of our eyes. 402

While staying the night at a rubber plantation, about halfway through their tour, Becker had a nightmare in which her moans and screams woke up the household.⁴⁰³ She notes that, something had jarred her while in the countryside, and suggests that it was perhaps the disappointment of finding the countryside as hidden from them as Phnom Penh.

That night my subconscious broke through. All the fears and doubts I had tried to ignore, the obvious implication of all that I had not seen so far on the trip, burst into my dreams.⁴⁰⁴

As their tour of the country continued, and the real Cambodia remained concealed from Becker, she records how she became rather combative, arguing with her Khmer Rouge hosts, but also Dudman and Caldwell. 405 Becker's combativeness stemmed in a large part from the fact that her confidence in the guides to show them anything of significance shrank as the tour went along. She also became frustrated with Caldwell's and Dudman's asking seemingly meaningless

⁴⁰¹ Becker (1978e).

⁴⁰² Becker (1998) 413.

⁴⁰³ Becker (1998) 413-414.

⁴⁰⁴ Becker (1998) 413-414.

⁴⁰⁵ Becker (1998) 418-419.

questions when the (few) chances arose to speak to a Khmer. She records an instance where they were touring a dam, and comments on how her companions asked questions to a young man, a veteran of the war, about the dam itself. When it was her turn, she asked about the war – about the American bombing and their living conditions – to the shock of Caldwell in particular. 406 Becker had gone to get answers to questions that were continually being kept from her, and her frustration is evident in her reports.

Because Becker had lived in the country, she seems to have felt more pressure than the other two to find some answers, in part, at least, because she kept seeing the implications of their guides' refusal to show them certain things. This led to her examining the country through the lens of her worst fears – that friends of hers from Phnom Penh "were in graver danger" than she had suspected. Moreover, Becker comprehends the importance of the absence of things that should be there in a way that her companions do not.

While Becker was doing her best to peer through the curtain and see the "real" Cambodia, she was at times forced to admit that certain things seemed to be working. Herein lies the problem in reporting on Cambodia during this time – as a reporter who wanted to be taken seriously, Becker could not just speculate on the human rights issues, she also needed to report on what she saw. For instance, in describing peasant life, she notes that she saw neither the "joyous society" of "happy peasants singing" as reported by some communist visitors, nor the "grim picture" widely portrayed in the west of peasants toiling under armed supervision. ⁴⁰⁸ This

⁴⁰⁶ Becker (1998) 418-419 records Caldwell's reaction after this interview: "You're an American," he said. "How can you ask questions like that of a Cambodian? It's as bad as if a German reporter came to London after the war and asked a British soldier what it was like to fight the Nazis." Becker comments on how they both wrote nasty notes about the argument in their diaries.

⁴⁰⁷ Becker (1998) 418.

⁴⁰⁸ Becker (1978i).

example indicates how much background noise, largely ideological, Becker was trying to filter out as she observed Cambodia.

Becker astutely continued her observation by noting that, there was no clue why everyone worked so uniformly, and notes that:

One possibility that must be considered, of course, is that most Cambodians toe the line today because they have first-hand knowledge of the stories told by refugees of how thousands of persons were killed during the months following the Communist takeover. 409

In this way, Becker undercuts her seemingly "neutral" statement about what she observed of peasant life.

One other example of the background "noise" Becker was dealing with was commentary about the level of production of rice in the new society. Becker notes that, despite what she had heard prior to arriving, she was surprised at the general level of production in the country. ⁴¹⁰ She adds a caveat, though, noting that there is no way to know that the figures given were accurate, but concedes that they could not be too misleading, based on what she saw. However:

The methods that the new rulers of Cambodia have used to get their system working are an entirely separate matter that will continue to be discussed – and condemned – by much of the world for years to come. But the economic system, I am forced to conclude, seems to be working.⁴¹¹

Again, Becker undercuts her observation with a remark that reminds the reader that, despite what she observed and reported on, there is much more going on behind the scene. In this regard, her reporting on Cambodia is more nuanced that Dudman's.

-

⁴⁰⁹ Becker (1978i).

⁴¹⁰ Becker (1978h).

⁴¹¹ Becker (1978h).

One of the more significant things Becker recognises because of its absence is Buddhist culture:

I also found that the Buddhist culture, which was the foundation of Cambodia for centuries, had been totally done away with, and this left me with a sense that I was in a country which had lost what I once considered its soul.⁴¹²

This is significant, because it highlights how Becker was able to see the potential tear in the social fabric of Cambodia at the time. Social destruction is one of the key signs of genocide, and Becker, by having lived in the country was able to recognise the potential implications that lay behind the absence of Buddhism within the country she now traveled – unrecognisable to the one she had lived in a few years previous.

Elizabeth Becker, as one of the two key journalists to travel to Democratic Kampuchea, is one of the main sources of contemporary information on the secluded country. By virtue of her having lived in the country for two years, she was able to offer an important insight into what was missing from Cambodia, along with a detailed description of what she witnessed. How this impacted her reporting in relation to peace and war journalism elements will be addressed in the next chapter. The following section discusses her travel companion, Richard Dudman, and highlights his reporting from their guided tour and contrasts his observations with Becker's.

Richard Dudman

Richard Dudman was born in 1918 in Iowa, and passed away in 2017, aged 99. By the time he went to Cambodia with Elizabeth Becker and Malcom Caldwell in 1978, he was a well-known and well-travelled reporter who had covered numerous major international and national

111

⁴¹² Becker (1978h). cf. Becker (1998) 253-260.

⁴¹³ E.g. Lemkin (1944); Cf. Card (2003).

events. He was in Dallas for the assassination of President Kennedy, and witnessed Jack Ruby gunning down Lee Harvey Oswald two days later. He covered the 1956 Arab-Israeli war, was in Havana when Castro toppled the Batista government, and covered revolutions in Latin America, the Middle East and the Far East. He obtained and published excerpts from early copies of the Pentagon Papers, an official history of U.S. involvement in Vietnam in 1971, and had made his first trip to that country in 1962, returning eight times between then and 1977, when he was the first American reporter to enter Vietnam after the communist victory in April 1975. 414

Dudman joined the St. Louis Post-Dispatch in 1949, and in 1954 was assigned to the Washington Bureau, where he went on to become Bureau chief from 1969 to 1981. On his last day, March 30, 1981, President Ronald Regan was shot not far from the paper's office, which meant he missed his retirement party to run down the street, notebook in hand, and publish his report the next day. Very much from the "old school" of journalism, which sought "the elusive goal of some absolute truth and objectivity", 415 Dudman was a prolific and energetic reporter who worked in the industry for nearly three-quarters of a century, and who supposedly had a motto: "Reporter who sits on hot story gets ass burned."416

Dudman is perhaps most famous for his capture and eventual release by Vietcong and Cambodian forces just inside the Cambodian border in 1970. 417 With Elizabeth Pond, of *The* Christian Science Monitor, and Michael Morrow of Dispatch News Service International, Dudman was held for forty days behind enemy lines. Upon release, Dudman offered the world

⁴¹⁴ Grimes (2017); Sorkin (2017).

⁴¹⁵ Dudman (1971) 99; Rabe (2016) 102.

⁴¹⁶ Grimes (2017). After retiring from the Washington Bureau, Dudman still contributed to the *Post-Dispatch* and wrote Editorials for Bangor News until 2012.

⁴¹⁷ Dudman and his colleagues were captured on May 7, 1970, six days after President Nixon announced he was sending ground forces into Cambodia to destroy Communist sanctuaries. It was also seven weeks after Lon Nol had overthrown Prince Sihanouk in Phnom Penh. As Dudman notes, the date was significant, and it appears that the journalists had somehow gotten ahead of the invading American and South Vietnamese troops they thought they were following. Dudman (1971) 1-5.

one of the deepest looks of the other side during this period, including exposés on how they viewed and understood the conflict with America.⁴¹⁸

Even before his capture, Dudman had been one of the first journalists to recognise, and attempt to expose, the gap between the reality on the ground in Vietnam and official narratives from Washington, and he had been personally opposed to the war for a long time. ⁴¹⁹ In his articles and subsequent book about his time in captivity, Dudman wrote sympathetically of his captors, and attempted to portray the guerrillas as human beings, who bravely protected them at times, and not demonized, faceless, "evil communists". ⁴²⁰ In 1994, Dudman returned to Vietnam and tracked down one of his captors, General Bay Cao, who he believes saved his life, and published a series of articles about the state of the country in 1994, and his memories of his capture. ⁴²¹

Dudman's articles and subsequent book about his captivity spawned a small amount of controversy. Despite the consensus that public opinion had largely turned against the Vietnam War by 1970/71, Dudman's humanization of the "enemy" and his apparent friendship with individuals that he described in detail in his book took arguments about the Vietnam War beyond a purely "pro" or "anti" war stance. 422

Dudman claimed that his work was an objective retelling of his time in captivity, ⁴²³ and it appears as though immediately upon capture, Dudman realised the unique opportunity to tell the story from the "other side". ⁴²⁴ Journalistically, it was an incredible, and lucky, coup. ⁴²⁵ Overall,

⁴¹⁸ Dudman (1970a); (1970b); (1970c); (1970d); (1970e); (1970f); (1970g); (1971).

⁴¹⁹ Dudman (1971) 5. Cf. Rabe (2016) 95-96.

⁴²⁰ Dudman (1971). Cf. Rabe (2016) 91-92.

⁴²¹ Dudman (1994).

⁴²² Rabe (2016).

⁴²³ Dudman (1971) 176.

⁴²⁴ Dudman (1971) 5.

⁴²⁵ Dudman (1975b).

despite the controversy, his work was well received, and many found his writing informative. 426 However, he faced accusations from some quarters of being brain-washed by the enemy, being unpatriotic, and becoming a propaganda mouthpiece for the communists. 427 Interestingly, the criticism Dudman faced appears to have caused him to double down on the importance of objectivity in reporting. He complained about the "American first, correspondent second" mindset of many Vietnam reporters, and stressed the need for the reporter to unbind themselves from American policy and to remove the "burden of thinking in terms of 'we' and 'they.'" The controversy, and criticism, passed quickly, and certainly did not hinder his professional career.

Reporting on Cambodia

Dudman wrote prolifically for the *Post-Dispatch* on many things between his release from captivity and his return to Cambodia in 1978. However, he wrote only a handful of relevant articles relating to Cambodia during that time. ⁴²⁹ In a March 1975 article, for example, Dudman analyses the military realities which were bringing an end to the Cambodian war, and offers a deep background (going back to the Eisenhower administration) on U.S. involvement in SE Asia. ⁴³⁰ In April of the same year, just after the Khmer Rouge took Phnom Penh, Dudman recounts his unique look at the other side from his time in captivity five years earlier, and notes that: "To anyone who had the dangerous opportunity to observe the other side of the conflict, even at its start, the latter unfolding disaster could come as no surprise."⁴³¹

⁴²⁶ Rabe (2016).

⁴²⁷ Rabe (2016).

⁴²⁸ Rabe (2016) 102.

⁴²⁹ Dudman (1975a); (1975b); (1975c); (1976a); (1978a).

⁴³⁰ Dudman (1975a).

⁴³¹ Dudman (1975b).

In an October piece, Dudman recounts, with little of his own commentary, an *AFP* report which claimed that several leaders of the Lon Nol government were killed when Phnom Penh was captured.⁴³²

The key article for Dudman relating to the Cambodian situation during this time is from April 1976 that addresses the reports of mass murder emerging from within Cambodia. 433 Dudman opens the article by commenting:

A pattern has developed in a current rash of reports of mass murder by the new Communist regime in Cambodia. Most of the news dispatches have used a figure of 500,000 to 600,000, or even 800,000, as the number of Cambodians estimated to have died in the past year from hunger, disease or execution.⁴³⁴

He goes on to note how most of the accounts have attributed these deaths to a deliberate, fanatical, and ruthless campaign, and offers some examples of the reports that used extreme language to describe the slaughter. As the article continues, Dudman notes that most of the articles claiming a "bloodbath" draw heavily on refugee reports and vaguely identified western intelligence sources. He notes two issues with these sources: (1) vague phrases such as "intelligence analysts" have caused some observers to suspect that the CIA are helping to shape the narrative of Cambodian affairs; (2) "Some noted that refugee reports are frequently biased or even fabricated and are generally unreliable."

Throughout the piece, Dudman maintains a neutral voice in discussing the reports of a bloodbath, and he balances the article by noting that, while some analysts are arguing that extreme forms of violence are occurring in Cambodia, many other officials are skeptical of the

⁴³² Dudman (1975c).

⁴³³ Dudman (1976a).

⁴³⁴ Dudman (1976a).

⁴³⁵ Dudman (1976a).

death estimates being reported. Dudman records three possibilities that one official he interviewed suggested: (1) that the reports are true; (2) that the refugees are making up/exaggerating stories in the hope of saying what the interviewers want to hear for the purpose of obtaining a U.S. visa; or (3) that the Cambodian government is merely giving the impression of a reign of terror and encouraging the circulation of these stories to intimidate the population and help control it.

Dudman also discusses Khieu Samphan's 1959 doctoral thesis, which was being heavily dissected by interested parties in order to try and discern what the philosophical underpinnings of the revolution might be. Again, he has comments from all sides on the question of Samphan's influence on the revolution. This particular piece is a good example of Dudman's journalistic philosophy of maintaining detached neutrality and letting the facts speak for themselves. ⁴³⁶ In this article, Dudman cannot trust any of the sources or reports, since the facts are not clear, and so he balances his piece in a thoughtful way that attempts to highlight the fact that there is no clear knowledge at this time as to what is happening within Cambodia.

In January 1978, in response to the break-out of large-scale fighting on the Vietnamese-Cambodian border, Dudman wrote an article that analysis the history of hostility between Vietnam and Cambodia going back to 1623. 437 He compares the "bitter hatred" between the two peoples as being similar to the Turks and Armenians, Moslems and Jews, and Hindus and Moslems. While he offers a deep history, Dudman cannot pinpoint exactly why the two sides are fighting at this time, and concludes by noting that outside observers have little confidence in their ability to guess what the Vietnamese intend to do at this point. The confusion around what the situation is on the border between these two countries was still unclear eleven months later

36 Daha

⁴³⁶ Rabe (2016) 102.

⁴³⁷ Dudman (1978a).

when Dudman and Becker were asked by officials to enquire about travelling to certain spots along the border, in order to confirm if different towns were in Vietnamese hands or not. 438

In her book When The War Was Over, Becker, in describing Dudman, claimed that: He was also the only one of us who had not written about the Khmer Rouge after 1975 and had yet to form his views on the Cambodian revolution. Caldwell had immediately dubbed him the Edgar Snow of Cambodia. 439

While Becker's claim that Dudman had not written about the Khmer Rouge is not entirely accurate, it is clear that he was waiting until he could see the evidence for himself before forming an opinion on the revolution. Like Becker, Dudman had been applying for a visa for three years, 440 which was granted in November 1978.

However, unlike Elizabeth Becker, Dudman does not appear to question why he was one of the journalists chosen. In a number of ways, Richard Dudman was an ideal candidate to obtain a visa for Cambodia, both from Ieng Sary's point of view, and the outside world's. From Sary's angle, Dudman had not written critically of the regime and had even written a sympathetic account of his time in captivity during the early part of the movement. Dudman was also a credible, experienced journalist, who would know how to handle the pressure of conveying what he witnessed to the outside world. In 1977, Dudman was the first American journalist invited back into Vietnam and he wrote an exclusive account of the state of the country. 441 As such, it perhaps came as no shock that he was one of the two journalists invited to report on Cambodia.

⁴³⁸ Becker (1978f).

⁴³⁹ Becker (1998) 401. Snow had been largely responsible for introducing the world to Mao Zedong, and the Communist movement in China, in his 1937 work Red Star Over China.

⁴⁴⁰ St Louis Post-Dispatch (Nov 19, 1978. Pgs. 1, 16).

⁴⁴¹ Dudman (1977a); (1977b); (1977c); (1977d); (1977e); (1977f); (1977g); (1977h); (1977i); (1977j).

Dudman Returns

On January 15, 1979, the *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* published a special, revised, multi-part feature from Dudman about his experience in touring Cambodia. ⁴⁴² In a cruel twist of journalistic fate, the *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* was going through a strike when Dudman returned from Cambodia, and so he could not immediately publish in his own newspaper the eight-part series of articles, each totalling over 2,500 words, that he had written in transit and upon his return to the United States. However, this series was published in over 40 other worldwide newspapers, and ran, for example, in the *Chicago Tribune* from December 25 – December 31, 1978.

There was a lot of pressure on Dudman to write a readable, high-quality, series of articles, because Elizabeth Becker was publishing her series of articles in the *Washington Post* at the same time. 443 The pressure was so great that Dudman did not see his wife and children upon returning home, and merely spoke with them on the phone.

Dudman opens his account of his tour through Cambodia by analysing the country's relationship with Vietnam. Like Becker, Dudman seems well aware of the unique nature of their experience, and comments on how the trip provided fresh insights into the mounting Vietnamese-Cambodian hostilities, the evacuation of cities, allegations of genocide, and the nature of daily life in the secluded country. Again, Dudman, like Becker, is sceptical of the Cambodian presentation, and notes that their guides refused or ignored requests to visit other border points. However, Dudman notes that:

While the visit amounted to a conducted tour, with strict limits on conversations with ordinary Cambodians and no opportunity to speak with any but a few top

_

⁴⁴² Dudman (1979c). Dudman's piece highlighted: Malcom Caldwell's death; the relationship with Vietnam; the question around the reported killings; how the country works; on rice and food production; on other industrial projects; on the government; and several smaller pieces detailing: the lack of money; a brief biography of Caldwell; on there being mirrors in the country; and on their treatment as they toured Cambodia.

⁴⁴³ Rose (1978).

government officials, there was plenty of opportunity for observation in tours of 11 of the 19 provinces.⁴⁴⁴

Observation was to be the method of Dudman's analysis during his time in Cambodia. While Becker was prepared to speculate more on what was going on "behind the scenes" and repeatedly infers that there may be a sinister reason for the absence of particular things, Dudman on the other hand largely leaves the "big question" open.

For example, in the second chapter, Dudman addresses the human rights question, which, as he notes:

In the eyes of much of the world, the most important question about Cambodia is whether the now-dislodged Pol Pot regime systematically killed off entire classes of the population, as charged by Vietnam and Cambodian refugees.⁴⁴⁵

Like Becker, Dudman is frustrated that, despite persistent requests to obtain eyewitness accounts of the mass exodus of Phnom Penh, their guides only produced one man and one other family.

A handful of quotes show Dudman's uncertainty in relation to the refugee reports, accusations of genocide, and the true nature of the state of the population at large:

Two weeks of questioning and observation in 11 of the country's 19 provinces led to the conclusion that the Cambodian revolution must be one of the bloodiest of our era. But repeated interrogation produced no clear answer to the question of "autogenocide," the term for an alleged methodological execution of much of the entire class of former professionals, tradesmen, civil servants, and soldiers. 446

-

⁴⁴⁴ Dudman (1979c).

⁴⁴⁵ Dudman (1979c).

⁴⁴⁶ Dudman (1979c).

The revolution, an unprecedented leveler, had made conforming a condition for survival...The new Communist Cambodia became one huge work camp, but its people were clearly not being worked to death as foreign critics often charged.⁴⁴⁷

On the bright side, moreover, I found the country in the midst of one of the world's great housing programs.

What I found in two weeks of touring Pol Pot's Cambodia – under strict government supervision but with good opportunity for observation – was a regimented life of hard work for most Cambodians, leavened, however, by much improved housing, regular issuance of clothing, and an assurance of apparently adequate food...I did not find the grim picture painted by the thousands of refugees who couldn't take the new order and fled to Thailand or Vietnam. In this lull between wars, those who remain appeared to be reasonably relaxed at the height of the busy harvest season. They sometimes leaned on their hoes like farm workers everywhere. And they often stared and smiled and waved at the rare sight of Western faces. 448

On the rumours of starvation within the country he noted that:

My observation of hundreds of ordinary Cambodians suggested they got an adequate diet, if a plain one. 449

Dudman was clearly impressed by the vast housing project that was under way, which he comments on several times (and discusses again in a 1990 article for the *New York Times*).⁴⁵⁰ While Elizabeth Becker comments on the housing project as well, she notes that: "I saw many

⁴⁴⁷ Dudman (1979c).

⁴⁴⁸ Dudman (1979c).

⁴⁴⁹ Dudman (1979c).

⁴⁵⁰ Dudman (1990).

comfortable roadside homes that seemed to have been abandoned, and I asked an official if some of this new construction might not be redundant?"⁴⁵¹

Where Becker questions the reason why there is uniform acceptance of the strictly regimented life, and highlights the possibility that the reason everyone obeys is because they are well aware of the deadly consequences of not following along, Dudman takes a different approach. While he notes that clearly there was no place for independent thinking in the new Cambodia, he comments that: "At the same time, the physical conditions of life may well have improved for the many peasants and former urban workers – possibly for the vast majority of the population as the regime claimed."⁴⁵²

Overall, Richard Dudman's reaction and analysis of what he saw in Cambodia is more positive than Elizabeth Becker's, and he comments more fully on observable things. Dudman presents much of his material as a comparison between what he understands as the *SE Asian peasant life* of "old" with the peasant life he is observing "now." Becker, on the other hand, is comparing what she knew of *Cambodia* before the Khmer Rouge take-over with what she cannot see now – the cultural vibrancy, people she knew, and the absence of Buddhism, which she considered the "soul" of the country. 453

Dudman also abstains from offering any suggestions on what is happening "behind the scenes" and does not delve deeper into any questions around why the things that he witnessed were the way they were. It is largely in this regard the two journalists differ in their analysis.

Becker, in contrast to Dudman, is more concerned with uncovering the "why" than the "what".

This is significant because twelve years after touring Democratic Kampuchea, Richard Dudman wrote an editorial for the *New York Times* in which he claimed that Pol Pot was not a

⁴⁵¹ Becker (1978i).

⁴⁵² Dudman (1979c).

⁴⁵³ Becker (1978h). cf. Becker (1998) 253-260.

perpetrator of genocide, but a revolutionary leader, who was riding the crest of a violent and disorderly uprising by a downtrodden people. ⁴⁵⁴ In this piece, Dudman argues that, while he saw evidence of brutality and a regimented life, he also saw a generally healthy population. As such, despite a decade of mounting evidence which suggested that genocide had occurred under Pol Pot's reign, Dudman still placed an emphasis on what he himself had observed at the time. ⁴⁵⁵

Dudman's Reflections

In a 2015 piece for the *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, ⁴⁵⁶ written when he was 97 years old and following his testimony in a case against two Pol Pot associates charged with genocide, Dudman reflects on his analysis of Pol Pot and the Cambodian genocide. ⁴⁵⁷ Dudman recounts his experience in the article, and notes how, at the time, he disputed intelligence reports that the population was starving to death due to the fact that he had observed, what he considered, a healthy population. Dudman, comparing his account with Elizabeth Becker's, notes:

My judgement at the time was that I should write what I saw. Becker, far more experienced in Cambodia than I, later wrote that we were shown a prettied-up and totally false picture. She may well be right.⁴⁵⁸

Dudman goes on to mention the defense attorney's questions to him, especially those concerning how often Dudman had been "soft" on Pol Pot in his writing. This made Dudman feel almost as though he were the one on trial: "All I could tell him was that I wrote what I saw and beyond that I could not recall the circumstances."

⁴⁵⁴ Dudman (1990).

⁴⁵⁵ See Ben Kiernan's reply in the *New York Times* outlining the genocidal nature of the regime: Kiernan (1990).

⁴⁵⁶ Dudman (2015).

⁴⁵⁷ Cf. Becker (2015).

⁴⁵⁸ Dudman (2015).

⁴⁵⁹ Dudman (2015).

The final three paragraphs of this article are worth quoting in full:

The experience has troubled me about what I have always considered as my normal reporter's skepticism and willingness to see and hear both side of any story.

In fact, I wonder how I would have behaved if I had been a correspondent in Germany during the early rise to power of Adolf Hitler. Would I first have tried to report his side of the story? How long would it have taken me to realize that he was all bad and that any sympathy or even-handedness would have been misplaced?

The short answer is that I don't know. I am glad that I escaped that assignment. I might have written some stuff that would have haunted me for the rest of my life. 460

Richard Dudman, of the four journalists under discussion, is the most determined in relying on observation as his main journalistic method, and he is the most resolute in preserving an objective neutrality in his reporting. Yet, of the four, his reports are also the most inaccurate in terms of an analysis of what was actually happening within Cambodia during the Khmer Rouge reign. Moreover, he is the only journalist of the four who later questions their initial analysis and understanding of what they witnessed. This point is worth highlighting since it offers a contrast with the reporting of Elizabeth Becker, who was less determined in her neutrality and reliance on observation, and yet whose reports were much more in line with the reality of the situation on the ground. This is an important point to note: objectivity and neutrality do not necessarily equal accuracy. The connection between neutrality and accuracy in relation to peace and war journalism will be discussed in further detail in the next chapter.

⁴⁶⁰ Dudman (2015).

The follow section discusses Sydney Schanberg and his articles on the Cambodian civil war and genocide.

Sydney Schanberg

Sydney Schanberg was born January 17, 1934 in Clinton, Massachusetts, and died July 9, 2016 in Poughkeepsie, New York. Harvard educated, he graduated in 1955 with a degree in American history before being drafted and serving as a reporter for an Army newspaper in Frankfurt, Germany. In 1959 he joined the *New York Times* as a clerk earning \$49.50 a week. Ten years later, he was awarded a foreign assignment as the bureau chief in New Delhi. When Nixon launched the 1970 incursion into Cambodia, Schanberg was sent to bolster the war coverage there. He returned to New Delhi later that year to cover the autonomy movement occurring in East Pakistan. ⁴⁶¹

Over the next few years, Schanberg would go on to cover the Vietnam War, India's advance into East Pakistan, and most famously, Cambodia's civil war. 462 As he puts it: "My life, essentially, had turned into a war assignment." 463 Schanberg would become the *New York Times*' Southeast Asia correspondent, based in Singapore from 1973-1975, but spent much of the latter part of the Cambodian civil war in that country, placing a large strain on his family. 464 Many regard him as the conscience of the media in the Cambodian war. 465 In 1976, he won the Pulitzer prize for his coverage of Cambodia, a prize he accepted on behalf of himself and Dith Pran, his friend and associate who was missing inside that country. 466 His relationship with Pran would go

⁴⁶¹ Schanberg (2010) ix; McFadden (2016); Schudel (2016).

⁴⁶² Schanberg (2010).

⁴⁶³ Schanberg (2010) ix.

⁴⁶⁴ Schanberg (2010) 68.

⁴⁶⁵ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 276.

⁴⁶⁶ Schanberg (2010) 90.

on to be memorialized in the 1984 film *The Killing Fields*, which was based on Schanberg's 1980 article in the *New York Times Magazine* "The Death and Life of Dith Pran."

Following his return to the United States, Schanberg would go on to become the metropolitan editor of the *New York Times* from 1977 to 1980, and wrote a twice-weekly column from 1981 to 1985, which was discontinued after he criticized his paper's coverage of the proposed Westway highway in Manhattan. 467 Schanberg went on to become a columnist for *New York Newsday* for ten years, and later wrote pieces for the *Village Voice*, and contributed to *Vanity Fair, Penthouse*, and *The Nation*. 468

Schanberg was an intense, abrasive, headstrong, and fiercely competitive newspaperman with a "bulldog tenacity" that served him well as a foreign war correspondent. He had a "legendary temper" which led to Cambodian assistants of the press corps and employees at the Hotel Le Phnom nicknaming him "Ankalimir" – an ogre of Cambodian legend who cut off the fingers of ninety-nine people who annoyed him, before reforming and becoming an enlightened disciple of Buddha. According to Schanberg, his Cambodian friends explained that he was the man who made a lot of "bad noise" at the beginning, but deep down was a good person. Schanberg accepted the nickname as "comradely, if critical, flattery." He had a

Schanberg's Style

To begin the section on Schanberg it is necessary to offer a brief comment on his writing style, since it differs from the other three journalists under discussion. At times, Schanberg uses a

_

⁴⁶⁷ McFadden (2016).

⁴⁶⁸ McFadden (2016).

⁴⁶⁹ Becker (1985); McFadden (2016); Schudel (2016).

⁴⁷⁰ Schanberg (2010) 70. Cf. Becker (1985).

⁴⁷¹ Schanberg (2010) 70.

literary, or richly descriptive writing style to describe a scene. For example, a piece from late 1972 describes how:

It is common for a Government force to open a stretch of road after an intermittent but fierce fighting lasting only three or four weeks to find macabre tableaus of the putrefying bodies that they have been unable to retrieve. Skeletons leer from green uniforms, the neck bones still adorned with the magic scarves that were supposed to protect their wearers from death. A bony foot detached from the rest of the body still stands upright in its boot.⁴⁷²

In August 1973, an American bombing error flattened part of the Mekong village town of Neak Luong. While the United States Embassy described the damage as "minimal" and tried to prevent journalists accessing the area, Schanberg and Pran were able to investigate and expose the attempted cover up of the damage. In what was the worst accidental bombing of the Indochina war, large parts of the town were flattened, and there were nearly 400 casualties. This report was to prove Schanberg's biggest scoop to date in his coverage of the war, a scoop which he was only able to obtain because of Pran's ability to arrange (by bribery and cajoling) transportation to and from the area. And Schanberg describes one scene from the town:

Ammunition also exploded in this compound and many people died. A woman's scalp sways on a clump of tall grass. A bloody pillow here, a shred of a sarong caught on barbed wire there. A large bloodstain on the brown earth. A pair of infant's rubber sandals among some unexploded artillery shells. 475

⁴⁷² Schanberg (1972g).

⁴⁷³ Schanberg (1973v).

⁴⁷⁴ Schanberg (2010) 65. Cf. Becker (1974a).

⁴⁷⁵ Schanberg (1973v).

In a less morbid example, Schanberg sets the scene before describing the state of the Cambodian army on Route 5 out of Phnom Penh. He opens his article with:

The sun burns the road soft, but the shade and the countryside are lush and actively cool like a gently running air-conditioner. There are mango and lime trees, clumps of bamboo, waving rice and languid streams with languid, sweet tasting fish. 476

Other examples of Schanberg's literary style in setting the scene for his readers abound. 477

In his writings, Schanberg is regularly more descriptive and emotive in his language than the other journalists under discussion. Often, Schanberg focuses on stories of individual wounded, especially children, to highlight the awful nature of what he is witnessing in the war, and he often draws attention to the state of medical care in the country. For example, in an article from January 1975, entitled: 'In a Besieged Cambodian City, Hunger, Death and the Whimpering of Children,' Schanberg focuses on a wounded seven-year old girl.⁴⁷⁸ He also comments that:

The tile floors of the military infirmary and civilian hospital are slippery with blood. They have long since run out of pain-killing drugs. Bodies are everywhere – some people half conscious crying out in pain, some with gaping wounds who will not live. Some are already dead and, in the chaos, just lie there with no one to cover them or take them away.⁴⁷⁹

In the same article, after describing a colonel standing in the market sniffing French cologne, he comments on how out of place the scene was by presenting a contrast that describes how the

⁴⁷⁷ E.g. Schanberg (1973j); (1974e); (1975d); (1975j).

⁴⁷⁶ Schanberg (1972e). Cf. e.g. Schanberg (1973p).

⁴⁷⁸ Schanberg (1975h). Cf. e.g. (1973w); (1974e); (1974n); (197ae).

⁴⁷⁹ Schanberg (1975h).

norm was blood soaked stretchers, the smashed bodies of infants attached to plasma bottles, wounded soldiers being dragged or dragging themselves from every lane, and a meadow on the northern edge of town where the wounded who still had a chance were carried to await the evacuation helicopters.⁴⁸⁰

In order to try and emphasise the awfulness of the war, Schanberg occasionally compares the raw figures to a New York or American equivalency. For example:

Cambodia has about the same number of people as New York City, and if the war in Cambodia were happening now in New York, by now the equivalent of the entire population of Staten Island (295,443) would have been killed or wounded – twice over. Or, superimposing the Cambodian situation on a more populous borough, nearly half the people in Manhattan would have fallen as casualties.

Statistics cannot explain a war because people are not digits, but they can convey to some extent the enormousness of the destruction that has been caused in the four-and-a-half years of fighting.

He concludes with a comment by a western diplomat that a fire in an elevator which kills five people in New York would be front page news, but the Cambodia story is buried:

Perhaps this is not a fair comparison. Elevator fires in New York are fairly uncommon. In Cambodia, the war is as certain as the sunrise.⁴⁸¹

Schanberg draws the reader's attention to the awfulness of the war through his attempts to present the human element to the violence, and not simply the statistics of those killed.

_

⁴⁸⁰ Schanberg (1975h).

⁴⁸¹ Schanberg (1974n). Cf. Schanberg (1975an); (2010) 1.

Schanberg Themes

The theme of corruption comes through strong in Schanberg's writing. 482 This is, on the whole, not overly surprising, since the Lon Nol government was notoriously corrupt. 483 Schanberg focuses on how the corruption affected the local, disenfranchised population: 484 from the generals lining their own pockets through "ghost" armies; 485 how the government was selling weapons to their enemy; and the ability of the upper-class to pay their way out of the draft. For example, in an August, 1974 piece, Schanberg highlights how corruption has invaded everyday life and now "Little people were now preying on little people" which in Schanberg's opinion was "a sure sign that the norms of war have at least for now replaced Cambodia's Buddhist traditions, which teach Khmers to help one another." 486

While Schanberg wrote clearly on his views that rampant corruption was eroding what he saw as traditional Khmer values, he is less clear in his commentary on the relationship between the United States and this corruption. Occasionally, and after the United States ended its bombing support in August 1973, Schanberg notes the connection between the corruption and American money which helped source it. More often, though, the corruption angle is expressed through the view that wealthy Cambodians are exploiting the poor which has angered the population at large and debased many of the traditional values of the society.

By the same token, however, Schanberg at times appears to insinuate that Cambodian culture is a part of the reason why events are playing out the way they are. This is not to suggest that Schanberg was disrespectful or culturally insensitive to the Khmer population, for he was

⁴⁸² E.g. Schanberg (1972l); (1973k); (1973s); (1974h); (1974l); (1975al); (1975ao).

⁴⁸³ Cf. Becker (1998); Kamm (1998) 100-119.

⁴⁸⁴ Schanberg (2010) 64-65.

⁴⁸⁵ Cf. Power (2002) 93-94.

⁴⁸⁶ Schanberg (1974I).

⁴⁸⁷ Schanberg (1974h); (1974l).

not, but in his search for explanation he often comes back to notions of a Cambodian "fatalism" as a reason for the seeming lack of drive to repel the communist force. He mentions this cultural aspect on numerous occasions in his articles, for example:

Rather than any sense of urgency here, there is the grand fatalism that is so much a part of Cambodia's Hindu-influenced Buddhism: Things are ordained. Men do not act upon events; events act upon men. 488

but the Cambodians don't see any reason to panic. Their lives are largely governed by their Hinduized form of Buddhism, which has made them fatalists. 489

In discussing the siege of the Mekong town of Neak Luong, in early 1975, Schanberg notes that, There was squalor, fear and bedlam. But there was also the traditional Buddhist fatalism of the Cambodian people. Some of this trapped population, which totals at

least 250,000 counting the refugees, seemed almost to accept that being caught here

The headlines in the foreign press may suggest that Armageddon is at hand,

In a piece from six weeks later, continuing the story of Neak Luong, Schanberg makes the comment that: "Still, there is no noticeable panic here, for Cambodians are given more to fatalism than hysteria." Along the same lines, Schanberg notes several times how, no matter the situation of the war, behind the scenes in Phnom Penh the city largely remains calm as if there is no war on the city's doorstep. 492

The implication of many of these pieces is two-fold: (1) it ties into Schanberg's presentation of the Cambodians as inherently or culturally accepting of their fate – this is simply

is simply their lot.⁴⁹⁰

⁴⁸⁸ Schanberg (1973n).

⁴⁸⁹ Schanberg (1973ab).

⁴⁹⁰ Schanberg (1975h). Cf. Schanberg (1975v).

⁴⁹¹ Schanberg (1975v).

⁴⁹² Schanberg (1973x); (1973ac); (1975u).

their "lot" in life, and what will be will be; and (2) it gives an impression of the "never-never" land atmosphere Schanberg describes of the Cambodian population's inability to realise and prevent the danger close at hand. 493 Closely connected to this last point, is Schanberg's comments that western logic is incapable of understanding the war. 494

In Schanberg's writings, there is more than an insinuation of Cambodian incompetence, both culturally and militarily, in their lack of desire to save themselves – hints of which run through his pieces and, at times, clearly frustrates him. There is also an element of western saviour-ism which seeps into his work, especially in relation to the question of financial aid – which, if ended, in his opinion, will speed up the victory for the communists.⁴⁹⁵

This element of his writing comes through strongest in the numerous articles that stress the inevitability of the government's defeat in the war, and in his repetition of how seemingly purposeless the fighting has become – two themes which flick back and forth over the course of his articles. ⁴⁹⁶ For example, at the beginning of 1975, when the rebels were within ten miles of Phnom Penh, Schanberg wrote:

Once again, in this nearly five-year-old war, neither side seems able to win military victory, and the outlook is for another bloody repetition of what has become an annual dry-season ritual – an insurgent drive against Phnom Penh and its environs, in which tens of thousands more are killed, the refugee rolls swell and more of the devastated country is leveled.⁴⁹⁷

The year before, in February 1974, Schanberg had written that:

_

⁴⁹³ Schanberg (1973n).

⁴⁹⁴ Schanberg (1973j). Cf. (1975ab); (1975ai).

⁴⁹⁵ E.g. Schanberg (1974f); (1974p); (1974r); (1975c); (1975h); (1975n); (1975ad).

⁴⁹⁶ E.g. Schanberg (1974b); (1974c); (1975a); (1975o); (1975ae); (1975ag); (1975at).

⁴⁹⁷ Schanberg (1975a).

The two million people in this fatigued city, most of them refugees from the war that has raged in the countryside and chewed at the city's fringes for nearly four years, are doing what they have done since the war began – waiting nervously for the next attempt by enemy troops to choke them off or to penetrate the city itself.⁴⁹⁸

There is a weariness and fatigue in Schanberg's descriptions of the fighting, and a sense of relief when the end of the war is clear and apparent, with the Khmer Rouge poised to finally take Phnom Penh. ⁴⁹⁹ In this regard, Schanberg's presentation of the "average" peasant situation in Cambodia has been criticized for being over-simplified, if not misleading. ⁵⁰⁰ For example, in a piece from March 1975, Schanberg writes:

The average peasant is achingly wearied by the war, having been forced to flee the fighting sometimes three or four times and almost certainly having lost some member of his family to a shell or a bullet. He only desires its end. He looks forward to possible Communist rule neither with anticipation nor fear, for he is usually a nonpolitical person. ⁵⁰¹

The criticism of Schanberg's presentation of the "non-political" peasant simply desiring war's end, comes about because of his lack of acknowledgement of the impact of the massive U.S. bombing campaign through the Cambodian countryside, of varying degrees of intensity, from 1969-1973. Herman and Chomsky, in discussing the media coverage of the period just before the end of the most intensive bombing campaign (February- August 1973) note how the western media (these authors focus on Schanberg for their criticism) present the "Cambodians" as "fatalistic" while expressing shock at how the "other Cambodians" – i.e. the enemy – are

⁴⁹⁸ Schanberg (1974b).

⁴⁹⁹ Schanberg (1975az).

⁵⁰⁰ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁵⁰¹ Schanberg (1975ab). Cf. (1975ai).

determined to struggle on in the face of the awesome firepower of the Americans. ⁵⁰² These authors note how the media pitted the two "Cambodians" against one another – one-side fatalistic and resigned to defeat if the bombing support ends, and the other which struggles relentlessly in spite of the odds and baffles the so-called "experts" with their determination.

Herman and Chomsky also comment on how there are virtually no columns in the western press dedicated to asking the victims of the massive bombing campaign what they think about the situation in Cambodia. This is in spite of the fact that there were an estimated one to one-and-a-half million refugees in Phnom Penh, at least some of whom could have described to journalists what it was like to live in these bombed areas. For authors like Herman and Chomsky, the neglect of western journalists like Schanberg of their responsibility to (in their view) appropriately convey the damage done by the United States in what they identify as the first phase of the genocide, is part of a broader issue related to how the western media presents and "manufactures consent" of United States involvement in conflicts overseas.

Herman and Chomsky imply that Schanberg, and the western media generally, missed the important story of the effect the bombing campaign had on the countryside by focussing their narratives on how the cessation of the bombing campaign would impact morale from the "fatalistic" Cambodians, who are the "real" Cambodians. 505 Where this criticism becomes interesting in relation to Schanberg's reporting is that, by this time, Dith Pran was working exclusively with Schanberg, now as an official stringer to the *New York Times*. 506 This is important because Schanberg notes that Pran was taking him to

__

⁵⁰² Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁵⁰³ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁵⁰⁴ Cf. Swain (1975h).

⁵⁰⁵ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁵⁰⁶ Schanberg (2010) 64-65.

the jammed and underfed refugee camps and to the dirt roads not far from Phnom Penh where villagers were streaming away from the fighting, leaving their homes and rice fields behind.⁵⁰⁷

Schanberg in other words had access to these camps through Pran, and he had a reliable translator, both of the Khmer language and customs, at his side.

Schanberg returned to Cambodia in May 1973, in order to cover the last phase of the U.S. bombing campaign before it was halted by Congress that August. Schanberg, at times, presents his confusion at the lack of success of the bombing and attempts to explain why there seems to be a gap between the government's claim that the bombing is effective, and the seeming lack of efficiency in halting the rebels. ⁵⁰⁸ By way of explanation, Schanberg claims that,

One curious aspect of the bombing is that, despite claims by the Government and the Americans of hundreds of enemy soldiers killed, no enemy bodies are ever found. This can be explained in part by the fact that the insurgents make every effort to remove their dead from the battlefield and bury them out of reach of Government hands.⁵⁰⁹

Schanberg, in his writings from 1973, often refers to the belief that, once the bombing campaign ends, the rebels will easily take Phnom Penh – there is a perception that it is only the massive bombing campaign that is doing anything to halt the rebel advance.⁵¹⁰ In this regard, Herman and Chomsky are correct in highlighting how Schanberg seems to avoid the question around what the villagers think of the bombing campaign. Bolstering Herman and Chomsky's point is the fact that there is only one direct quotation from a villager in Schanberg's articles

⁵⁰⁷ Schanberg (2010) 65.

⁵⁰⁸ E.g. Schanberg (1973y); (1973z).

⁵⁰⁹ Schanberg (1973y). Cf. (1973k); (1973n); (1973o); (1973q).

⁵¹⁰ E.g. Schanberg (1973i).

from this time, who rather politely tells Schanberg that: "I would be very grateful if the Government would stop sending the planes to bomb." 511

However, while there is only one direct quotation from a villager, Schanberg does, at times, present the bombing as something that is shocking to those who suffer through it. For example, after quoting a doctor from a mental hospital who noted that the bombing is bad for his patients, Schanberg wrote: "It would make anyone frightened – the great claps of noise and then the clouds of black smoke that mushroom up over the distant tree-tops." Moreover, in his detailed account of the U.S. bombing error at Neak Luong, 513 Schanberg makes it graphically, and viscerally, clear, the damage and horror that these bombs can do.

At the same time, however, Schanberg is more often than not rather ambivalent in his treatment of the bombing campaign. The sentence which follows the quote above from the mental hospital adds the caveat that "these people are already afraid. They have retreated from life, and they need reassuring."⁵¹⁴

Schanberg, in his articles, clearly believes that the bombing is necessary to halt the rebel advance, but there is a discomfort in his writing about the overall damage it is doing to the country. One example of Schanberg's attempt to balance his presentation of the bombing comes from his piece on the mental hospital. Schanberg contrasts a quote from a patient who claims to be unafraid of the bombing with one from a patient who remains frozen at attention in fear of the bombing nearby. Schanberg presents similar contrasts in other pieces, which highlight the necessity of the bombing while attempting to portray the devastation it causes.

--

⁵¹¹ Schanberg (1973h).

⁵¹² Schanberg (1973w).

⁵¹³ Schanberg (1973v).

⁵¹⁴ Schanberg (1973w).

⁵¹⁵ Schanberg (1973w).

⁵¹⁶ For discussion, see Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

In these articles, we begin to see the tension in Schanberg's writing around what he thinks will help the country achieve peace after three years of war.⁵¹⁷ As he continues to cover the war, his writing turns sharply towards a belief that the United States does not have Cambodia's best interest at heart. For Schanberg, Cambodia was trapped in a situation where its fate does not matter to the big powers who became involved in the war for their own interests, and he laments how the world is now ignoring the country's plight.⁵¹⁸ In Schanberg's view, the United States and other big powers are getting in the way of a peaceful resolution to the conflict, and as time goes on, he notes how the chances of peace have diminished.⁵¹⁹

Understanding the Khmer Rouge

On March 9, 1974 Schanberg published an article where he outlines some details about life on the "other side." In this article, Schanberg was able to interview some of the 20,000 people who had come over to the government side at Kompong Thom, north of the capital. This is one of the few times Schanberg has direct quotations from individual refugees, and while he highlights some aspects of life on the other side, he does not go into great detail, and instead often brings the discussion back to how bad the government side is.

For example, Schanberg comments:

The refugees had been under enemy control since the beginning of the war, and judging from interviews with many of them, they are happy to be out of it – even though they know about the failings on the Government side, including widespread corruption and frequent indifference or ineptitude in dealing with the problems of

⁵¹⁷ Schanberg (1973z).

⁵¹⁸ E.g. Schanberg (1974f); (1974s). Cf. (2010) 64.

⁵¹⁹ E.g. Schanberg (1974o); (1974p); (1974s); (1975af).

⁵²⁰ Schanberg (1974i).

war victims and refugees. Describing their lives in enemy territory, some say they saw people shot; others say they only saw people taken away, not to return. Some say their movements were narrowly restricted, while others say the rules were more flexible. Apparently it depended on the village and the degree of rigidity of the particular insurgent unit.⁵²¹

For Schanberg, this last point is something that he will hold on to as the Khmer Rouge cement control of the country. ⁵²² Importantly, this article by Schanberg was published a day before Elizabeth Becker's *Washington Post* article detailing what was known about the Khmer Rouge at that time. ⁵²³ While Becker was prepared to rely on the accounts of others to go in-depth, Schanberg relied on what he could see and hear for himself.

Nearly a year later, on March 2, 1975, Schanberg would finally address the key question on who the other side was, in a piece titled: 'The 'Enemy' is Red, Cruel and, After 5 Years, Little Known.' Eleven days later, he again addresses the question of who occupies the other side again in a lengthier piece titled: 'The Enigmatic Cambodian Insurgents: Reds Appear to Dominate Diverse Bloc.' Neither of these pieces offers much new information from Becker's article a year previous.

What they do show, however, is Schanberg's attention to the "Cambodians" and his scepticism concerning the possibility of a future "bloodbath". For Schanberg, by this stage in the war, the question around the nature of the other side is less important than the end of the war. He concludes his piece from March 2 by saying:

⁵²¹ Schanberg (1974i).

⁵²² E.g. Schanberg (1975az); (1975aah). Cf. Becker (1974f); Swain (1975h).

⁵²³ Becker (1974f).

⁵²⁴ Schanberg (1975ab). Cf. (1975ag).

⁵²⁵ Schanberg (1975ai).

To see an emaciated infant gasp and die on a cold metal table in a clinic here, or to see a peasant soldier have his mangled leg amputated in a military hospital is to see Cambodian reality today. In these places, you hardly ever hear anyone talk about geopolitical epicenters or superpower détente or American foreign policy credibility.⁵²⁶

In the piece from March 13, Schanberg, after mentioning the rumours of a bloody take-over by the Khmer Rouge, notes:

In any case most non-Cambodian observers – foreign diplomats and military experts - view the bloodbath debate as essentially irrelevant because they believe that an insurgent take-over is certain and that the wisest and most realistic approach would be to bend all efforts to make it as orderly and humane as possible. 527

Schanberg's main hope for this "orderly" transition seems to lie in the hope that, once the Khmer Rouge manage to take power, they would have no need to commit a "bloodbath" of their fellow Cambodians. At the same time, despite not really knowing a whole lot about the nature of the Khmer Rouge leadership structure, Schanberg (and others) appear to place faith in Khieu Samphan, who had the reputation of being an incorruptible nationalist as well as a communist. 528 Because of the murkiness relating to the leadership group and their ideology, Schanberg, like many, was prepared to wait and see what happened once the inevitable fall of Phnom Penh occurred and to see what the new regime looked like. 529 Especially, because, in his view, it could not be any worse than the current situation.

⁵²⁶ Schanberg (1975ab).

⁵²⁷ Schanberg (1975ai).

⁵²⁸ Schanberg (1975ab); (1975ai).

⁵²⁹ Schanberg (2010) 70-71.

In discussing the rumoured bloodbath that was projected by some American officials Schanberg is careful to temper his descriptions with a qualifying comment. For example, after commenting on the Khmer Rouge's battlefield brutality, including the burning of villages, murdering peasants, and in some cases mutilating bodies, Schanberg notes that this behaviour has not been monolithic or countrywide.⁵³⁰ In a later article, published four days before the fall of Phnom Penh, Schanberg specifically compares the rumoured brutality with what he witnessed committed by the Government troops.⁵³¹He then comments:

Wars nourish brutality and sadism, and sometimes certain people are executed by the victors but it would be tendentious to forecast such abnormal behavior as a national policy under a Communist government once the war is over.⁵³²

It is hard to know if this comment was simply a case of wishful thinking due to the inevitability of Khmer Rouge victory or a genuine belief on Schanberg's part. Throughout his articles from 1975, Schanberg indicates his belief that American involvement in Indochina is preventing opportunities for peace, and at times he comments forcefully on how the United States never had good intentions in involving itself in Cambodia. 533 Schanberg, like Swain, came to believe that with the Americans gone an Asian solution can be found to an Asian conflict, and that it would be better for all involved. 534 After witnessing the fall of Phnom Penh, Schanberg would admit that he was wrong in this thinking. 535

⁵³⁰ Schanberg (1975ab); (1975ai).

⁵³¹ Schanberg (1975az). Cf. e.g. (1972g); (1974j).

⁵³² Schanberg (1975az).

⁵³³ E.g. Schanberg (1975az).

⁵³⁴ Schanberg (1975az); Swain (1975h).

⁵³⁵ Schanberg (1975aah).

Key Pieces

Schanberg was one of a handful of western journalists to observe the occupation of Phnom Penh by the Khmer Rouge. After being holed up in the French Embassy for thirteen days, with eight hundred other foreigners who decided to remain in the capital, ⁵³⁶ or who were unable to get out prior to its fall, Schanberg and about half of the other foreigners were driven to the Thai border and released on the 3rd of May. The remainder of the refugees were released a few days later on May 8. Upon release, Schanberg and the other journalists placed themselves under a self-imposed embargo and promised not to write about their experience until the remainder of the foreigners were released. On May 9, Schanberg published several articles detailing his account of what happened on the 17th of April and included his thoughts on life inside the compound and the differences between western and Cambodian attitudes to hardship. ⁵³⁷

In these articles, Schanberg describes how the Khmer Rouge expelled everyone from the city, including the old and sick, many of whom were undoubtedly too weak to survive the trek, in what he refers to as an "astonishing spectacle". ⁵³⁸ He notes how the Khmer Rouge appeared to be remaking the society in the peasant image. ⁵³⁹ Schanberg goes on to mention how the United States' descriptions of the Khmer Rouge as indecisive and ill-coordinated were inadequate, and comments on how the predictions of a bloodbath seem to be inaccurate. Yet he also acknowledges that many of the top people of the former regime were killed, and how many civilians will likely perish in the exodus from the city to the country. ⁵⁴⁰

Indeed, Schanberg appears uncertain about how exactly to think about the exodus from the city and what he witnessed through his, admittedly small, window into the new Cambodia:

⁵³⁶ And Cambodians who had sought sanctuary before being forced out by the Khmer Rouge.

⁵³⁷ Schanberg (1975aai); (1975aai); (1975aai); (1975aak). Cf. Schanberg (2010) 63-111.

⁵³⁸ Schanberg (1975aah). Cf. Ponchaud (1978); Bizot (2003).

⁵³⁹ Schanberg (1975aah).

⁵⁴⁰ Schanberg (1975aah).

In almost every situation we encountered during the more than two weeks we were under Communist control, there was a sense of split vision – whether to look at events through Western eyes or through what we thought might be Cambodian revolutionary eyes.⁵⁴¹

Was this just cold brutality, a cruel and sadistic imposition of the law of the jungle, in which only the fittest will survive? Or is it possible that, seen through the eyes of the peasant soldiers and revolutionaries, the forced evacuation of the cities is a harsh necessity? Perhaps they are convinced that there is no way to build a new society for the benefit of the ordinary man, hitherto exploited, without literally starting from the beginning; in such an unbending view people who represent the old ways and those considered weak or unfit would be expendable and would be weeded out. Or was the policy both cruel and ideological?⁵⁴²

What struck readers of Schanberg's account was his sense of his own fallibility and his attempt to try and consider events through "other eyes". 543 In these articles from May 9, there is a striking sense of Schanberg's awareness of the differences between Cambodian and American/Western values. This is something that Schanberg had emphasized in his articles from time to time during the civil war, especially in his comments on the Cambodian belief in mystic signs and spirits. 544 He mentions numerous times the selfishness that was on display by the westerners trapped in the compound and on the journey out of the country. 545 After questioning why there was not more of a communal spirit among those in the embassy, he asks:

⁵⁴¹ Schanberg (1975aah).

⁵⁴² Schanberg (1975aah).

⁵⁴³ E.g. Lewis (1975).

⁵⁴⁴ E.g. Schanberg (1972a); (1972e); (1972j); (1973j); (1973ab); (1975h); (1975o).

⁵⁴⁵ Schanberg (1975aai); (1975aaj).

Why did all the Asians live outside, in the heat and rain, while many of the Caucasians, like my group, lived inside, with air-conditioning? We explained it by saying the living arrangements were up to the embassy, but this was clearly not an answer. Was our behavior and our segregation a verdict on our way of life?⁵⁴⁶

In fact, Schanberg felt the behaviour was so poor on the journey out, including fighting over the food rations, the petty squabbling, and threats to expose stowaways on the convoy, that he commented: "If the Communists were looking for reasons to expel us as unfit and unsuited to live in a simple Asian society, we gave them ample opportunity on this journey."⁵⁴⁷

Schanberg concludes his account of the evacuation to Thailand by describing how his Cambodian friend, Chhay Born Lay, immediately began to suck the blood out of a cut on his hand that Schanberg received on some barbed wire while crossing the border.⁵⁴⁸ After the descriptions of poor western behaviour, it is a fitting conclusion for Schanberg's ordeal when he highlights the selfless nature of his Cambodian friend. This also ties into his description of how Dith Pran managed to save his life, as well as Jon Swain's, Al Rockoff's, and their driver Sarun's, when he talked his way into the army personal carrier (APC) that they expected to take them to their execution. While Schanberg does not go into great detail in the May 9 piece, ⁵⁴⁹ in a later work he offers a detailed account of how Pran was willing to sacrifice himself to try and save Schanberg and the others, and how the guilt of not being able to do the same for Pran ate away at Schanberg until their reunion four years later. ⁵⁵⁰

Of the four journalists under discussion, Schanberg is the most prolific and the most descriptive in his accounts of what he witnessed during the war and the early days of the Khmer

⁵⁴⁷ Schanberg (1975aaj).

⁵⁴⁶ Schanberg (1975aai).

⁵⁴⁸ Schanberg (1975aaj).

⁵⁴⁹ Schanberg (1975aak).

⁵⁵⁰ Schanberg (2010) 63-111.

Rouge rule. As will be discussed in the next chapter, the volume of his writing allowed for a deeper analysis within consideration of the various categories of the peace and war journalism table. In particular, it highlighted an issue where the sheer volume of his writing meant that certain peace journalism categories (in particular, category "4" – deep vs. shallow background to the conflict) became redundant to the larger peace and war journalism equation.

The following section addresses Jon Swain's writing on Cambodia and offers a comparison and contrast to Schanberg's articles.

Jon Swain

Jon Swain was born in London in 1948, and spent his early years in West Bengal, India where he had a fairly typical British colonial upbringing.⁵⁵¹ After an unhappy schooling experience in the U.K., he left as a teenager to join the French Foreign legion. After failing to make the cut, he became a journalist, finding a job with the *Agence France-Presse* (AFP), where he worked for two years on the English Desk before they sent him to Phnom Penh in 1970, after Swain had badgered his editors "unashamedly" to send him to Indochina.⁵⁵²

Swain spent five years in Indochina, initially working for AFP, before he quit at the end of 1972, having been recalled to Paris because his assignment was over. Swain, however, was determined to get back to Indochina, and caught a plane back to Saigon as "a near-penniless freelancer". 553 He had a Vietnamese girlfriend, Jacqueline, and their relationship forms much of his memoir *River of Time*. He claims to have fallen in love with Indochina, feeling as though he was happiest there. As he puts it:

⁵⁵¹ Swain (1998) 15.

⁵⁵² Swain (1998) 15.

⁵⁵³ Swain (1998) 79.

I knew I had to return to Indo-China. I had passed the best times of my life there; I had been at the centre of the world and I had found harmony between myself and outside events. ... The lure of Indo-China was that of a young enchantress. I was bewitched and could no longer resist. It was impossible to imagine that I could ever be happier. 554

Swain's memoir, despite the tragic subject matter, is largely an account of his love for Indo-China.

By mid-1973, Swain had taken up a job with *The Sunday Times*, where he would go on to become a staff writer based on the strength of his account of the fall of Phnom Penh. He worked for *The Sunday Times* for thirty-five years, often taking dangerous assignments. For example, in 1976, he spent three months in captivity in Ethiopia, where he had gone on a short assignment to cover the war with Eritrea. His decision to go to Ethiopia was to become the final dagger in his relationship with Jacqueline, who could no longer compromise with the "mad lifestyle" Swain had imposed on their relationship by taking on dangerous assignments. Str

Swain was the only British journalist in Phnom Penh on April 17, 1975, and his account of the Khmer Rouge capture of the city and subsequent detainment at the French Embassy and release, won him the 1975 Journalist of the Year in the British Press Awards. ⁵⁵⁸Because Swain wrote for a weekly newspaper, he had time to think about and dissect the information he was reporting on to a deeper level than, for example, Sydney Schanberg, who was competitive in his desire to be the first with a piece of information. ⁵⁵⁹ Accordingly, while Swain did not publish as

⁵⁵⁴ Swain (1998) 79.

⁵⁵⁵ Swain (1998) 173.

⁵⁵⁶ Swain (1998) 211-239.

⁵⁵⁷ Swain (1998) 239.

⁵⁵⁸ Swain (1998) 214.

⁵⁵⁹ Schanberg (2010) 64-70. Cf. Herr (1991).

often as Schanberg on Cambodia (and Swain spent much of the time in Vietnam and elsewhere in SE Asia) his reporting often contains a greater depth of nuance, understanding, and explanatory power.

Mid-1973-April 1975

Between mid-1973, when he began reporting for *The Sunday Times*, and April 17, 1975 Swain published twelve articles relating to Cambodia. From August 1973 until April 1975 – when he caught the last available flight into Phnom Penh after the U.S. withdrawal⁵⁶⁰ – Swain periodically went to the Cambodian capital from his base in Saigon to report on events. On August 12, 1973, three days before the U.S. bombing halt, Swain published an article outlining the current state of affairs. This was the first time in three years he had been back in Phnom Penh, a city which in his opinion had retained its charm despite the influx of thousands of refugees. ⁵⁶¹

Similar to Sydney Schanberg, Swain noted how one could ride thirty minutes out of the city, see the war, and be back at the pool by breakfast. He, too, noticed the difference between local and foreign views:

But Phnom Penh residents are mostly undisturbed by the fighting that rumbles menacingly close. For all they care the war could be on a different planet. They are still trapped in a fatalistic state of torpor, a traditional Cambodian mood that permeates even the thick walls of the great palace. ⁵⁶²

⁵⁶⁰ Swain (1998) 121-123.

⁵⁶¹ Swain (1973a).

⁵⁶² Swain (1973a).

Swain goes on to comment on the American bombing campaign, which was at its height during mid-1973, and questions why the insurgents are pressing on with fighting instead of waiting for the bombing to halt in a couple of days. He comments that they:

have relentlessly pursued their offensive near the city's gates in the teeth of punishing American air raids that jar the nerves and create a frightening sensation of living permanently on the fringe of an earthquake.⁵⁶³

While the Cambodians may be fatalistic, the intense bombing is frightening, and for Swain the insurgents' desire to push on in the face of its violence represents their "Passchendaele type mentality" ⁵⁶⁴ In this regard, and similar to Schanberg, Swain divorces these "other" Cambodians from the fatalistic Khmers in the city.

Swain notes how little is known of the true make-up of the insurgents and highlights the possibility of a split in the ranks between the Khmer Vietminh and the Khmer Rouge. He comments on how the olive branch offered by Lon Nol for negotiation was spurned, and wonders whether an under the table deal between the "big powers" who help control the warring sides through the provision of arms, may be coming. If so, he concedes, this may explain the big push by the insurgents who want to hold as much ground as possible before any potential negotiations take place on their behalf. For Swain, on his first visit to the city in three years, there are a lot of unknowns.

Swain wrote two further pieces in 1973: on August 19, just after the U.S. bombing ended, and November 25th. ⁵⁶⁵ In February 1974, he published a lengthy piece on the state of Phnom Penh after months of an insurgent offensive. He notes:

_

⁵⁶³ Swain (1973a).

⁵⁶⁴ Swain (1973a).

⁵⁶⁵ Swain (1973b); (1973c).

The city of Phnom Penh has suddenly lost many of its easy-going characteristics and for many has become the most hazardous city in the world. The general air of well-being and bonhomie so evident even a couple of months ago has been sadly snuffed out. 566

There is a "terminal smell" about the city despite no one talking about an imminent collapse, and for many the "city has become a prison without walls." Perhaps the pessimism of this piece is to be expected after the lengthy dry-season offensive by the insurgents against Phnom Penh. For Swain, who pops in and out of the Cambodian capital, there is a stark contrast between August 1973 and February 1974.

In a couple of articles Swain highlights how the French are leaving Phnom Penh. ⁵⁶⁸ He perceives this as a betrayal of the Cambodians. In July 1974, Swain observed that the predominant nationality in the city is American, a presence that "strikes a discordant note." ⁵⁶⁹ He claims that the Americans are all motivated by a single desire – "to make a fast buck out of the Cambodian tragedy." ⁵⁷⁰

In an earlier article from February, Swain reported that most observers were predicting that the city would not fall so long as American arms kept pouring in at the rate of \$1 million a day.⁵⁷¹ By July, he asks:

But what, one asks, is the American policy in Cambodia all about? Cambodia, for reasons that most of its people find incomprehensible, is well into its fifth year of a destructive war that all parties deny they want.⁵⁷²

⁵⁶⁶ Swain (1974a).

⁵⁶⁷ Swain (1974a).

⁵⁶⁸ Swain (1974a); (1974c).

⁵⁶⁹ Swain (1974c).

⁵⁷⁰ Swain (1974c).

⁵⁷¹ Swain (1974a).

At the start of the insurgent offensive, in November 1973, Swain had written about the corruption of the generals, and monetary inflation in the city that made living hard for those who could not afford to purchase goods and fulfil their basic human needs. He observed: "Small wonder then that the first question Cambodians ask the small number of Westerners arriving in the capital is: when will the nightmare end?" ⁵⁷³

Journalists like Swain, who question what the United States is doing in Cambodia, also imply that "ordinary" Cambodians look to external powers to stop the violence. While Swain, Schanberg and others note how the Cambodians look for an outside saviour to end the war they also comment on how the brutality on display in the war as very "Cambodian." For example, Swain notes how: "One thing is certain: the military trial of strength expected to develop in the coming months will, in grisly Cambodian fashion, be no more than another chapter in a very ugly war."⁵⁷⁴

Through 1973-1974, Swain was unsure of the Khmer Rouge strategy. He seems baffled by their decision to stop their advance towards Phnom Penh in August 1973 after the U.S. bombing ended.⁵⁷⁵ However, after a few months of the renewed insurgent offensive, by February 1974, Swain comments on how, with the insurgents shelling the city, "an irreversible process seems to have begun."⁵⁷⁶ By this stage of the war, the insurgents had by and large taken the countryside and only the city remained as the big prize. Swain at this stage was still holding out hope for some kind of negotiated settlement.⁵⁷⁷

⁵⁷² Swain (1974c).

⁵⁷³ Swain (1973c).

⁵⁷⁴ Swain (1973c).

⁵⁷⁵ Swain (1973b).

⁵⁷⁶ Swain (1974a).

⁵⁷⁷ Swain (1974b).

By the start of 1975, the insurgents had virtually closed the Mekong river. With the siege of Neak Luong, a strategic river town on the Mekong, the government was unable to get supplies up the river to the capital from Vietnam. Like Schanberg, Swain visited Neak Luong in January 1975,⁵⁷⁸ while it was still open. By March, the Mekong river was effectively shut, and it had become clear that the end was coming for Phnom Penh.⁵⁷⁹ With this unfolding reality now in focus, the tone of Swain's reporting also changed.

Swain published a series of four articles from Phnom Penh during March 1975: On March 2nd, he published on the siege of the city;⁵⁸⁰ March 9th, on the state of the hospitals and the health of the people;⁵⁸¹ March 16th, on questions of the Khmer Rouge, and the different factions involved;⁵⁸² and on March 30th he wrote on the state of corruption in the city.⁵⁸³ For Swain, corruption has damaged the populous, and escape is only possible for a very privileged few.⁵⁸⁴ He notes:

Almost every Cambodian agrees that it is a rotten society. Yet because of the extraordinary tolerance of the people there is almost no active agitation. There is only resignation and despair. ⁵⁸⁵

There is an "amazing casualness" in the air,⁵⁸⁶ despite the "nightmare conditions." In Swain's eyes: "Seldom has a city faced such a black outlook" as Phnom Penh in March 1975. 588

57

⁵⁷⁸ Swain (1975a).

⁵⁷⁹ Swain (1975b).

⁵⁸⁰ Swain (1975b).

⁵⁸¹ Swain (1975c).

⁵Waiii (1575c).

⁵⁸² Swain (1975d).

⁵⁸³ Swain (1975e).

⁵⁸⁴ Swain (1975b); (1975f).

⁵⁸⁵ Swain (1975e).

⁵⁸⁶ Swain (1975d).

⁵⁸⁷ Swain (1975c).

⁵⁸⁸ Swain (1975b).

Like Sydney Schanberg does in his comparison between Phnom Penh and New York, Swain attempts to put the numbers into a British perspective for his readers:

Hospitals in Phnom Penh deal with 200 casualties a day and it is estimated that half a million people, 10 per cent of the population, have been killed or wounded since the start of the war. In Britain, this is the equivalent of about 5.5 million people. 589

Swain also uses richly descriptive language to describe some of the scenes of horror, especially

Swain also uses richly descriptive language to describe some of the scenes of horror, especially hospital scenes. For example: "A little girl of seven, with her left arm open like a piece of raw meat, cries out to the nurse who is bandaging it: "Don't shoot me, please, don't shoot me.""590

The main theme that runs through these articles is the question of when the suffering will end. In particular, Swain highlights the various influences of the United States on the government side, and comments on the awareness of the Phnom Penh government that American opinion, both government and public, is trending towards the desire to terminate involvement in Indochina. The final withdrawal of American personnel came on April 13th, 1975 when the U.S. officially pulled out of Cambodia. ⁵⁹¹

With the inevitable fall of Phnom Penh to the insurgents, the big question was what would happen after their victory? On March 9, Swain wrote:

Few Cambodians are sophisticated enough to understand the finer points of the debate in Washington over whether the US should continue to support the government of Marshal Lon Nol. The Khmers are not as politically motivated as their neighbours the Vietnamese, but given a choice the majority of Cambodians would opt against living under a Communist regime, particularly one seemingly as harsh as the Khmer Rouge. Reports of atrocities are now too numerous to be discounted.

_

⁵⁸⁹ Swain (1975b).

⁵⁹⁰ Swain (1975c).

⁵⁹¹ Swain (1975f).

There are many Cambodians who are genuinely frightened by the prospect of a Communist takeover.⁵⁹²

A week later, Swain wrote on the difficulty of piecing together the Khmer Rouge leadership structure, and debates the possibility of different factions, within the "perplexing liberation movement." The secret nature of the movement had been an impediment to negotiations. Swain, however, expresses hope that the victors will be more nationalist than communist. However,

the rigidity of their regime will depend on which faction has the upper hand. The old guard Communist are likely to be the most traditionalist. In any event, that victory will be accompanied by some sort of bloodbath.⁵⁹⁴

A couple of points need to be made: By March, Khmer Rouge victory seemed all but assured, and like Schanberg, Swain is hoping that with the end of the war the suffering of the Cambodian people will also end. Swain criticizes the U.S. for not giving Cambodia its full attention, and for letting the people suffer. Similar to Schanberg, Swain does not see the Cambodians as "political" – just scared of the potential bloodbath that some had been predicting with a communist take-over. In this regard, he holds out hope that the possibility of a nationalist faction within the Khmer Rouge movement might be more lenient in its their treatment of civilians on the other side of what had been a vicious five-year war.

Key Pieces

Jon Swain caught the last available flight into Phnom Penh after the U.S. withdrawal and arrived on the 14th of April, 1975.⁵⁹⁵ On the morning of April 17th the Khmer Rouge forces

⁵⁹² Swain (1975c).

⁵⁹³ Swain (1975d).

⁵⁹⁴ Swain (1975d).

captured Phnom Penh. During the twenty-four hours prior to the communications being cut at around 6am, Swain filed continuous reports to *The Sunday Times*, which they published on April 20. Largely in note form, Swain describes his movements around the city trying to figure out what was happening.⁵⁹⁶

The short-form descriptions Swain offers give the impression of confusion, as the story jumps from one scene to the next. No doubt this is reflective of the uncertainty and rapid development of the events themselves. After describing the state of southern Phnom Penh, and the conditions of the hospitals and temporary surgery stations, Swain comments: "Over the years in Indochina I have become a reluctant expert on human misery, but the carnage here shakes me to my core." ⁵⁹⁷He goes on to describe graphically some of the wounded and dying people that he sees.

Swain notes the poor attitude of some of the French and other foreigners who have remained at the Hotel Le Phnom, the upmarket hotel in the city that had been converted into a refugee camp. In a foreshadowing of what was to occur at the French embassy in the following days, Swain records how the foreigners protested the arrival of the Cambodian refugees into their sanctuary in what he considered an incredulous lack of acknowledgement of the reality of the situation, and a misguided sense of colonial superiority.

Like Schanberg, following release on the Thai border on May 3rd, Swain wrote a lengthy account (12,225 words) of his time in Khmer Rouge controlled Cambodia.⁵⁹⁸ It is a piece written in diary form, and it is sprinkled throughout with commentary and Swain's take on what he witnessed during his (admittedly narrow) window into the new regime.

⁵⁹⁵ Swain (1998) 121-123.

⁵⁹⁶ Swain (1975g).

⁵⁹⁷ Swain (1975g).

⁵⁹⁸ Swain (1975h).

Swain describes in detail the events of April 17. He documents the arrival of the Khmer Rouge, the fighting that was going on in various parts of the city, and gives a lengthy account on the confusion of the character of the initial Khmer Rouge soldiers they came across. Swain and Schanberg, who were travelling together around the city with Dith Pran (and eventually Al Rockoff), ran into "friendly" Khmer Rouge cadres. This group, initially thought to perhaps be representative of the nationalist faction of the insurgents, soon proved to be a false, opportunistic, attempt by some Cambodians to disguise themselves as Khmer Rouge. When the real Khmer Rouge turned up – largely from the south – they were not "pussy footing" around but meant serious business. ⁵⁹⁹

At midday, Swain and his group went into one of the hospitals. Swain uses richly descriptive language to convey the "scenes of horror." For example:

People by the dozen were bleeding to death in the corridors, the floors of the wards were caked in blood. The hot, fetid air was thick with flies – the sight of these swarming over the living and the dead, over the anguished faces of those who knew they were doomed to die, churned the stomach and made the mind reel.

Following this hospital visit, Swain was captured with the others and taken to the river where they thought they would be executed. Swain highlights the courage of Dith Pran to get in the APC with them and coax their captors into releasing them. Swain moves on to describe the looting of the city, as well as the events at the Ministry of Information – where they went after release, and also their forced relocation to the French Embassy.

⁵⁹⁹ Swain (1975h).

⁶⁰⁰ Swain (1975h).

At the Ministry of Information, an officer of the Khmer Rouge had assured them that there would be no bloodbath. By the end of the day, Swain had become well aware of the forced evacuation of Phnom Penh that was taking place. He concludes his April 17 entry:

The unthinkable was happening. In their zest for revolution the Khmer Rouge soldier peasantry had not embarked on a bloodbath, as the Americans always claimed they would. Instead, they were emptying the city of its two million people, equivalent to the population of Merseyside and Tyneside combined. There have been few precedents for such behaviour, and the reason why they did it is still obscure.⁶⁰¹

In his April 18 entry, Swain describes this forced evacuation – writing how the Khmer Rouge were emptying the hospitals by dumping the patients into the street "like garbage." He comments:

In five years of war this is the greatest caravan of human misery I have seen. The Khmer Rouge must know that few of the 20,000 wounded will survive. One can only conclude that they have no humanitarian instincts. The entire city is being emptied of its people: the old, the sick, the infirm, the hungry, the orphans, without exception. ⁶⁰²

Only those housed in the French Embassy remained in the city. Swain offers a few detailed examples on how some of the foreigners came to be in the embassy and admits that he does not know what to think of the make-up of the Khmer Rouge now that he has seen them up close. He concedes that they are disciplined but qualifies it with a comment that it is not the kind of discipline respectful of human life.⁶⁰³

In the entry for April 19, Swain describes how he and the other "internationalists" moved into the Ambassador's residence. While Swain notes the contrast of the westerners living inside

⁶⁰¹ Swain (1975h).

⁶⁰² Swain (1975h).

⁶⁰³ Swain (1975h).

in comparative luxury to the Cambodians outside, he is far less self-deprecating about this point than Schanberg. The next day, the Khmer Rouge forced any Cambodians, Vietnamese and Chinese from the embassy, and Swain comments on his feelings of rage and helplessness.

In his entries for April 21 and 22, Swain highlights and contrasts several western individuals who thrived in the adversity and held themselves to a high standard of comportment (people like Francois Bizot), and those who were odious. Like Schanberg, he comments on the tension and tempers that frayed after only a few days of confinement.

Swain, on April 23, describes the perception that there is a disconnect between the military and political sides of the Khmer Rouge. He notes that the Khmer Rouge have no time for cities, and that for them salvation lies in the land:

It is a sweeping, unprecedented reform, brutal in its application, but for the sake of the Cambodian people who have suffered so much one can only hope it will work. At least the country is now at peace.⁶⁰⁴

Swain, without a clear picture of what is happening outside of the confines of the embassy, is unsure how to think about the bits and pieces he did witness. He holds out hope that a peaceful interpretation of the forced evacuation is possible.

On April 29 (Swain makes no entries between April 24 and 29), Swain discusses the evacuation plan: eight hundred of the foreigners will leave the next morning by road, in trucks. Included in this first group were the six journalists, who were asked to go in order to ensure an information embargo was kept in place until the remainder could be released as well. Swain describes the evacuation plan as "outrageous" because it would be far easier to be flown out than driven all the way to the border.

⁶⁰⁴ Swain (1975h).

Like Schanberg, however, Swain tries to put himself in the mind of the Khmer Rouge, in part, because "to try and probe the Khmer Rouge mind is fruitless. To apply Western logic to it is an irrelevance." 605 He notes:

I don't think they are being bloody-minded. It is just that they have no faith in planes, and who can blame them? The only ones they know were American and those bombed them. The United States has much to answer for here, not only in terms of human lives and massive material destruction; the rigidity and nastiness of the un-Cambodian like fellows in black who run this country now, or what is left of it, are as much a product of this wholesale American bombing which has hardened and honed their minds as they are a product of Marx and Mao. 606

In describing his journey out of Phnom Penh, through a "sinister wasteland", Swain offers his thoughts on the purpose of the forced evacuation:

The mind still gropes at the horror, and the enormity of the emptying of Phnom Penh. But has there been a "bloodbath" in the city, in the more conventional style of military revenge? ... I can only say that what I have heard and seen provides no proof of a bloodbath (and I would question the reliability of reports of mass executions that almost from the start have circulated outside Cambodia). ... What has taken place, though equally horrific, is different in kind. 607

My overriding impression – reinforced as we journeyed through the countryside en route to the Thai border – was that the Khmer Rouge military authorities had ordered this mass evacuation not to punish the people but to revolutionise their ways and thoughts. Many thousands will no doubt die. But

_

⁶⁰⁵ Swain (1975h).

⁶⁰⁶ Swain (1975h).

⁶⁰⁷ Swain (1975h).

whatever else, this does not constitute a deliberate campaign of terror, rather it points to poor organization, lack of vision and the brutalization of a people by a long and savage war.⁶⁰⁸

Years later, Swain would admit that he got this interpretation wrong. 609

In his description of the countryside on their journey out, Swain expresses shock at finding virtually all of the cities, towns, and villages evacuated – not just Phnom Penh. He also highlights the impact of the U.S. bombing: "The entire countryside has been churned up by American B-52 bomb craters, whole towns and villages razed." The war damage had been total, and it is important to remember that the areas they were driving through had largely not been accessible to journalists during the war. Swain, in comparison to Schanberg, offers a far more damning account of the impact of the U.S. bombing on the countryside.

Finally, Swain offers his concluding thoughts:

Much has been written in the newspapers that reflects the new Cambodia in an unfavourable light. After sorrows I have seen I am certainly no apologist for the excesses of the new regime, but I feel it would be wrong to condemn a whole nation and its chances of a decent, peaceful future on the terrible things that have happened over these past weeks. In the last five years, Cambodia has lost upwards of half a million people, 10 per cent of its population, in a war fuelled and waged on its soil by outside powers for their own selfish reasons. The people who run, live in and try to reconstruct the heaps of ruins they have inherited in Cambodia today deserve the

⁶⁰⁸ Swain (1975h).

⁶⁰⁹ Swain (1998) 166.

⁶¹⁰ Swain (1975h).

world's compassion and understanding. It is their country and it was their sacrifices.

They have earned themselves the right to organise their society their own way. 611 Swain's concluding thoughts indicate his weariness at the war and in his desire to see what happens in the hope that Cambodian can be at peace. It also highlight his willingness to try and see the Cambodian situation through the lens of the victors. However, at the same time, it is a conclusion that is born out more of wishful thinking than any detailed analysis of what he witnessed after the Khmer Rouge victory.

May 1975-January 1979

Swain wrote seven articles relating to Cambodia following his expulsion from the country and prior to the Vietnamese invasion. 612 Of the journalists under discussion, Swain was the only one to have spent time on the Thai border, listening to the refugees' accounts, and looking into Cambodia from beyond its borders. Swain, in an article from July 27, 1975 even crossed the border, briefly, and talked with a Khmer Rouge soldier who was sixteen-year's old. 613 In this brief conversation, Swain was able to ask four questions before two other soldiers, seemingly less friendly, scared him back into Thailand. 614

Swain spent time in the refugee camps on the border. However, he offers a caveat to the refugee accounts he reports:

⁶¹¹ Swain (1975h).

⁶¹² Swain (1975i); (1976a); (1976b); (1977); (1978a); (1978b); (1978c).

⁶¹³ Swain (1975i).

⁶¹⁴ The four questions were: who is your leader? Angka. What about Prince Sihanouk? He will have to work in the fields too if he comes back. Do the people have enough to eat? All those willing to work are fed. What about the stories of executions? Only the traitors have been killed.

Here one has to exercise another kind of caution, that of a careful analyst. It is necessary to sift through the tales of refugees to find a common denominator.⁶¹⁵

Even with the margin of exaggeration that one must always allow refugees' stories, their description of life in their country today is depressing.... Most refugees tell tales of executions but few have witnessed them.⁶¹⁶

Swain makes the interesting point that many of the refugees are peasants, and not the city-folk whom one would perhaps expect to try and flee across the border.⁶¹⁷

By the first anniversary of the Khmer Rouge victory, Swain can be found much more confident in claiming that the Cambodian revolution has been far more radical than either its Chinese or Russian precursors:

It is now clear that this has obliterated what little progress had been made in the past 100 years and destroyed an ancient civilisation which had stayed intact for centuries.⁶¹⁸

Swain is conscious, however, that the situation which the Khmer Rouge inherited in 1975, after years of brutal warfare, could not be cured by the "simple fact of liberation." In his opinion, it should not be a surprise that there is an obsession with internal problems among the Khmer Rouge leadership that are often dealt with on a brutal basis. 620 Swain also highlights how the war wrought "fantastic damage" on the country. He comments:

_

⁶¹⁵ Swain (1975i).

⁶¹⁶ Swain (1976a).

⁶¹⁷ Swain (1975i).

⁶¹⁸ Swain (1976b).

⁶¹⁹ Swain (1976a).

⁶²⁰ Swain (1976a).

But it has been the Khmer Rouge, forcing a uniquely painful brand of communism on to a bewildered, demoralized peasantry at the point of a gun that has prolonged and darkened the tragedy.⁶²¹

On the first anniversary of the Khmer Rouge capture of Phnom Penh, Swain claims that it is possible to say that the worst excesses of the new regime are over, but the brutality with which the Khmer Rouge sought control of the country means that the soul of the Cambodian village is gone. 622 Cambodia's

outlook is fiercely nationalistic. But so radical have the changes been, so great the sacrifices demanded of its people, that it must be hard for Cambodians to believe they are living in the country of their birth. With the passing of time their wounds may heal. But for the moment they must rank among the saddest people on earth. 623

In 1978, Swain wrote three articles relating to the Cambodian relationship with Vietnam.⁶²⁴ He would also go on to write a series of articles outlining the state of the country following the Vietnamese invasion.⁶²⁵

Jon Swain and Sydney Schanberg were two of only a handful of western journalists present in Phnom Penh during the Khmer Rouge capture of the city on April 17, 1975. Both journalists emphasise the need to consider the events they witnessed from the point of view of the Cambodians themselves – especially the peasant Khmer Rouge who have finally won a long and bloody civil war. In this regard, they maintain an open mind on how to interpret what they bear witness to during their small window into the new regime. The impact of this open-minded approach in relation to the peace and war journalism question is addressed in the next chapter.

⁶²¹ Swain (1976b).

⁶²² Swain (1976b).

⁶²³ Swain (1976b).

⁶²⁴ Swain (1978a); (1978b); (1978c).

⁶²⁵ Swain (1979); (1980a); (1980b); (1980c); (1980d).

Conclusion

This chapter offered a deep contextual discussion of the four journalists and their writings on Cambodia. It highlighted a number of important articles and drew attention to various passages that outline, or indicate, how and why they wrote their articles in a particular manner.

The following chapter contains a directed content analysis of the articles in relation to the peace and war journalism frame described in the previous chapter. Embedded within the analysis are a number of salient points discussed in this extended context chapter which highlight several important areas from within the peace journalism frame that require a more detailed discussion than a simple content analysis provides.

Chapter Five: Peace Journalism Analysis of the Four Journalists' Articles

Introduction

This chapter offers detailed content analysis of the articles examined in this thesis. It opens with an analysis of how the articles examined warranted a war journalism or peace journalism designation. The chapter then moves on to an investigation of the individual journalists, and considers what elements of peace and war journalism were present within their writings. Following this is a brief analysis on how each person chose to label the other side in the civil war and genocide. Finally, this chapter draws the analysis together in a short summary outlining how these journalists and their articles relate to the peace journalism/war journalism research in this thesis.

War Journalism/Peace Journalism

Of the two hundred and fifty-four articles examined, one hundred and five were classified as strong war journalism – or 41.3% of the articles. Sixty-five were considered probably war journalism – 25.6%. Twenty-one out of the 254 were 50/50 – 8.3%. Forty-six were classified as possibly peace journalism – 18.1%. Seventeen articles were considered strong peace journalism – 6.7%. As such, 67.2% of the articles examined were classified as war journalism articles and 24.8% were classified as peace journalism.

Of the fourteen articles by Richard Dudman analysed, thirteen were classified as possibly peace journalism – 93%, with one falling into the probably war journalism category – 7%.

Obviously, this is a small sample size of Dudman's work, but it is significant, especially in his

determination to maintain a neutral writing style in his work.⁶²⁶ As discussed in chapter four, however, this determination in his journalistic ethos does not inherently mean that he got the story right about what was occurring in Democratic Kampuchea during his two-week visit in late 1978.

Sydney Schanberg had one hundred and fifty-nine articles analysed, eighty of which were classified strong war journalism – 50.3%. Forty articles fell into the probably war journalism category – 25.2%. 50/50 accounted for twelve of the one hundred and fifty-nine articles – 7.5%. Twenty were categorized as possibly peace journalism – 12.6%. There were seven articles that were considered strong peace journalism – 4.4%. As such, three-quarters of Schanberg's writing fell onto the war journalism side of the ledger.

Eighteen of Elizabeth Becker's sixty-two articles were considered strong war journalism pieces – 29%. Thirteen were classified as probably war journalism – 21%. There were nine articles in the 50/50 category – 14.5%. Twelve articles were considered possibly peace journalism – 19.4%. Strong peace journalism was found in ten articles – 16.1%. Elizabeth Becker, therefore, was virtually 50/50 on the peace journalism/war journalism scale, with 50% of her articles falling onto the war journalism side.

Of the twenty-one articles from Jon Swain, eight were classified strong war journalism – 38.1%. twelve were considered probably war journalism – 57.1%. Only one piece was considered possibly peace journalism – 4.8%. None of Swain's articles were considered strong peace journalism. Again, like Dudman, Swain's articles constitute a smaller sample size than Becker and Schanberg's writings, yet their articles also reveal interesting elements that will be discussed below.

-

⁶²⁶ Rabe (2016).

Table 5. Breakdown of the Journalists' Articles by Peace Journalism Continuum

	Strong War Journalism	Probably War	50/50	Possibly Peace	Strong Peace	Total number of
		Journalism		Journalism	Journalism	articles
Elizabeth Becker	18 (29%)	13 (21%)	9 (14.5%)	12 (19.4%)	10 (16%)	62
Decker						
Richard	-	1 (7%)	-	13 (93%)	-	14
Dudman						
Sydney Schanberg	80 (50.3%)	40 (25.2%)	12 (7.5%)	20 (12.6%)	7 (4.4%)	159
Jon Swain	8 (38.1%)	12 (57.1%)	-	1 (4.8%)	-	21
Total	105 (43.1%)	65 (25.6%)	21 (8.3%)	46 (18.1%)	17 (6.7%)	254

Sydney Schanberg

Between 1970 and 1974, Sydney Schanberg scored high on the first four categories of the war journalism side of Table 4. That is, in thirty-seven out of ninety-five articles his focus was mainly on the visible effects of the war (38.9% of his articles); seventeen out of the ninety-five were elite focused (17.9%); thirty-five contained focus on war/military options (36.8%); and twenty-seven emphasized the here and now (28.4%). Often, these categories were present in conjunction with one another. Interestingly, many of the articles containing a combination of these categories, with little or no other elements from the table, were written in 1970. Those from 1973 and 1974 contained more variety in their combination of the categories from both sides of Table 4, even if they maintained an overall war journalism focus.

This is significant, because Sydney Schanberg was only temporarily in Cambodia in 1970 between June 2 and July 12, to help the Saigon bureau cover the American incursion (Schanberg

⁶²⁷ E.g. Schanberg (1970d); (1970e); (1970g); (1970i); (1970j); (1970k); (1970l); (1970m); (1970n); (1970n); (1970o); (1972b); (1973m); (1974a).

was based in New Delhi at the time). 628 He returned in late 1972, and from about May 1973 was spending more and more time in the country. Significantly, by mid-1973, Schanberg had encouraged the *New York Times* to take on Dith Pran as an official stringer, with the friendship between them growing strong. 629 In *The Death and Life of Dith Pran*, Schanberg comments that Pran and he had similar ideas about the war – Cambodia as a nation pushed into war by other powers – and that the propelling factor for them to get the stories was the human impact. 630 Schanberg claims that neither he nor Pran were much interested in local or international politics, nor in military strategy. 631

Schanberg's comments are interesting in relation to the peace journalism/war journalism discussion especially around category two: Elite oriented focus vs. People oriented focus. From 1970-1974, Schanberg scored seventeen on the elite focus side of Table 3 (17.9%) and fourteen out of ninety-five on the people focused (14.7%). In 1975, Schanberg tallied six out of sixty-four for an elite focus (9.3%) and nine out of sixty-four for people-oriented focus (14.1%). Moreover, as the war continued, Schanberg dedicates more space in his writing to focus on the "ordinary" person, or those largely forgotten or ignored in the war.⁶³² Overall, Schanberg had an equal amount of 2A and 2B in his reporting, with twenty-three of his one hundred and fifty-nine articles, or 14.5% of his writing, focusing on elites and twenty-three on the "ordinary" people.

In many respects, Schanberg's interest in the human impact is what his reporting is remembered for.⁶³³ Yet, at the same time, he has been criticized for his lack of attention to the

⁶²⁸ Schanberg (2010) ix.

⁶²⁹ Schanberg (2010) 64.

⁶³⁰ Schanberg (2010) 64-65.

⁶³¹Schanberg (2010) 64.

⁶³² E.g. Schanberg (1973w).

⁶³³ McFadden (2016); Schudel (2016).

impact of the U.S. bombing campaign in the countryside.⁶³⁴ Also, despite his claim that he was uninterested in military strategy, thirty-five articles between 1970-1974 (36.8%), and forty-three in 1975 (67.2%), contained a focus on military strategy. For his 1975 articles, the focus on military strategy was far and away the highest tallied category. Between 1970-1974, Schanberg focused on agreements and solutions in eight articles (8.4%), and in five pieces in 1975 (7.8%).

Schanberg's focus on military strategy is, on the whole, not surprising, given the fact that there was a war going on. Nor does his focus on elites counter his claim that he was interested in the human impact, not the political context – after all, as a journalist he was required to explain the larger picture for his audience.

Overall, Schanberg scored significantly higher on category 1A – the visible effects of war – and 4A – emphasis on the here and now – than he did on their peace journalism equivalents. Fifty-four articles (34%) focused on the visible effects of the war compared to nineteen (11.9%) on the invisible. Thirty articles emphasised the here and now (18.9%) versus eleven which offered a deep background to the conflict (6.9%).

Again, these results are not overly surprising. Given that Schanberg was, at times, reporting nearly daily, he needed to give significant attention to the visible effects of the war. For a truly accurate representation of the conflict these visible elements needed to be described. At the same time, Schanberg, when he does draw attention to the invisible, offers a deep look at the conditions which lie below the surface. For example, a piece from August 1973 focuses exclusively on a mental hospital and discusses the nature of mental health care within Cambodia, including the stigma attached to mental health issues.⁶³⁵

_

⁶³⁴ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁶³⁵ Schanberg (1973w).

In regards to the emphasis on the here and now versus deep background, it does not make sense for Schanberg to delve into a deep explanation of a conflict that he is writing about multiple times a week. For those who follow his reports, they are already aware of his background analysis, and therefore there is no need to take up space within his daily reporting to regurgitate that background every time he writes. Schanberg, when he offers background, devotes great space to it which helps the reader to gain a deeper insight into his daily reporting, and why he reports in the manner he does. This is one area where the peace journalism/war journalism dichotomy is unfair to an author like Schanberg, for he offers abundant background detail, but just not on a regular basis. The question for this kind of analysis is whether or not a deep background piece should be given more than one "tally" in the peace journalism column to account for its length and depth, or should the analysis remain based upon volume. If so, then, Schanberg scores unfairly low on the 4B category.

Ting Lee and Maslog consider categories 5 and 6 on the peace/war journalism table as two of the three most important indicators of peace journalism (the third being the avoidance of demonizing language). ⁶³⁷ In relation to Schanberg's reporting, there is not a lot of emphasis placed on parties external to the main three: the Cambodian government; the United States; and the rebels. Early in the war, Schanberg occasionally mentioned the North Vietnamese or Vietcong ⁶³⁸ – usually in relation to how they are helping the rebel side, and, at times, he conflates North Vietnamese and Cambodian rebels into one force. ⁶³⁹ He also occasionally

_

⁶³⁶ E.g. Schanberg (1972a); (1972d); (1973b); (1974i); (1975ab); (1975ai); (1975an).

⁶³⁷ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

⁶³⁸ E.g. Schanberg (1970d); (1970f); (1970i); (1970t); (1972a); (1972f); (1972g); (1972i); (1973ae); (1974c); (1974o); (1974p); (1975aah); (1975aam).

⁶³⁹ E.g. Schanberg (1970k); (1970l); (1970m); (1970n); (1970o); (1970v); (1972b); (1972c); (1972d).

mentions China,⁶⁴⁰ Russia,⁶⁴¹ and Thailand.⁶⁴² However, the majority of these references contain very little detail on how these parties relate to the conflict.

For the question of partisanship, it is hard to accuse Schanberg of partisan journalism for he constantly criticizes the United States and the Cambodian government in his articles. ⁶⁴³ At the same time, it is difficult to describe his writing as neutral, for he tends to write passionately about how unfair the war is to the "average" person in the country, especially those who suffer from other kinds of official corruption. Moreover, once the Khmer Rouge take Phnom Penh, Schanberg tried to place himself in the mind of the conquerors, to see if that could help explain what was occurring at the time – a perspective for which he was praised.⁶⁴⁴

On fourteen occasions, Schanberg ascribes a zero-sum approach (category 7A) to his reporting on how the conflict would be resolved (8.9%). Not once does he hint at the possibility of a win-win outcome for the war (category 7B). During the 1970s, there was a real fear of the communist movement taking over large sections of the world. As such, very few, if any, analysts looked at conflicts like the Vietnam and Cambodian wars through the lens of a potential win-win outcome. Either communism was going to take over Cambodia, leading to a bloodbath of those officials and individuals who opposed it, or the communists would be destroyed. In this regard, Schanberg's reporting is reflective of his time, although he largely refuses to engage in the more extreme versions of the "bloodbath" myth. 645

In many respects, the language indicators (categories 8-11) are the most difficult to assign to a side of Table 4. For the most part this is because it is incredibly challenging to "reward" the

⁶⁴⁰ E.g. Schanberg (1973al); (1974n); (1974o); (1975l); (1975ai); (1975az); (1975aah).

⁶⁴¹ E.g. Schanberg (1973al); (1974n); (1975az).

⁶⁴² E.g. Schanberg (1970f); (1970m); (1975i); (1975o).

⁶⁴³ Contrast with Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁶⁴⁴ E.g. Lewis (1975).

⁶⁴⁵ E.g. Schanberg (1975ab); (1975ai); (1975az); (1975aah).

absence of something. Each of these indicators, for the peace journalism side, require assigning a positive notation to something that is not present. On this front, it is impossible to know whether the absence of a label, or a certain type of language was a deliberate choice on the part of the journalist. In this regard, I found it difficult to give a tally on the peace journalism side for the language component because I did not want to skew any of the articles towards the peace journalism side of the ledger for something that was absent, and unable to be ascribed to a deliberate decision on the part of the author. The only exception to this rule was if the journalist appeared to deliberately choose language that removed labelling, victimization, demonization, and emotion.

As such, for the absence of labels (8B) Schanberg received one mark; for the absence of victimizing language (9B), he received two marks; absence of demonizing language (10B) received one mark; and absence of emotive language (11B) received one mark.

On the war journalism side, Schanberg used a good/bad dichotomy in fifteen articles (9.4%). He used victimizing language in thirteen pieces (8.2%). Demonizing language was present in one article, and emotive language was present in two pieces.

Sydney Schanberg, therefore, scored higher on the war journalism side of the language indicators. However, ultimately, this is misleading since the vast majority of his work contained an absence of those language indicators. This would suggest that, even if one of his articles scored highly in other areas of the war journalism divide, his language was much more inclined to rest on the peace journalism side of Table 4.

Elizabeth Becker

Becker, like Schanberg, scores high on the first four categories in the war journalism side of Table 4. Of her sixty-two articles, thirteen focused on the visible effects of the war (21%); ten contained an elite focus (16.1%); twenty emphasised war/military options (32%); and eleven detailed the here and now (17.7%).

For the first four peace journalism categories, eight of Becker's articles focused on the invisible effects of the war (12.9%); eleven were people focused (17.7%); five drew attention to peace/solution options (8.1%); and six offered a deep background to the war (9.7%).

Like Schanberg, Becker focuses on the three main parties in the war, the government, United States, and the rebels. Also, like Schanberg, Becker had occasional references to Vietnam, ⁶⁴⁶ Thailand, ⁶⁴⁷ and China. ⁶⁴⁸ However, few of these articles go into great depth on the role and relationship of these external parties. In contrast, Becker in her book *When the War Was Over* spends a great amount of time sorting through the various relationships between the numerous interested parties – undoubtedly a product of her being able to spend more time researching material that may not have been present at the time. ⁶⁴⁹

Again, like Schanberg, Becker offers no win-win analysis in her reporting of the conflict, while a zero-sum outcome for the war was found only in one article. By the same token, it is hard to accuse Becker of partisanship, and in fact no articles were found that contained obvious signs of partisan writing. Six articles contained clear attempts by Becker to be non-partisan in her writing (9.7%).

For the language component, Becker scored higher on the peace journalism side of the ledger than Schanberg. More of her articles appeared to deliberately avoid the use of labels (eight

_

⁶⁴⁶ E.g. Becker (1973p); (1977); (1978c); (1978e); (1978f).

⁶⁴⁷ E.g. Becker (1973k); (1973l).

⁶⁴⁸ E.g. Becker (1978c); (1978f).

⁶⁴⁹ Becker (1998). Cf. Becker (1979a); (1979b); (1979i); (1979k).

out of sixty-two – 12.9%), victimizing language (five articles – 8.1%), demonizing language (four articles – 6.4%), and emotive language (three articles – 4.8%). On the war journalism side, only one article contained a good/bad dichotomy, and one used victimizing language. There were no articles with demonizing language, and four contained emotive language (6.4%).

The language component is interesting for Becker since, as was discussed in chapter four, she is a very clever writer, and often grounds any negative opinions in quotations from other people. As such, for example, the demonizing language in her work comes through in other voices than hers, which she often leaves embedded in her text without author comment. 650

Becker has written about the struggles of being a female war reporter during the 1970s in Indochina.⁶⁵¹ The struggle she faced to gain credibility among some of her colleagues, and some military personal in the country, seems to have encouraged her to look for stories that lay outside the "normal" accounts of the Cambodian war. Becker's key piece from 1974 came largely from her research of a book by Ith Sarin,⁶⁵² and several of her most interesting articles deal with subjects such as: the rubber trade;⁶⁵³ the smuggling of gems from Cambodia;⁶⁵⁴ the French archaeological team leaving Angkor;⁶⁵⁵ art theft;⁶⁵⁶ and Cambodia's hero-journalists.⁶⁵⁷

Jon Swain

CE.

⁶⁵⁰ E.g. Becker (1977).

⁶⁵¹ Becker (2017).

⁶⁵² Becker (1974f).

⁶⁵³ Becker (1973c).

⁶⁵⁴ Becker (1973I).

⁶⁵⁵ Becker (1974a).

⁶⁵⁶ Becker (1974i).

⁶⁵⁷ Becker (1974o).

Of Swain's twenty-one articles analysed, the majority contained a focus on the war/military options (twelve articles – 57.1%). Eight pieces drew attention to potential solutions to the conflict (38.1%). Similar to the analysis of Becker's and Schanberg's articles, the majority of Swain's articles contained elements from the first four categories. Seven articles focused on the visible effects of the war (33.3%), while four concentrated on the invisible effects (19%). Two articles were elite focused (9.5%) and four were people focused (19%). Two articles concentrated on the here and now (9.5%), while two offered a deep background to the conflict (9.5%).

It is interesting that Swain has a high percentage of articles that focus on the military situation. Because he was based in Saigon, and largely corresponded from Vietnam, he made only a handful of trips to Cambodia prior to his return to Phnom Penh just before its capture. One possible reason for Swain's focus on the military situation was that this information was the easiest to gather during these visits, via official sources. At the same time however, the fact that Swain had twice as many articles that were considered people focused than elite, indicates that Swain, like Schanberg, was more interested in how the war effected the "ordinary" people. Obviously, this is a small sample size for Swain, and it would be interesting to compare his Cambodian reporting to his Vietnamese to see if being based in Saigon altered his overall "score" of Table 4.

One other factor that is important to consider in Swain's reporting is the fact that he was working for a weekly newspaper, not a daily. Consequently, he had more time to consider how he would go about his analysis of the war situation. In this regard, many of his articles that do focus on the military situation are longer, and more in-depth, than Schanberg's.

Again, like the other journalists, Swain's articles focus on the main players in the war, and whenever external parties are mentioned there is not a lot of detail on their relationship to the war. 658 Similarly, it is hard to accuse Swain of partisanship – possibly because, as a British writer, he felt no allegiance to any of the main parties. At the same time, only one article contained obvious elements of an attempt to present the material in a non-partisan manner.

One article detailed a zero-sum element to the conflict (4.8%), while none presented a win-win solution to the war.

In the analysis of the language component, there were no articles that presented a good/bad dichotomy, while one deliberately avoided the use of labels (4.8%). Three pieces used victimizing language (14.3%), and one avoided it (4.8%). One article contained demonizing language (4.8%), and two deliberately evaded demonizing a particular side (9.5%). There were no elements of emotive language in Swain's reporting, and the conscious absence of emotive language was found in one piece (4.8%).

Like Sydney Schanberg, in his lengthy article outlining what occurred during the Khmer Rouge take-over of Phnom Penh, Swain attempts to rationalize, and analyse, what he witnessed through the lens of the victors. 659 Having spent so much time in Southeast Asia, Swain recognizes the importance of seeing the conflict beyond a western mentality, and draws attention to some of the inherent logic in what was occurring, given the destruction and devastation that had been bestowed on the country. 660

⁶⁵⁸ E.g. Swain (1973b); (1976a); (1978a); (1978b); (1978c).

⁶⁵⁹ Swain (1975h).

⁶⁶⁰ Swain (1998).

Richard Dudman

Unlike the three previous journalists under discussion, Richard Dudman had a very clear non-partisan element to his writing. All fourteen of his articles that were analysed scored a mark in category 6B. Of the journalists discussed, Dudman was the clearest in his desire to present the material in an objective and neutral fashion. Obviously, this is a very small sample size of his writing, but his experience of being captured by the Cambodian forces in 1970 allowed him to intimately witness the "other side" in the conflict, which is a major part of the reason why he seems to have "doubled down" on his professed desire for neutral and objective reporting. In his mind, much of the SE Asian reporting was far too American focused and partisan, and he appears to have gone out of his way to try and correct what he saw as a mistake in the journalistic process. 663

In the first four categories, there were no articles which focused on the visible effects of the war, with three that drew attention to the invisible (21.4%). One article was elite focused (7.1%) and two people focused (14.3%). One article contained reference to peace options (7.1%), and none referred to military options. Dudman gave no analysis on the here and now, but five articles contained a deep background to the conflict (35.7%).

For categories 5 and 7, one article gave a deep background on the relationship with Vietnam, ⁶⁶⁴ but the majority focused on the Cambodians themselves. In part, this is because Dudman's major pieces on Cambodia came after the Americans had already pulled out of the country. Dudman gives no reference to either zero-sum or win-win solutions to the conflict.

662 Dudman (1971).

664 Dudman (1978a).

⁶⁶¹ Cf. Rabe (2016).

⁶⁶³ Rabe (2016).

⁶⁶⁴ Decales as (4070)

Again, this is no doubt partly because when he was writing on Cambodia, the Khmer Rouge had already taken control of the country.

For the language component, Dudman had no references to a good/bad dichotomy, victimizing language, or demonizing language. He had one article that contained an element of emotive language. There were no obvious attempts by Dudman to avoid victimizing language, but he scored one check each for categories 8B, 10B, and 11B.

Again, while this is a very small sample size, Dudman is the only journalist who did not use victimizing language at some stage in his writing. Perhaps, in part, this is because of the four journalists under discussion, Dudman was the least likely to see the Cambodians through the lens of victims and victors – and he was the journalist with the most references to the positive elements that the Khmer Rouge were bringing to the country.

More importantly, however, is the fact that, while Dudman was the journalist who maintained the most objectivity and non-partisan writing style, he was also the journalist who was the most wrong of the four under discussion about what was occurring in Democratic Kampuchea. As one of only two western journalists to visit the country, Dudman was in a unique position, much as he had been in 1970, to get a first-hand look at the other side. 665 It appears that Dudman's experience from 1970 had coloured his view of what to look for in late 1978 – which is logical. As discussed in chapter four, Dudman's analysis is based on a comparison between the life of peasants that he knew from his numerous trips to Southeast Asia and what he saw now in Democratic Kampuchea. Because he did not know Cambodia, this was the obvious lens for his analysis, and when combined with his desire for objectivity it is understandable how his report was much more positive than his companion, Elizabeth Becker, who had lived in the country and was comparing what she knew about Cambodia to what she recognised was missing.

⁶⁶⁵ Dudman (1979c).

This is important, because, if, as Ting Lee and Maslog argue, non-partisanship is one of the three most important indicators of peace journalism, ⁶⁶⁶ and Dudman received a perfect score in this category, then the implication is that these indicators of peace journalism do not imply that a non-partisan report is inherently more truthful than a war journalism account. ⁶⁶⁷

Labels

One of the issues with analysing the Cambodian civil war was trying to understand who the other side was. As such, the journalists used a variety of labels to try and present what would become the Khmer Rouge to their audience. Below are a series of tables that outline the various labels used by the different journalists.

Table 6. Jon Swain labels for the "other side"

Label	No. of articles present
Communist Insurgents	2
Insurgents	6
msurgents	O O
Khmer Insurgents	1
III D	
Khmer Rouge Insurgents	
Khmer Rouge	8
Cambodian Communist Insurgents	2
Cambodian Communists	1
Cambodian Communists	1
Red Khmers	4

Table 7. Elizabeth Becker labels for the "other side"

Label	No. of articles present
Khmer Rouge	4
Communists	2

⁶⁶⁶ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

_

⁶⁶⁷ Contra e.g. Lynch and McGoldrick (2005); Lynch (2007); Lynch (2014); Lynch (2015); Abunales (2016).

Insurgents	7
Insurgent Khmer Rouge	1
Khmer Rebels	1
Communist Khmer Rouge Insurgents	1
Rebels	11
Cambodian Liberation Army	1

Table 8. Sydney Schanberg labels for the "other side" – 1970-1974

Label	No. of articles present
Enemy	24
Communist-Led Cambodian Guerillas	1
Khmer Rouge	6
Communists	26
Communist-Led Cambodian Insurgents/Cambodian Communist Insurgents	8
Insurgents	34
Rebels	2
Communist-Led Insurgents/Communist Insurgents	13
Khmer Rouge Insurgent Army	1

Table 9. Sydney Schanberg labels for the "other side" – 1975

Label	No. of articles present
Insurgents	53
Rebels	11
Communist-Led Rebels	2
Communist-Led Cambodian Insurgents	11
Communist Insurgents	31
Enemy	5
Communist-Led Forces	3
Cambodian Communists	3
Khmer Rouge	5

Table 10. Richard Dudman labels for the "other side" – 1970

Label	No. of articles present
Pro-Sihanouk Forces	1
Cambodian United National Front	3
Guerillas	7
Cambodian Liberation Front	1
Cambodian Peoples' Movement	1
FUNK: Cambodian National Front	1
Khmer Rouge	1

Table 11. Richard Dudman labels for the "other side" – 1971-1979

Labels	No. of articles present
Insurgents	2
Communist-Led Revolutionary Army	1
Guerillas	1
Communist-Led Guerillas	1
Communist-Led Cambodian Insurgents	1
Cambodian Communist Troops	1

The question of how to label the other side in this conflict is important because, ultimately, the label reflects how the journalist wants them presented. So, for example, while it is difficult to accuse Sydney Schanberg of being partisan overall, he does refer to the other side as the "enemy" in twenty-nine out of his one hundred and fifty-nine articles (18.2%). None of the other journalists specifically refer to them as the "enemy" preferring instead to use some kind of insurgent, communist, or rebel label, with occasional pieces referring to the Khmer Rouge. The exceptions to this are Becker, who once refers to the "Cambodian Liberation Army", ⁶⁶⁸ and Dudman, who has more variety in his titles, probably because he was withheld by these forces and gained an intimate understanding of how they labeled themselves.

163

⁶⁶⁸ Becker (1974d).

Undoubtedly, some of these titles reflect a desire on the part of the journalist to vary their language in describing the other side, but it is significant that Becker, Schanberg, and Swain all describe the Khmer Rouge from the perspective of the government side, which no doubt represented the language used by official sources at the time. Importantly, even after the term "Khmer Rouge" became more widespread, these journalists still preferred to use labels from the perspective of the side they had access to.

Discussion

Ting Lee and Maslog argue that,

The three most salient indicators of peace journalism are the avoidance of demonizing language, a nonpartisan approach, and a multiparty orientation. The war journalism frame is supported by a focus on the here and now, an elite orientation, and a dichotomy of good and bad.⁶⁶⁹

The avoidance of demonizing language and writing in a nonpartisan manner are closely connected. As discussed above, none of the journalists under discussion offers much in the way of demonizing language or partisanship, with the exception, perhaps, of Schanberg who refers to the Khmer Rouge as the enemy in nearly one-fifth of his articles. In some respects, the avoidance of demonizing language and writing in a non-partisan manner is a basic approach to good journalism. In other words, these elements can be considered good journalism, not specifically peace journalism, since any serious reporter would be likely to follow some objective mentality in how they approached reporting on the conflict. At the same time, as discussed in the previous chapter, a non-partisan approach does not necessarily mean a more accurate one.

⁶⁶⁹ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

The multiparty orientation is more challenging. During the Cambodian civil war and subsequent genocide, it appears to have been difficult to gain information about how external parties were either affected by the conflict, or engaged with it. Significantly, Elizabeth Becker, who spent a number of years researching the Cambodian civil war and genocide in the 1980s, devotes a significant amount of space in her book to explaining the broader picture of who was involved and affected by the Cambodian violence. Once the picture became clearer on what happened, the significance of these other parties became an essential part to the story – but one that was hard to see and comprehend as it was occurring.

The multiparty orientation is one element of the peace journalism philosophy that aims to expand the coverage to give a broader perspective on a conflict. Connected to this are the attempts to orient an article towards examining the potential for peaceful solutions to the conflict, and discussion on how all parties involved can come together in a win-win outcome. It seems that these two elements were the two that were the most significantly missing in the reporting from these journalists. Even on those occasions where the potential for peace was mentioned, it was more often than not presented in such a way as to deny the true possibility of a win-win outcome.

At the same time, however, the manner in which the conflict was fought seemed destined for a win-lose trajectory. When the United States pulled out of the country in a military capacity, in August 1973, the presentation of how the conflict would end turned sharply towards one of doom for the government side. For those articles that examined the possibilities of how the war would end, the majority discussed the rebel victory as

-

⁶⁷⁰ Becker (1998).

something that would only be a matter of time, and the main question became, how brutal would that victory be?

There is the possibility that journalists such as Schanberg and Becker, who were living in Cambodia for long stretches of time, could have explored deeper the grassroots potential for peace – especially since they had Cambodian friends and colleagues. Ith Sarin, for example, seemed to prove that one could travel through Khmer Rouge territory, if one had the right "credentials". Presumably, there were more people like this who could have been found. However, the general understanding of the Khmer Rouge throughout the war was that they were a secret and brutal group, and their territory was a place that one dared not go – especially as a western journalist. In part this is completely understandable, since in the early stage of the war, the Khmer Rouge killed twenty western journalists which gave them a foundation of ruthlessness for those who were trying to tell their side of the story. This, undoubtedly, was a major factor in why the war was told virtually exclusively from the government perspective.

In relation to Ting Lee and Maslog's salient features of war journalism, one of the more interesting points of analysis in this research was how often these journalists focussed on the people rather than elites. Schanberg was 50/50 on this front, while the other three journalists scored higher on the people side of the equation. Obviously, there has to be some focus on what the elites are doing in a conflict, and it would be significant to consider how much is "enough" of a focus for a researcher to consider a journalist a "peace journalist"? For example, is Schanberg's 50/50 split enough to place him on the peace side of the equation, or does he need to score significantly higher – in which case, does this take away from his reporting on what the elites are doing, and thus potentially weaken the

"truthfulness" or full picture of what the Cambodians are doing in the war? Again, if the whole point of peace journalism is to give a fuller picture to a conflict, then there has to be a decent amount of space assigned to the elites, who have the potential to control the destiny of the conflict, in order for the report to be as deep as possible.

For the question of whether to focus on the here and now versus offering a deep background to the conflict, this study has shown that, when this question is asked in relation to individual journalists, not newspapers, it becomes a much less salient feature of peace journalism. This is because individual journalists cannot keep repeating the same deep background information in each of their – possibly only one-thousand word – articles. This would take up unnecessary space and ultimately become boring for the journalist to do repeatedly.

Of more interest is how the individual journalist deals with this element. Rather than adding deep background information for the majority of their articles, all four of these journalists devoted entire, or significant chunks of, their articles to offering a deep background context to the story. This is a much more effective way of explaining a conflict than devoting a few lines in each article to the background, as the journalist can dive into much richer detail in a full-length piece. Future studies, perhaps, should consider how to "score" a full-length background piece in such a manner as to not skew this category towards the here and now on account of the volume of a journalist's work.

Conclusion

This analysis examined how significant elements of a peace journalism approach to reporting conflict were present in the articles of Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman,

Sydney Schanberg and Jon Swain during their reporting from 1970s Cambodia.

While most studies have found that war journalism remains the dominant frame of reporting conflict, this study highlighted how, if the question is shifted to examine individual journalists, the war frame appears much less dominant. An important first step for those who wish to shift journalistic frames from a war focus to a peace journalism one, would be to take into greater consideration the role of individual journalists, especially on how they are trained, and not merely the study of news outlets. If these individuals are more cognate of the importance of searching for the broader frame that peace journalism intends, then there is a greater chance that more peace journalism makes it into publications as a whole.

The following chapter considers more broadly a number of questions that arose during the course of this analysis.

Chapter Six: Discussion

Introduction

This chapter addresses three main areas for discussion that are salient to the research and

analysis of this thesis: The significance of refugee accounts as a source of information; the issue

of access and the danger involved in trying to report on areas undergoing situations of extreme

violence; and the use of culture as causal explanation for violence.

The purpose of this discussion chapter is to flush out these important areas that were

hinted at throughout the body of this thesis, and to consider them in relation to questions around

peace and war journalism approaches to reporting extreme violence.

Refugee Accounts

When Richard Dudman and Elizabeth Becker received their visas to travel to Cambodia at

the end of 1978 both journalists recognized the importance and uniqueness of the opportunity to

observe first-hand what was occurring in the closed off country. 671 Rumours of atrocities and

numerous refugee reports suggesting that Cambodia had turned into a giant work camp were

swirling around in the western press, 672 yet there was skepticism of the truth and accuracy of

these reports. Becker notes that:

All news about Indochina spawned controversy. Many of the experts themselves had

been embroiled in the bitter wartime debates over the American involvement. They

could not discard their deeply embedded views overnight. It took time for even the

experts to put the war behind them and see Indochina as the new region it was

671 Dudman (1979c); Becker (1998) 400.

⁶⁷² E.g. Anderson and Whitten (1977); Safire (1978). Cf. Metzl (1996); Power (2002) 87-154.

169

becoming, to see the countries on their own terms and not through the prism of America's war.⁶⁷³

Part of the problem in piecing together what was happening in Cambodia during the early years of the revolution was the reliance on refugee testimony. Both Becker and Swain have written disparagingly about relying solely on refugee accounts, with Swain noting that there is a "margin of exaggeration that one must always allow refugees' stories"⁶⁷⁴ This caution undercuts their level of belief regarding the accounts. Inherent within this problem of refugee testimony is the ideological analysis of the accounts that was used to push various agendas. For example, Becker accuses Barron and Paul's work of exaggerating the testimony and sensationalising the details in their attempts to write a "cold-war propaganda piece."⁶⁷⁵

In other words, the refugee testimony was being selected to strengthen pre-existing ideological positions. This created a certain level of unsureness on the part of those journalists, such as Swain, who were attempting to gather the evidence from refugees first hand. In part, the refugees fleeing Cambodia were, at times, ascribed an ideological agency by external parties which they did not necessarily possess. Noticeable here, at least in the newspaper reporting, is the lack of direct quotations from the refugees themselves. In contrast, however, it should be noted that Ponchaud's work is packed full of direct quotations from refugees, and because of this, is considered one of the best early accounts of Democratic Kampuchea. 676

In her discussion of refugees from the Great Lakes region of Africa, Liisa Malkki comments on the danger of considering refugees as ahistorical actors or "speechless"

⁶⁷³ Becker (1998) 366.

⁶⁷⁴ Swain (1975i); (1976a).

⁶⁷⁵ Becker (1978a). Cf. Swain (1977).

⁶⁷⁶ Ponchaud (1978). Cf. Becker (1978a).

emissaries".⁶⁷⁷ Malkki notes how these refugees very much consider themselves as actors in their own lives,⁶⁷⁸ and that by presenting them through a prism of suffering, the western media removes their sense of agency, which prevents a deeper understanding of what they are going through, and trying to achieve in the future.⁶⁷⁹ This removal of agency is problematic because when refugees feel like their voices are not being heard in the process of actively trying to go about improving their lives, there is a risk that some could be drawn towards more extreme activities out of a sense of frustration.

In the Cambodian example, the refugees whom journalists working on the Thai border managed to interview were one of the few sources of information for what was occurring in the closed-off country. In this example, it was not just that these refugees were lacking agency to tell their story, but also, those who managed to tell their stories had them filtered through a prescribed ideological prism by journalists to confirm or deny what they thought to be taking place. Because of this, it was hard to trust the "truthfulness" of the refugee accounts that were being presented in the media until there were simply too many similar stories to dismiss their evidence out of hand. Still, even years after the Vietnamese invasion some academics considered the accounts of refugees exaggerated for ideological purposes.⁶⁸⁰

Not helping this situation were those accounts that were published in the certain areas of the western press that proved to be faked, exaggerated, or otherwise misleading – particularly in the early years of the revolution. Largely, refugee testimony was used to back up pre-existing positions and to support rumour, rather than as a primary source for understanding the conditions within the country.

_

⁶⁷⁷ Malkki (1996).

⁶⁷⁸ For the Cambodian example, see e.g. Ngor (2003).

⁶⁷⁹ Cf. Engle Merry (2007).

⁶⁸⁰ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 280-284. Cf. Vickery (1984) 27-63.

⁶⁸¹ Vickery (1984) 27-63.

In some regard, there is logic behind the caution regarding refugee testimony. As Becker contends, the refugees in Indochina did not necessarily represent a cross-section of society, via class, geography or political persuasion.⁶⁸² In other words, those who initially fled to the border were likely to be the wealthier members of the cities who perhaps were previously involved with the government in some capacity – i.e. the ones likely to be targeted by the new regime.⁶⁸³ Theoretically, there is some reasoning in this caution. However, as Swain comments, the unusual element of the Cambodian refugees was that they were largely peasants, the people supposed to benefit in the new political climate.⁶⁸⁴

As the conflict wore on, the sheer volume of refugee testimony made the claims of executions, torture, and other examples of atrocity hard to dismiss, even if one had to allow for some "exaggeration". A further problem in the refugee testimony was that, according to Swain, who conducted interviews on the Thai border, very few individuals claimed to have witnessed executions first hand but had rather "heard" of them.⁶⁸⁵

All of this is to raise an interesting point regarding those who flee genocidal violence: when should we believe refugee testimony, and why are the accounts of those who flee often seen as unreliable? On the surface, the answer is relatively easy – we distrust the refugee accounts because there is a chance that those who flee have an agenda, for example, in that they were the class, ethnicity, or other identifier that had power until removal, and thus they exaggerate the awfulness of the new regime to encourage intervention in order to regain

⁶⁸² Becker (1998) 366.

⁶⁸³ Cf. Dudman (1979c).

⁶⁸⁴ Swain (1975i).

⁶⁸⁵ Swain (1976a).

power.⁶⁸⁶ Yet, time and again, refugee accounts have born the truth of what is occurring in a state going through an upheaval of genocidal violence.

In relation to questions around peace and war journalism, there is a further issue at hand with regard to refugee testimony. For the peace journalist, who aims to give a voice to the voiceless, how should they consider refugee testimony in relation to their philosophy around victimising language and absence of labels, emotive language, a people oriented focus, and the other categories from the peace journalism framework? More research on how peace journalism interacts with refugee testimony is required to strengthen the relationship between the philosophy and its use in examples of extreme violence where large numbers of people flee their homes for safety.

Access and Danger

A reporter's identity matters when faced with an ethical decision during war and in their choices about how to cover what they witness. It also matters in their decision to go cover conflict in the first place, and in their desire to pursue leads which take them to dangerous locations. While not all journalists who cover war risk their lives for a story, have many do, and former correspondents have compared the excitement of war with an addiction to narcotics. Even for journalists like Sydney Schanberg, who experienced close calls with death in order to gain a story, the adrenaline high of covering war remains a life-long addiction. Ambition

--

⁶⁸⁶ Cf. Kuperman (2004).

⁶⁸⁷ E.g. Swain (1998) 29-31.

⁶⁸⁸ See the comments of Hedges (2003) 142-143.

⁶⁸⁹ Hedges (2003) 5, 162-163. On journalists use of narcotics, see e.g. Herr (1991); Swain (1998).

⁶⁹⁰ Schanberg (2010) 215-218. While an addiction to the thrill of covering violent conflict drives many journalists, it must also be noted that many of them feel a deep ethical commitment to tell the story of those who are suffering in violence, and to draw the attention of the world's eyes to those parts of the world that are kept in the dark

brings journalists to some of the most dangerous places on earth, and for a number of them the opportunity to view up close and first-hand the violence of warfare is one of the greatest ways to challenge one's own courage.⁶⁹¹

Many journalists are unable to escape the addiction to the dangers of warfare and are killed in the course of trying to get a story. ⁶⁹² Those who survive often have multiple close calls with death, ⁶⁹³ and are lucky to have escaped particular situations alive – especially since journalists are often targeted because of their ability to expose atrocities that perpetrators do not want the world to know about. 694

During the Cambodian civil war, for example, those journalists who wanted to get the story from Khmer Rouge controlled territory were heading into areas that the Cambodian army feared to go. ⁶⁹⁵ Unlike Vietnam, where journalists were more often than not escorted by the military, 696 reporters in Cambodia were very much on their own. Twenty out of twenty-three journalists captured by the communists in the early 1970s never came back, and the three who returned unharmed were fortunate that one of their members spoke Vietnamese, ⁶⁹⁷ and all three seemed to have sympathetic ideological leanings to their captors – although they remained uncertain about exactly why they were released. 698

through violence. E.g. Vulliamy (1994); Keane (1996); Gutman and Rieff (1999); Knightly (2004); Doyle (2007); Hilsum (2018)

⁶⁹¹ See e.g. Swain (1998) 14, 36-7; Hedges (2003); Knightly (2004) 368-371; 442.

⁶⁹² According to Reporters Without Borders, 50 journalists, 10 citizen journalists, and three media assistants have been killed since January 2018. https://rsf.org/en (accessed 29/08/18).

⁶⁹³ E.g. Higgins (1951); Herr (1991); Arnett (1995); Becker (1998) 427-431; Swain (1998); Hedges (2003); Doyle (2007); Schanberg (2010) 52-53. Cf. Knightly (2004).

⁶⁹⁴ E.g. Vulliamy (1994) 329. Cf. Knightly (2004).

⁶⁹⁵ Kamm (1998) 57-60.

⁶⁹⁶ Herr (1991).

⁶⁹⁷ Dudman (1971). At the time of Dudman and his colleagues' capture, in May 1970, the Cambodian communists who would eventually reveal themselves as the Khmer Rouge, were intertwined with the Vietnamese communists - some of their captors were Khmer, some Vietnamese. For a detailed account of the complex history between the Vietnamese and Cambodian communists, see especially Becker (1998) 1-204.

⁶⁹⁸ Dudman (1971) 176-182.

Access is one of the key issues for journalists who want to investigate reports of atrocity. For example, journalists who were in Rwanda during the genocide were heavily reliant on the various military actors for protection, access, and transportation. ⁶⁹⁹ Fergal Keane was reliant on the Hutu militia for access to their area of control and to guarantee the safety of the BBC crew. ⁷⁰⁰ Keane's BBC crew were only able to gain access to the militia side because they employed an African correspondent named Rizu, who spoke Swahili and was able to persuade their driver to take them to Butare. ⁷⁰¹ Rizu's knowledge of Swahili came in handy at one of the roadblocks when a drunk militiaman aggressively demanded beer and to know if they were Belgian – Rizu was able to calmly placate the man in Swahili, allowing them to pass. ⁷⁰²

The issue of language is an important one in determining which journalists are able to gain access to certain key actors or remote locations, allowing for a fuller or more nuanced account of a conflict. To Henry Kamm has written about how his knowledge of French gave him much greater access to Cambodian leadership than those journalists who only knew English. To Roy Gutman, who exposed the Serbian concentration camp system to the world, had spent ten years in Belgrade during the 1970s and spoke Serbo-Croatian. To While many journalists employ a translator to help with their investigations, often the connection to a foreign journalist puts the translator's life in greater danger.

_

⁶⁹⁹ Keane (1996); Doyle (2007). Cf. Dallaire (2003) 332.

⁷⁰⁰ Keane (1996).

⁷⁰¹ Keane (1996) 161-162.

⁷⁰² Keane (1996) 166-167. Cf. the comments of Hilsum (2007) 172.

⁷⁰³ Language is not just an issue for journalists: Dallaire (2003) e.g. 72, 110, 122; (2007) 16-17 has spoken about the difficulties in trying to translate between the English and French speaking groups in Rwanda – how this may have led to his missing key information – and how his UN team lacked the ability to monitor the local broadcasts in Kinyarwanda.

⁷⁰⁴ Kamm (1998). Cf. Swain (1998).

⁷⁰⁵ Gutman (1993).

⁷⁰⁶ E.g. Schanberg (2010) 90-91.

For those journalists who do not speak the local language, they are, perhaps, even more reliant on military forces to get them to certain conflict zones. 707 This reliance on the military causes its own issues, since the military generally wants to present events in a certain way, 708 and journalists have often been used to promote myths and ideals about what a particular conflict is about. 709 Moreover, as Knightly has discussed in his section on the Iraq war, those journalists who made a break away from the confines of American military to work more independently, possibly became specific targets for attack by the U.S. Central Command due to the information they were reporting. 710 In another example, the sister of Marie Colvin, the war journalist killed in Syria in 2012, has recently launched legal proceedings against the Syrian government and offered evidence indicating that Colvin, along with other journalists, were deliberately targeted for death by the Assad regime. 711 There is significant and real danger involved in trying to gather information from areas which are deliberately being kept from public view, due to the violence being performed in those "dark" locations. 712

All four of the journalists discussed in this thesis faced near-death experiences at certain points of their reporting. Schanberg and Swain feared execution when they were forced at gun point into an armored vehicle and taken to the river. In both journalists' opinions, it was only the

_

⁷⁰⁷ For discussion on the problems with "embedded" journalism, see e.g. Knightly (2004) 528-536.

⁷⁰⁸ Cf. the comments of Keane (1996) 56-57 on how he had been warned that the RPF – who they had relied on for initial access to Rwanda – would try to show his crew exactly what they wanted to. Keane had been directed to "make sure" he told the other story as well.

⁷⁰⁹ E.g. Hedges (2003); Knightly (2004).

⁷¹⁰ Knightly (2004) 527-548. This is a delicate issue, and one that the U.S. has strongly denied. However, there is significant evidence that western journalists were deterred from attempting to report from the other side, and that the Pentagon viewed any such journalism as an act of "military significance" which justified (in their view) the bombing of certain media outlets. As Knightly himself pointed out earlier in his discussion on "neutral" journalists in Germany prior to World War Two, there is a fine line between information sought by a journalist and that of a spy, and those journalists who attempt to operate from the "other side" run a real risk of being accused of espionage. Knightly (2004) 240.

⁷¹¹ Dwyer and Gallagher (2018).

⁷¹² Cf. Hilsum (2007) 172-173.

pleading of Dith Pran which saved their lives in this instance. ⁷¹³ In the case of Jon Swain, he would go on to face several more instances of near death in his journalistic career. ⁷¹⁴ Dudman and Becker faced an armed intruder in their Phnom Penh accommodation on the final day of their tour. ⁷¹⁵ Dudman was shot at several times and their colleague Malcom Caldwell was killed. It is still unclear why Caldwell was a target for execution. Upon return, Dudman wrote about his regret and self-loathing that he had put his family in the position of fearing for his life again (after being held captive in 1970) and vowed to never place himself in danger again. ⁷¹⁶ Similarly, Swain after being held captive by rebels in the Ethiopian-Eritrean war wrote about a similar level of regret, and his exposure to danger would cost him his relationship with Jacqueline, in part because she had painful memories of the death of a previous lover who was a war correspondent and did not want to face that again with Swain. ⁷¹⁷

The danger involved for journalists to cover stories like the Cambodian civil war and genocide is very real, and is part of the adrenaline rush of covering conflict. However, it also has the potential to limit access to all sides of a particular story. As discussed, there was not a lot of journalism which focused on what the Cambodian rebels were trying to do – mainly because their territory was too dangerous to access. This greatly skewed the analysis to the government goals in the war, and led to much mythology in the reporting of the other side.

More research is required in relation to how the difficulty in gaining access to an area of extreme violence plays into the peace journalism philosophy. How can one tell the full tale if they are denied access to one of the key sides or locations of the conflict? As discussed in the above chapters, the inability to access Khmer Rouge territory severely limited the journalists'

⁷¹³ Swain (1975h); Schanberg (2010) 63-111.

⁷¹⁴ Swain (1998); (1999).

⁷¹⁵ Becker (1978d); Dudman (1979c). Cf. Becker (1998) 427-431.

⁷¹⁶ Dudman (1979c).

⁷¹⁷ Swain (1998) 213-239.

ability to offer a deep analysis of exactly who the Khmer Rouge were and what their goals for the country entailed. Accordingly, this skewed the focus of the journalists' articles towards the government side in the civil war. In turn, this impacted how these articles were parsed through the peace and war journalism frame for analysis and tilted a number of written pieces towards a war journalism designation. Ultimately, this seems unfair since the conditions meant that the journalist largely lacked the ability to follow a different, more open approach to reporting on the conflict that included an exploration of the other side.

Cultural Explanations

For those journalists who covered the civil war, and those who were offered a brief glimpse behind the curtain into Democratic Kampuchea, a cultural explanation for certain things they witnessed became a key point of their analysis for the audiences they were writing for. In particular, during the civil war, especially as it became clearer that the insurgents would eventually take Phnom Penh, Schanberg and Swain commented often on the sense of "fatalism" among the Cambodian population, which they often attributed to the Buddhist faith. 718 These journalists used that impression of fatalism as a means of explanation for why the people in Phnom Penh seemed to be less concerned than they should be about the impending danger.

As Herman and Chomsky have pointed out, the western media divided the Cambodians into two different Khmer groups. 719 On the one hand the "true" Cambodians – those in the capital – were fatalists, resigned to their fate. ⁷²⁰ The insurgents, on the other hand, were determined in the face of intensive American bombing, which surprised all of the so-called

⁷¹⁸ E.g. Schanberg (1973n); (1973ab); (1974h); (1974l); (1975h); (1975v); Swain (1973a).

⁷¹⁹ Herman and Chomsky (1988) 274-280.

⁷²⁰ Brinkley (2011) 24-25.

experts and analysts, including the journalists themselves.⁷²¹ Two versions of "Cambodians" were fighting not just for the territory but for the definition of what a Cambodian was. In fact, whenever the journalists attempted to highlight the opposition, they focused on how rigid, disciplined, and serious they appeared, in direct contrast to the smiling, loafing, undisciplined Cambodians they saw around Phnom Penh.⁷²²

The significance of this bifurcation lies in the descriptions of the fall of Phnom Penh by Swain and Schanberg. After describing the fall of Phnom Penh, and their detention in the French Embassy, Swain concludes his lengthy account with a look to the future, and a plea to his readers to let the Cambodians decide themselves how the country should look. Schanberg, too, is aware of his own fallibility, and western (American) responsibility in what was unfolding. In their minds, the United States and outside powers have intervened in the country to its detriment and now it is time to let the Khmers figure out their own country.

While there is no doubt that the United States and other powers have a lot to answer for in terms of the ethical nature of their involvement in Cambodia, and Southeast Asia generally, the deferral to the notion that Khmers should decide the fate of Khmer territory belies the dichotomous nature of the two Cambodians the western journalists themselves had presented. In their pleas, there is much a sense of wishful thinking than analysis. There is nothing in their reports to suggest that there will be the hoped-for transition of power where elements of the two Khmers merge to become a stronger Cambodian populace. Rather, it is evident that the one side has assumed total dominance over the other – a point which Elizabeth Becker stresses through

⁷²¹ E.g. Swain (1973a); Schanberg (1975ag).

⁷²² E.g. Becker (1974f); Schanberg (1975ab); (1975ai); (1975ag) (1975aah).

⁷²³ Swain (1975h).

⁷²⁴ Schanberg (1975aah); (1975aai); (1975aaj).

her continued commentary on the absence of what she knows about Cambodia during her visit some three-and-a -half years later.⁷²⁵

Of course, in those early days of Democratic Kampuchea, there was no way to know exactly how bad things would become inside the country, and Schanberg and Swain can certainly be forgiven for hoping for the best and giving the new regime a chance after the years of terror and destruction that Cambodia had witnessed over the previous half-decade. However, the late recognition and acknowledgement that the rebels were "true" Khmers as well, and the hoped-for peaceful transition (if not reconciliation) between the Khmers, highlights one of the key elements that was missing for much of the journalism in Cambodia during the 1970s – that is, there was a distinct lack of consideration given to the possibility of a peaceful or win-win outcome to the war. Now that there was a clear victor, any presentation of a peaceful (or, indeed, less severe) take-over was a clear case of wishful thinking rather than astute analysis. Indeed, Schanberg and Swain spend much of their articles describing the Khmer Rouge take-over focusing on the misery they witnessed. 726 Because they had not envisioned what a peaceful transition would look like, 727 they could not see any alternative to what they witnessed, yet, at the same time, they relied on hope to explain why the future may not be a dreadful as the evidence suggested.

Another component which journalists were keen to point out to their audience is the idea that there was a darker side to the "smiling Khmer." The logic here goes that the Khmers are known for being friendly and for having a permanent smile on their face, and yet there is violence lurking behind that smile. Moreover, the contrast between the friendly, smiling

⁷²⁵ Becker (1978h). Cf. Becker (1998) 399-431.

⁷²⁶ Schanberg (1975aah); (1975aai); (1975aai); (1975aak); Swain (1975h).

⁷²⁷ Cf. Boulding (2000).

⁷²⁸ E.g. Becker (1998); Brinkley (2011).

"Khmers" from Phnom Penh and the un-smiling, cold "Khmers" of the Khmer Rouge is a present feature in some of the journalistic writing.⁷²⁹ Swain, moreover, was quick to note how the peasants they saw in their journey through the countryside no longer smiled.⁷³⁰

In some regards, the Cambodians invited this interpretation through the extreme brutality and violence seen on the battlefield during the civil war and after, and through their own understanding of their Khmer psyche. The civil war and after, and through their own understanding of their Khmer psyche. Obviously, the gentle reputation of the Khmers, promoted in various areas of western writing and by the Khmers themselves, is largely a myth. Yet, the reputation of the gentle Khmer was pervasive during the 1970s, and served as a contrast to what journalists witnessed in the field of battle. Ultimately, it seems that many western observers to the violence in Cambodia during this period were unable to reconcile the myth of the smiling Khmer and the brutal reality of the battlefield, and this may help to explain why a number of journalists struggled to make sense of the different nature and character in the personalities of the Khmer Rouge compared to their "smiling" Phnom Penh brethren as discussed in chapter four.

By way of exploring the violence that lay behind the gentle myth, some have searched the deep Khmer cultural past for an explanation. Find Elizabeth Becker, for example, in attempting to understand the violence – and especially the brutality – draws on deep cultural signifiers, including examples from Cambodian folk tales, as a means of explaining the violence. For example, she opens the third chapter of her book on the war and genocide with a detailed example of a Cambodian folk tale called "The Devious Woman." In this tale, a wife plans to

⁷²⁹ E.g. Becker (1974f); Schanberg (1975ag); Swain (1975i).

⁷³⁰ Swain (1975h).

⁷³¹ Hinton (2005) 45-95; Schanberg (2010) 66-67. Cf. Ung (2000); Ngor (2003).

⁷³² Herman and Chomsky (1988) 266; Becker (1998); Hinton (2005) 7; Brinkley (2011).

⁷³³ Becker (1998); Brinkley (2011).

⁷³⁴ Becker (1998) 66-68.

murder her husband, but is tricked by him into boiling her lover alive (who had been hiding from him in a large pot). In attempting to dispose of her lover's body the woman fools four local robbers into helping get rid of the urn, and the woman then sells these robbers to a ship's captain as slaves. The slaves escape and end up in the same tree as the woman, who has stopped for the night, where she promises to become the lover of one, bites his tongue off, and pushes him out of the tree. The robbers flee, the woman climbs down and returns to her husband, and the tale ends.

As Becker notes, folktales reflect the culture they are from, and she argues that, in the Khmer tales, there are often no apparent moral lessons, and sometimes no point. She comments:

This folktale of "The Devious Woman" is ghoulish, belonging to the same general category as those of the Brothers Grimm. But the character of the acts of violence and the fact that the cruelty goes unpunished set the Khmer tale apart. No moral lesson is drawn, at least in a Western sense, only the accurate portrayal of how man's violence toward his fellow man begets more violence.

Obviously a culture that produces such stories is not as single-mindedly gentle as its reputation.⁷³⁵

In a similar fashion, some accounts of the violence seen in Cambodia during the 1970s have reached back to the Angkor period in an attempt to draw a historical/cultural connection between the violence and the most famous period of Cambodian history. This connection to the ancient past attempts to draw analogous examples of extreme violence to indicate that the Khmer population is prone to heinous acts of violence writ large, and the evidence for this assumption is via a historical thread from Angkor to the Khmer Rouge. This is despite the fact that, often in these analyses, there are centuries missing from that historical thread.

-

⁷³⁵ Becker (1998) 67.

⁷³⁶ E.g. Becker (1998); Kamm (1998); Brinkley (2011).

For example, Brinkley expressly draws a connection between the Angkorian period and the country's more recent examples of corruption, barbarity, and the Cambodian population's lack of protest about their leadership's behaviour. He comments:

But then these afflictions were prominent features of Khmer society in the time of the great kings of Angkor 1,000 years ago. The lineage of larceny is clear. Far more than almost any other state, modern Cambodia is a product of customs and practices set in stone a millennium ago.⁷³⁷

The Khmer Rouge, of course, encouraged a connection to Cambodia's glorious past through references to Angkor, 738 and in their attempts to recreate some of that period's glorious achievements, especially seen in their desire to construct dikes and canals. 739 Yet, in terms of a cultural explanation for genocide, and especially as a causal explanation for the violence, this linkage seems tenuous, and draws focus away from the political climate of the 1970s Cambodian experience. In other words, there is a danger in conflating violence as a historical cultural trait with violence that results from specific geopolitical circumstances.

All of this is not to say that culture played no part in the violence, for it did.⁷⁴⁰ However, the cultural aspect of the violence merely explains its form, not its cause.⁷⁴¹ Hinton, for example, has demonstrated how the Cambodian cultural model of disproportionate revenge (*karsângsoek*) played a part in the manner of extreme violence seen in the country during Khmer Rouge rule.⁷⁴²

⁷³⁷ Brinkley (2011) 15.

⁷³⁸ Other genocidal regimes also encouraged links to a glorious past. Arnold (2002); Hinton (ed.) 2002; Kiernan (2007).

⁷³⁹ Becker (1998); Kiernan (2008a).

⁷⁴⁰ Hinton (2005).

⁷⁴¹ Hinton (2005).

⁷⁴² Hinton (2005) 45-95.

Under the warped ideology of the Khmer Rouge, any perceived slight against Angka required extreme punishment, often resulting in torture or execution for relatively minor infractions, such as stealing small amounts of food.⁷⁴³

While Hinton convincingly demonstrates how this cultural model impacted the violence, he does not suggest that the behaviour of those who committed the violence were impacted in a deterministic manner by the cultural model of disproportionate revenge. 744 As he notes, Cambodians have a variety of strategies to manage anger, however, where situations of honor and shame are involved, the desire to do harm may lead to a path of violence. ⁷⁴⁵

In searching for a causal explanation for the violence within a cultural frame, there is a danger of presenting the violence as something that is inherent, or inevitable, because of cultural traits.⁷⁴⁶ Obviously, this is something that the peace journalist aims to avoid. At the same time, however, the cultural component to the violence needs to be analysed and addressed by any journalist who aims to offer the deeper explanation for the violence.

Conclusion

This chapter discussed several salient points from this research. Issues of refugee credibility, access to all sides of a conflict, and the use of culture as an explanation for violence, are important areas to consider when examining the broader question around how to report episodes of extreme violence. Often, there is a tension between the philosophy of reporting and the reality of reporting from zones of conflict and violence.

⁷⁴³ Ngor (2003); Schanberg (2010) 93-94.

⁷⁴⁴ Hinton (1998); (2005) 45-95.

⁷⁴⁵ Hinton (2005) 64.

⁷⁴⁶ One can compare this to the *New York Times*' infamous framing of the Rwandan genocide being a result of "ancient tribal hatred". Power (2002).

This chapter highlighted three areas that are worthy of deeper consideration when thinking about how to apply a peace journalism philosophy to the reality of reporting extreme instances of violence. What all of the points discussed have in common is the idea that, while a journalist may have the best intentions in following a peace journalism line, specific wartime factors may not allow them to take that approach to their reporting. What future peace journalism studies should take into consideration is how to combat issues like those described here in order to consider how to apply the peace journalism approach within situations that may not be the ideal environment for either a philosophical or practical application. In other words, more real-world examples of how individual journalists (peace journalists or otherwise) attempted to tackle these issues in real time could offer future researchers more viable ways and means of thinking about how to preserve a peace journalism philosophy and approach to reporting extreme forms of violence in less than ideal journalistic conditions.

Conclusion

This thesis examined how four journalists – Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Jon Swain and Sydney Schanberg – reported on Cambodia in the 1970s. Chapter one offered a brief overview of the Cambodian civil war and genocide. Chapter two presented the theoretical framework for this study, a bi-modal peace and war journalism frame that was used for the analysis of the four journalists' articles. This chapter also situated genocide and peace journalism within PACS, and considered how the peace journalism philosophy relates to the reality of reporting on situations of extreme violence. Chapter three outlined the directed content analysis methodology used in this study. Chapter four analysed key passages from the journalists' writings, both their articles and later works, and offered a discussion on how they approached reporting from Cambodia during the civil war and genocide. Chapter five presented the content analysis and broke down the articles examined in this thesis via the bi-modal peace and war journalism frame, in order to consider what elements of peace journalism were present in the journalists' writings from the 1970s. Chapter six addressed three important areas for discussion that are hinted at through the body of the thesis: The significance of refugee accounts as a source of information; the issue of access and the danger involved in trying to report on regions undergoing situations of extreme violence; and the use of culture as causal explanation for violence.

This conclusion briefly summarizes the most salient points from this thesis

Key Findings

The articles of Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Sydney Schanberg and Jon Swain were analysed using a bi-modal peace and war journalism frame in a directed content analysis that examined what elements of peace journalism were present in their writings. Perhaps the most significant of the elements found and discussed were: The avoidance of demonizing language; a nonpartisan approach to reporting conflict; and a multiparty orientation – the three most salient features of peace journalism according to Ting Lee and Maslog.⁷⁴⁷

The fact that these elements were present in writings from competent and capable journalists reporting in the 1970s indicates that much of the peace journalism philosophy is a "double down" on what can be considered good journalism – the need for non-partisanship, neutral language, and so on. All of this is to imply that, as a philosophical approach to reporting conflict, peace journalism relates closely to what are traditionally considered good journalistic practices. The strength of peace journalism lies in this connection and encourages its promotion as a reporting philosophy.

At the same time, however, as discussed in chapter five, the journalist who most closely followed a non-partisan, neutral approach to his reporting, Richard Dudman, was also the most inaccurate in his understanding of what was transpiring inside Cambodia. An additional point needs to be made, which is that of the four authors under discussion, Dudman was the only one to not have spent significant time in Cambodia prior to his visit in late 1978.

In contrast to Dudman, Elizabeth Becker, in her articles from the same trip, is much less determined in her neutrality. However, she is also much more accurate in her account precisely because she understands what is missing from the country and the significance of that absence, due to her deeper knowledge of Cambodia from having lived there for two years.

⁷⁴⁷ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

By the same token, Sydney Schanberg's and Jon Swain's articles from their observations of the early days of Khmer Rouge rule were powerful and resonated with their audiences in part because they were not, strictly speaking, neutral, and both conveyed the emotions each journalist felt during their captivity. Schanberg in particular devotes a lot of space to his own involvement in what he witnessed, particularly while trapped inside the French Embassy, and includes deep reflection on his status as an American journalist amongst a Khmer population who were being forced from Phnom Penh towards an uncertain fate. Again, like Becker, Swain and Schanberg knew the country by having lived in it and therefore were able to consider the significance of what they were witnessing through the lens of what they understood to be "Cambodia."

Two points are worth noting here: (1) journalists who have a deep connection with a region undergoing violence are able to offer more perceptive and accurate analysis of what is truly going on; and (2) determined neutrality does not necessarily equate with accuracy in reporting.

Both of these points are, perhaps, fairly obvious but they are worth emphasising in relation to questions around peace journalism as a journalistic philosophy. If the main goal of peace journalism is to report on conflict with a higher degree of "truth" – by taking in more of the "reality" than what is covered in traditional war reporting⁷⁴⁸ – then the standard of non-partisanship should be considered a much less salient feature of the philosophy than what Ting Lee and Maslog suggest. The proportion of the region undergoing violence may be a more salient indicator of accuracy in reporting on extreme forms of conflict rather than standards and goals of neutrality.

⁷⁴⁸ Lynch and Galtung (2010).

⁷⁴⁹ Ting Lee and Maslog (2005).

The extreme nature of the violence seen in the Cambodian civil war and genocide highlighted tensions between a peace journalism philosophy and the practice of reporting violent conflict. During the civil war, none of these journalists were able to access the other side and were largely reliant on government sources for information. When Elizabeth Becker wrote one of the few portrayals of the Khmer Rouge, in what would prove to be a fairly accurate description of the movement, she faced criticism from Sydney Schanberg for attempting to analyse the rebels without having ever travelled into their territory. This criticism is valid, if possibly misplaced – even if access to their territory is denied a journalist should at least attempt to explain who the key protagonists are in the conflict. This raises significant questions in relation to the peace journalism philosophy.

A peace journalism approach aims to give voice to all sides of the conflict in order to present a deeper reality of what is occurring. Yet, if the journalist is denied access to a particular participant, this element of peace journalism becomes largely mute. Future research should take into consideration how a journalist can approach the question of a fair portrayal of all sides in a conflict or during an episode of extreme violence when one participant denies access to their territory and their account of events.

Significantly, peace journalism elements were present among all of the journalists under discussion. Most studies that have examined conflict through a peace journalism lens conclude that war journalism is the dominant reporting frame and suggest that more promotion of the peace journalism philosophy is required for it to enter more fully into mainstream news media. This study indicates that, if the analysis is reframed to consider individual journalists, there is more practice of peace journalism than what analyses of news media sources alone indicate. If

__

⁷⁵⁰ E.g. Ting Lee and Maslog (2005); Dente Ross (2009); Hackett and Schroeder (2009); Lynch (2009); Mandelzis and Peleg (2009); Shinar (2009); Lacasse and Forster (2012); Perez De Fransius (2014); Rodny-Gumede (2015).

individual journalists are the building blocks of news media outlets, and they are the ones charged with reporting on conflict, then the fact that peace journalism tenets were present in articles from individuals writing in the 1970s is an encouraging sign for those who wish to promote the philosophy, for it suggests that there is already an understanding, if not willingness, by individuals to report within certain peace journalism frames of reference – even if the journalist themselves is unaware that they are doing so.

Further Research

There are implications in this study relating to the theory, research, and practice of peace journalism. While this thesis highlighted a number of important points in relation to how competent individual journalists dealt with the challenges they faced in reporting extreme violence, more research is required to try and meld these points into a broader theory on how to report on mass atrocity and genocide using a peace journalism philosophy. Further research could move forward in time to consider how individual journalists who covered Rwanda, South Sudan, and Syria, for example, dealt with the unique challenges they faced in reporting on those situations of violence. The more studies that are done which draw attention to individual journalists and their reporting of extreme violence the stronger any theoretical approach to peace journalism becomes.

This study also adds to the growing PACS literature around peace journalism. In particular, it addressed two understudied areas within peace journalism research: (1) through its focus on a situation of extreme violence; and (2) by focusing on individual journalists, not news media outlets.

Conclusion

Ultimately, this thesis highlighted the difficult nature of reporting on war and extreme violence through an examination of select journalists who covered Cambodia in the 1970s. A bimodal peace and war journalism frame was used to consider the articles of Elizabeth Becker, Richard Dudman, Sydney Schanberg, and Jon Swain, to discuss the challenges these journalists faced in reporting on Cambodia in relation to the wider peace journalism literature. In particular, this study offered commentary on the tensions between the peace journalism philosophy and the reality of reporting on situations of extreme violence. While many tenets of peace journalism were found in the writings of these four authors, more work is required to create a tighter theoretical peace journalism method of reporting in situations of mass violence and genocide in order to close some of the gaps between the philosophy and practice.

Bibliography

Books and Scholarly articles

- Abunales, D. 2016. 'Peace Journalism: Preparing Aspiring Journalists to Value Culture of Peace.' *Asia Pacific Media Educator*. 26:2. 252-269.
- Arnett, P. 1995. *Live from the Battlefield: From Vietnam to Baghdad 35 Years in the World's War Zones*. New York: Touchstone.
- Arnold, B. 2002. 'Justifying Genocide: Archaeology and the Construction of Difference.' In Laban Hinton, A. ed. *Annihilating Difference: The Anthropology of Genocide*. Berkeley: University of California Press. 95-116.
- Babbie, E. 2013. The Practice of Social Research. Belmont, CA. Wadsworth. 13th Edition.
- Bartimus, T. 2002. 'In Country.' In *War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam*. New York: Random House. 187-221.
- Becker, E. 1998. When the War Was Over: Cambodia and the Khmer Rouge Revolution. New York: Public Affairs.
- Bellamy, A. 2010. 'Military Intervention.' In Bloxham, D. and Moses, A. eds. *The Oxford Handbook of Genocide Studies*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. 597-516.
- Berelson, B. 1952. Content Analysis in Communication Research. Glencoe, II. Free Press.
- Bizot, F. 2003. The Gate. New York: Knopf.
- Borer, T.A. 2012. "Fresh, Wet Tears': Shock Media and Human Rights awareness Campaigns." In, Borer, T.A ed. 2012. *Media, Mobilization, and Human Rights: Mediating Suffering*. London: Zed Books. 143-180.
- Boulding, E. 2000. *Cultures of Peace: The Hidden Side of History*. Syracuse: Syracuse University Press.
- Brinkley, J. 2011. *Cambodia's Curse: The Modern History of a Troubled Land*. New York: Public Affairs.
- Bryman, A. 2008. Social Research Methods. Oxford. Oxford University Press. 3rd Edition.
- Caldwell, M. & Tan, Lek Hor. 1975. *Cambodia in the Southeast Asian War*. New York: Monthly Review Press.
- Card, C. 2003. "Genocide and Social Death." Hypatia 18:1. 63-79.
- Carney, T. 1989. 'The Organization of Power.' In Jackson, K.D. (ed.) *Cambodia 1975-1978: Rendezvous with Death.* Princeton: Princeton University Press. 79-108.
- Carruthers, S. 2011. The Media at War. New York: Palgrave MacMillan. 2nd Edition.
- Chanda, N. 1986. Brother Enemy: The War after the War. A History of Indochina since the Fall of Saigon. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Chandler, D. 1992. Brother Number One: A Political Biography of Pol Pot. Boulder: Westview.
- Chandler, D. 1999. *Voices from S-21: Terror and History in Pol Pot's Secret Prison*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Chandler, D. 2008. A History of Cambodia. Boulder, CO: Westview. 4th Edition.
- Chaon, A. 2007. 'Who Failed in Rwanda, Journalists or the Media?' In Thompson, A. ed. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. London & Ann Arbor: Pluto Press. 160-166.
- Chomsky, N., & Herman, E. S. 1977. 'Distortions at Fourth Hand.' *The Nation*. 789-794.
- Clough, B. 2004. *Researching Life Stories: Method, Theory and Analyses in a Biographical Age.* London: Routledge.

- Cohen, R. 1998. Hearts Grown Brutal: Sagas of Sarajevo. New York: Random House.
- Cormier, P., Karari, P., Kumar, A., Neustaeter, R., Read, J., & Senehi, J. 2010. "The Problem from Hell": Examining the Role of Peace and Conflict Studies for Genocide Intervention and Prevention.' *Peace and Conflict Studies*. 17:1. 43-70.
- Dallaire, R. 2003. *Shake Hands with the Devil: The Failure of Humanity in Rwanda*. Toronto: Random House.
- De Franco, C. 2012. *Media Power and the Transformation of War*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Dente Ross, S. 2009. 'A Summer's Pastime: Strategic Construction of the 2006 War in Lebanon.' In Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. eds. *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction. 59-78.
- Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. eds. 2009. *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction.
- Doyle, M. 2007. 'Reporting the Genocide.' In Thompson, A. ed. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. London & Ann Arbor: Pluto Press. 145-159.
- Druckman, D. 2005. *Doing Research Methods of Inquiry for Conflict Analysis*. London: Sage. Dudman, R. 1971. *Forty Days with the Enemy. New York: Liveright*.
- Dunlop, N. 2005. The Lost Executioner: A Story of the Khmer Rouge. London: Bloomsbury.
- Engle Merry, S. 2007. 'Introduction.' In, Goodale, M and Engle Merry, S eds. *The Practice of Human Rights: Tracking Law Between the Global and the Local*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 195-203.
- Fawcett, D. 2002. 'Walking Point.' In *War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam*. New York: Random House. 3-31.
- Fetherstonhaugh, D., Slovic, P., Johnson, S.M., and Friedrich, J. 1997. 'Insensitivity to the value of human life: A study of psychophysical numbing'. *Journal of Risk and Uncertainty* 14. 283-300.
- Fisher, R., Ury, W. & Patton, B. 2011. *Getting to Yes: Negotiating Agreement Without Giving In.* New York: Penguin.
- Fisk, L.J., & Schellenberg, J.L. 2008. *Patterns of Conflict: Paths to Peace*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Galtung, J. 1969. 'Violence, Peace and Peace Research.' *Journal of Peace Research*. 6: 3. 167-191
- Galtung, J. 1996. Peace by Peaceful Means: Peace and Conflict, Development and Civilization. Oslo: Sage.
- Galtung, J. 2012. 'Positive and Negative Peace.' In Webel, C.P., & Johansen, J. eds. *Shaping a Vision The Nature of Peace Studies in Peace and Conflict Studies: A Reader*. New York: Routledge. 75-78.
- Galtung, J. & Ruge, M. H. 1965. "The Structure of Foreign News." *Journal of Peace Research*. 2:1. 64-90.
- Gellhorn, M. 1988. The Face of War. Revised Edition. New York: Atlantic Monthly Press.
- Goodson, I. 2013. *Developing Narrative Theory: Life Histories and Personal Representation*. London: Routledge.
- Gourevitch, P. 1998. We Wish to Inform You that Tomorrow We Will Be Killed with Our Families. New York: Picador.
- Gutman, R. 1993. A Witness to Genocide: The 1993 Pulitzer Prize-winning Dispatches on the "Ethnic Cleansing" of Bosnia. New York: Macmillan.

- Gutman, R. & Rieff, D. 1999. 'Preface.' In Gutman, R. & Rieff, D. eds. *Crimes of War: What the Public Should Know*. New York & London: W.W. Norton & Company. 8-13.
- Hackett, R. & Schroeder. B. 2009. 'Does Anybody Practice Peace Journalism? A Cross-National Comparison of Press Coverage of the Afghanistan and Israeli-Hezbollah Wars.' In Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. eds. *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction.31-57.
- Hammond, P. & Herman, E. eds. 2000. *Degraded Capacity: The Media and the Kosovo Crisis*. London: Pluto Press.
- Harcup, T. & O'Neill, D. 2001. "What Is News? Galtung and Ruge Revisited." *Journalism Studies*. 2:2. 261-280.
- Harcup, T. & O'Neill, D. 2017. "What Is News? News Values Revisited (Again)." *Journalism Studies*. 18:12. 1470-1488.
- Hauss, C. 2010. International Conflict Resolution. Second Edition. New York: Continuum.
- Hedges, C. 2003. War is a Force that Gives US Meaning. New York: Anchor Books
- Herman, E.S. & Chomsky, N. 1988. *Manufacturing Consent: The Political Economy of the Mass Media*. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Herr, M. 1991. Dispatches. New York: Vintage.
- Hersh, M. 1970. My Lai 4: A Report on the Massacre and its Aftermath. New York: Random House.
- Higgins, M. 1951. War in Korea: Marguerite Higgins Reports from the Front Lines. New York: Uncommon Valour Reprint Series.
- Hildebrand, G.C. & Porter, G. 1976. *Cambodia: Starvation and Revolution*. New York: Monthly Review Press.
- Hilsum, L. 2007. 'Reporting Rwanda: The Media and Aid Agencies.' In Thompson, A. ed. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. London & Ann Arbor: Pluto Press. 167-187.
- Hilsum, L. 2018. In Extremis: The Life of War Correspondent Marie Colvin. London: Penguin.
- Hinton, A.L. 1998. 'A Head for an Eye: Revenge in the Cambodian Genocide.' *American Ethnologist* 25:3. 353-369.
- Hinton, A. ed. 2002. *Annihilating Difference: The Anthropology of Genocide*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Hinton, A. L. 2005. *Why Did They Kill? Cambodia in the Shadow of Genocide*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Hinton, A.L. 2016. *Man or Monster? The Trial of a Khmer Rouge Torturer*. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- Hseih, H-F. & Shannon, S. 2005. 'Three Approaches to Qualitative Content Analysis.' *Qualitative Health Research*. 15:9. 1277-1288.
- Hughes, N. 2007. 'Exhibit 467: Genocide Through a Camera Lens.' In Thompson, A. ed. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. London & Ann Arbor: Pluto Press. 231-234.
- Humphrey, M. 2002. *The Politics of Atrocity and Reconciliation: From Terror to Trauma*. London: Routledge.
- Jackson, K.D. ed.. 1989. *Cambodia 1975-1978: Rendezvous with Death*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Jeong, H.W. 2000. Peace and Conflict Studies: An Introduction. Vermont: Ashgate.
- Jones, A. 2012. 'Genocide and Structural Violence: Charting the Terrain. In Jones, A. ed. *New Directions in Genocide Research*. London & New York: Routledge. 132-151.

- Joye, S., Heinrich, A. Wöhlert, R. 2016. '50 Years of Galtung and Ruge: Reflections on their Model of News Values and its Relevance for the Study of Journalism and Communication Today.' *CM Communication and Media*. 11:36. 5-28.
- Kamm, H. 1998. Cambodia: Report from a Stricken Land. New York: Arcade.
- Kazickas, J. 2002. 'These Hills Called Khe Sanh.' In War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam. New York: Random House. 121-153.
- Keane, F. 1996. Season of Blood: A Rwandan Journey. London: Penguin.
- Keane, F. 2006. All of these People: A Memoir. Glasgow: HarperCollins.
- Kempf, W. 2016. "Dangers of Peace Journalism." Conflict & Communication Online. 15:2.
- Kiernan, B. 1985. How Pol Pot Came to Power: A History of Communism in Kampuchea, 1930-1975. London: Verso
- Kiernan, B. 2007. *Blood and Soil: A World History of Genocide and Extermination from Sparta to Darfur*. New Haven and London: Yale University Press.
- Kiernan, B. 2008a. *The Pol Pot Regime: Race, Power, and Genocide in Cambodia under the Khmer Rouge, 1975-79*. New Haven: Yale University Press. 3rd edition.
- Kiernan, B. 2008b. *Genocide and Resistance in Southeast Asia: Documentation, Denial & Justice in Cambodia & East Timor*. New Brunswick: Transaction.
- Kiernan, B. 2009. 'The Cambodian Genocide.' In Totten, S. and Parsons, W. eds. *Century of Genocide: Critical Essays and Eyewitness Accounts*. New York: Routledge. 3rd edition. 341-375.
- Knightly, P. 2004. *The First Casualty: The War Correspondent as Hero and Myth-Maker from the Crimea to Iraq*. Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press. Revised Edition.
- Kriesberg, L. 2009. 'Waging Conflicts Constructively.' In Sandole, D., Byrne, S., Sandole-Staroste, I., & Senehi, J. eds. *Handbook of Conflict Analysis and Resolution*. New York: Routledge. 157-169.
- Kriesberg, L., & Dayton, B.W. eds. 2012. *Constructive Conflicts: From Escalation to Resolution*. Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield.
- Kuperman, A. 2004. 'Humanitarian Hazard: Revisiting Doctrines of Intervention.' *Harvard International Review*. 64-68.
- Lacasse, K., & Forster, L. 2012. "The War Next Door: Peace Journalism in Local and Distant Newspapers' Coverage of Mexico." *Media, War & Conflict*. 5:3. 223-237.
- Lederach, J.P. 1995. *Preparing for Peace: Conflict Transformation Across Cultures*. New York: Syracuse University Press.
- Lederach, J.P. 1997. *Building Peace: Sustainable Reconciliation in Divided Societies*. Washington, DC. United States Institute of Peace Press.
- Lederach, J.P. 2003. The Little Book of Conflict Transformation. Intercourse, PA: Good Books.
- Lederer, E. 2002. 'My First War.' In War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam. New York: Random House. 155-185.
- Lemkin, R. 1944. Axis Rule in Occupied Europe: Laws of Occupation, Analysis of Government, Proposals for Redress. Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.
- Lynch, J. 2007. "A Reply to the Replies Counterplea by Jake Lynch." *Conflict & Communication Online*. 6:2. 1-4.
- Lynch, J. 2009. 'Active and Passive Peace Journalism in Reporting of the "War on Terrorism" in the Philippines.' In Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. eds. *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction. 129-147.

- Lynch, J. 2014. A Global Standard for Reporting Conflict. New York: Routledge.
- Lynch, J. 2015. "Peace Journalism: Theoretical and Methodological Developments." *Global Media and Communication*. 11:3. 193-199.
- Lynch, J. & McGoldrick, A. 2005. Peace Journalism. Stroud: Hawthorn Press.
- Lynch, J. & Galtung, J. 2010. *Reporting Conflict: New Directions in Peace Journalism*. St. Lucia, Qld. University of Queensland Press.
- Lynch, J., & McGoldrick, A. 2013. "Responses to Peace Journalism." *Journalism*. 14:8. 1041-1058.
- Lynch, J., McGoldrick, A., & Heathers, J. 2015. "Psychophysiological Audience Responses to War Journalism and Peace Journalism." *Global Media and Communication*. 11:3. 201-217.
- Lyon, D. 2007. 'Good Journalism or Peace Journalism a Counterplea by David Lyon.' *Conflict and Communication Online*. 6:2. 1-5.
- MacGinty, R. 2006. *No War, No Peace: The Rejuvenation of Stalled Peace Processes and Peace Accords.* Basingstoke & New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Malkki, L. 1996.'Speechless Emissaries: Refugees, Humanitarianism, and Dehistoicization'. *Cultural Anthropology* 11:3. 377-464.
- Mamdani, M. 2007. "The Politics of Naming: Genocide, Civil War, and Insurgency." *London Review of Books* 29:5. 5-8.
- Mandelzis, L & Peleg, S. 2009. 'War Journalism as Media Manipulation: Seesawing between the Second Lebanon War and the Iranian Nuclear Threat.' In Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. eds. *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction.
- Mann, M. 2005. *The Dark Side of Democracy: Explaining Ethnic Cleansing*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Mariano, A. B. 2002. 'Vietnam is Where I Found My Family.' In *War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam*. New York: Random House. 33-59.
- McGoldrick, A. 2009. 'Psychological Effects of War Journalism and Peace Journalism.' In Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. (eds.). *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction. 111-127.
- McGoldrick, A., & Lynch, J. 2014. "Audience Responses to Peace Journalism: Merging Results from a Four-Country Research Study." *Journalism Studies*. 1-19.
- Meierhenrich, J. 2014. Genocide: A Reader. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Merick, A. M. 2002. 'My Love Affair with Vietnam.' In War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam. New York: Random House. 91-119.
- Merrill, B.& West, L. 2009. Using Biographical Methods in Social Research. New York: Sage.
- Metzl, J. F. 1996. Western Responses to Human Rights Abuses in Cambodia, 1975-80. New York: Macmillan.
- Morris, S. 1999. *Why Vietnam Invaded Cambodia: Political Culture and the Causes of War.* Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Nersessian, D. 2010. Genocide and Political Groups. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Ngor, H. 2003. Survival in the Killing Fields. New York: Basic Books.
- O'Neill, M. Roberts, B. & Sparkes, A. 2014 (eds.) *Advances in Biographical Methods: Creative Applications*. London: Routledge.
- Owen, T.& Kiernan, B. 2006. 'Bombs Over Cambodia.' The Walrus. 62-69.
- Palmer, L. 2002. 'Mystery Is the Precinct Where I Found Peace.' In *War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam*. New York: Random House. 251-277.

- Perez De Fransius, M. 2014. "Peace Journalism Case Study: US Media Coverage of the Iraq War." *Journalism*. 15:1. 72-88.
- Ponchaud, F. 1978. *Cambodia Year Zero: Road to Khmer Rouge Killing Machine*. New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston.
- Power, S. 2002. "A Problem from Hell:" America and the Age of Genocide. New York: Basic Books.
- Power, S. 2008. Chasing the Flame: Sergio Viera de Mello and the Fight to Save the World. New York: Penguin.
- Prior, L. 2014. 'Content Analysis.' In. Leavy, P. ed. *The Oxford Handbook of Qualitative Research*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. 359-379.
- Quinn, K. 1989a. 'The Pattern and Scope of Violence.' In Jackson, K.D. (ed.) *Cambodia 1975-1978: Rendezvous with Death.* Princeton: Princeton University Press. 179-208.
- Quinn, K. 1989b 'Explaining the Terror.' In Jackson, K.D. (ed.) *Cambodia 1975-1978: Rendezvous with Death.* Princeton: Princeton University Press. 215-240.
- Rabe, R. 2016. 'Richard Dudman's *40 Days With the Enemy* and the Boundaries of Anti-War Opinion in the Nixon Years.' *South Central Review*. 33:3. 91-110.
- Richmond, O.P. 2016. *Peace Formation and Political Order in Conflict Affected Societies*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Rieff, David. 1995. *Slaughterhouse: Bosnia and the Failure of the West*. New York: Simon & Schuster.
- Robinson, P. 2002. *The CNN Effect: The Myth of News, Foreign Policy and Intervention*. London: Routledge.
- Rodny-Gumede, Y. 2016. "Awareness Towards Peace Journalism Among Foreign Correspondents in Africa." *Media and Communication*. 4:1.
- Roskis, E. 2007. 'A Genocide Without Images: White Film Noirs.' In Thompson, A. ed. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. London & Ann Arbor: Pluto Press. 238-241.
- Rubenstein, R.E. 2003. 'Sources.' In Cheldelin, S., Druckman, D., & Fast, L. eds. *Conflict: From Analysis to Intervention*. 2nd edition. London and New York: Bloomsbury.
- Scarry, E. 1985. *The Body in Pain: The Making and Unmaking of the World*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Schabas, W. 2000. Genocide in International Law. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Schanberg, S. 2010. Beyond the Killing Fields: War Writings. Washington, DC: Potomac Books.
- Shawcross, W. 1987. *Sideshow: Kissinger, Nixon and the Destruction of Cambodia*. New York: Simon & Schuster. Revised Edition.
- Shinar, D. 2009. 'Why Not More Peace Journalism? The Coverage of the 2006 Lebanon War in Canadian and Israeli Media.' In Dente Ross, S., and Tehranian, M. eds. *Peace Journalism in Times of War*. New Brunswick: Transaction. 7-29.
- Short, P. 2005. Pol Pot: Anatomy of a Nightmare. New York: Henry Holt.
- Slovic, P., Finucane, M.L., Peters, E., and MacGregor, D.G. 2004. 'Risk as analysis and risk as feelings: Some thoughts about affect, reason, risk, and rationality.' *Risk Analysis* 24. 311-322.
- Slovic, P. 2007. 'If I look at the mass I will never act: Psychic numbing and genocide'. *Judgement and Decision Making* 2:2. 79-95.
- Sontag, S. 2003. Regarding the Pain of Others. New York: Farrah, Strauss and Giroux.
- Spencer, G. 2005. *The Media and Peace: From Vietnam to the 'War on Terror*.' New York: Palgrave MacMillan.

- Strobel, W. 1997. Late Breaking Foreign Policy: The News Media's Influence on Peace Operations. Washington DC: USIP Press.
- Swain, J. 1998. A River of Time. London: Vantage Books.
- Ting Lee, S. & Maslog, C. 2005. "War or Peace Journalism? Asian Newspaper Coverage of Conflicts." *Journal of Communication*. 55:2. 311-329.
- Ung, L. 2000. First They Killed My Father: A Daughter of Cambodia Remembers. New York: HarperCollins.
- Vickery, M. 1984. Cambodia, 1975-1982. Boston: South End Press.
- Vulliamy, E. 1994. *Seasons in Hell: Understanding Bosnia's War*. New York: St. Martin's Press.
- Weber, R.P. 1990. Basic Content Analysis. Newbury Park, CA. Sage.
- Webb, K. 2002. 'Highpockets.' In *War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam*. New York: Random House. 61-59.
- Wetterhahan, R. 2001. *The Last Battle: The Mayaguez Incident and the End of the Vietnam War.* New York: Carroll & Graff.
- White, D. 1950. 'The "Gate Keeper": A Case Study in the Selection of News.' *Journalism Quarterly*. 78. 233-246.
- Whitley, K. 2006. 'History of the Khmer Rouge Tribunal: Origins, Negotiations, and Establishment.' In Ciorciari, D. ed. *The Khmer Rouge Tribunal*. Phnom Penh: Documentation Centre of Cambodia. 29-51.
- Wood, T. 2002. 'Spies, Lovers, and Prisoners of War.' In War Torn: Stories of War from the Women Reporters Who Covered Vietnam. New York: Random House. 223-249.

Newspaper articles

- Anderson, J., & Whitten, L. 1977. 'Cambodia: Most Brutal Dictatorship.' *Washington Post*. July 21, 1977. D15.
- Becker, E. 1973a. 'Another 'Most Risky' Convoy.' Washington Post. May 29, 1973. A16.
- Becker, E. 1973b. 'Cambodian Town Awaits Rice Drop.' Washington Post. Jun 1, 1973. A18.
- Becker, E. 1973c. 'Tacit Agreement Permits Cambodia Rubber to Get Out.' *Washington Post*. Jun 11, 1973. A16
- Becker, E. 1973d. 'Cambodia Shaken by U.S. Bomb Vote.' Washington Post. Jun 17, 1973. A3.
- Becker, E. 1973e. 'Troops in Phnom Penh on Alert.' Washington Post. Jul 11, 1973. A10.
- Becker, E. 1973f. 'Phnom Penh Being Flooded by Thousands of Refugees.' *Washington Post*. Jul 14, 1973. A8.
- Becker, E. 1973g. 'Lon Nol Seen Bowing to U.S. Pressure to Go.' *Washington Post.* Jul 18, 1973. A18.
- Becker, E. 1973h. 'Fighting Sends Prices Rising in Phnom Penh.' *Washington Post*. Jul 24, 1973. A7.
- Becker, E. 1973i. 'Fear and Enemy Grip Phnom Penh.' Washington Post. Jul 28, 1973. A4.
- Becker, E. 1973j. 'Cambodians Slow to Rally to Defense of Phnom Penh.' *Washington Post*. Jul 30, 1973. A4.
- Becker, E. 1973k. 'Cambodians Seek To Escape War in Northern City.' *Washington Post*. Aug 16, 1973. A2.
- Becker, E. 1973l. 'Cambodia Losing Gems to Smugglers.' Washington Post. Aug 19, 1973. A9.

- Becker, E. 1973m. 'Rebels Near New Target In Cambodia.' Washington Post. Aug 21, 1973. A19.
- Becker, E. 1973n. 'Sihanouk Dominates Foes' Rhetoric.' Washington Post. Aug 28, 1973. A16.
- Becker, E. 1973p. 'Neither Cambodian Side in Hurry for Talks.' *Washington Post*. Sept 29, 1973. A18.
- Becker, E. 1973q. 'U.S. Ships Rice to Cambodia.' Washington Post. Oct 21, 1973. K17.
- Becker, E. 1973r. 'Aid Agencies Increase Efforts for Refugees in Phnom Penh.' *Washington Post*. Nov 18, 1973. M8.
- Becker, E. 1973s. 'Cambodian Palace Bombed; 3 Killed; Lon Nol Unhurt.' *Washington Post*. Nov 20, 1973. A1, A14.
- Becker, E. 1973t. 'Cambodian Outpost Near Collapse.' Washington Post. Dec 16, 1973. A25.
- Becker, E. 1973u. 'Cambodia Discloses Scandal.' Washington Post. Dec 23, 1973. A20.
- Becker, E. 1974a. 'An Endangered Species: The Besieged Temples of Angkor.' *Washington Post.* Jan 20, 1974. F5.
- Becker, E. 1974b. 'The Agony of Phnom Penh: Residents Get Edgy Over Increased Shelling.' *Washington Post.* Jan 28, 1974. A1, A20.
- Becker, E. 1974c. 'Cambodians Stage Survival Ceremony.' Washington Post. Mar 3 1974. A14.
- Becker, E. 1974d. 'Cambodian Rebel Unit Seeks to Defect: 10,000 Insurgents Seek To Defect in Cambodia. *Washington Post*. Mar 6, 1974. A1, A23.
- Becker, E. 1974e. '700 Rebels Defect in Cambodia.' Washington Post. Mar 8, 1974. A25.
- Becker, E. 1974f. 'Who Are the Khmer Rouge: Khmer Rouge: Disciplined, Divided. *Washington Post.* Mar 10, 1974. B1, B4.
- Becker, E. 1974g. 'American Advises in Combat: American Advises Cambodia in War.' *Washington Post*. Mar 13, 1974. A1, A24.
- Becker, E. 1974h. 'Major Battles Saps Cambodia Reserves.' Washington Post. Apr 5, 1974. A22.
- Becker, E. 1974i. 'Cambodia Fights Losing Battle on Theft of Art.' *Washington Post*. Apr 12, 1974. A14.
- Becker, E. 1974j. 'Cambodians Fear Rebel Drive for Seat at U.N.' *Washington Post*. Apr 23, 1974. A18.
- Becker, E. 1974k. 'Cambodia Girds for Attack.' Washington Post. Apr 28, 1974. A15.
- Becker E. 1974l. 'Kompong Som: Cambodian City in Peril.' *Washington Post*. May 15, 1974. A22.
- Becker, E. 1974m. 'Refugee Aid Skyrockets in Cambodia.' Washington Post. Jun 9, 1974. G6.
- Becker, E. 1974n. 'American Pilots Protest: Say Cambodian Military Commandeers Plane.' *Washington Post.* Jun 17, 1974. A12.
- Becker, E. 1974o. 'Cambodia's Hero-Journalists: The News Business.' *Washington Post*. Jun 17, 1974. A26.
- Becker, E. 1974p. 'Cambodia: U.S. 'Out of Options'?' Washington Post. Jun 21, 1974. A34.
- Becker, E.1974q. 'Cambodian Sides Vie for U.N. Seat.' Washington Post. Nov 27, 1974. A13.
- Becker, E. 1974r. 'Cambodia's Lon Nol Retains Seat in U.N. on 56-54 Vote: Lon Nol Side Stays at U.N. In Test Vote on U.N. Seat.' *Washington Post*. Nov 28, 1974. A1, A22.
- Becker, E. 1975a. 'Many Ask to Fight: Americans Volunteer for Indochina.' *Washington Post*. Apr 10, 1975. A14.
- Becker, E. 1975b. 'Cambodia: The War America Left Behind This Weekend.' *Washington Post*. Apr 13, 1975. A19.

- Becker, E. 1975c. '28 Children Arrive From Cambodia.' Washington Post. Apr 15, 1975. A13.
- Becker, E. 1975d. A Flag Stays Down: Uncertain Cambodian Embassy Conducts 'Business as Usual.' *Washington Post*. Apr 18, 1975. A8.
- Becker, E. 1975e. 'Lon Nol's Brother Invested Large Sums in Silver Spring.' *Washington Post*. Jun 9, 1975. A3.
- Becker, E. 1975f. 'Cambodia Didn't Order Ship Seized: Ship Seizure Order Denied by Cambodia.' *Washington Post.* Sep 8, 1975. A1, A16.
- Becker, E. 1976a. 'Prospective Parents, Vietnamese Children Lost in Legal Limbo: Vietnamese Children, Parents in Legal Limbo.' *Washington Post*. Apr 25, 1976. A1, A4.
- Becker, E. 1976b. 'French Nun Advises Saigon on Aiding Prostitutes.' *Washington Post*. Nov 27, 1976. A13.
- Becker, E. 1977. 'Questions about Kampuchea? 'Wait Until the Movie.' *Washington Post*. Oct 22, 1977. A15.
- Becker, E. 1978a. 'Cambodia: Voices from the Silenced.' Washington Post. Jul 9, 1978. E1, E3.
- Becker, E. 1978b. 'Lon Nol Pleads for Cambodia Help.' Washington Post. Sep 22, 1978. A22.
- Becker, E. 1978c. 'Cambodia Offers To Open Borders To Westerners: Cambodia Offers to Open Borders to Western Observers.' *Washington Post*. Oct 14, 1978. A1, A13.
- Becker, E. 1978d. 'Terror Slaying in Cambodia: Terror Attack in Phnom Penh Leaves British Scholar Dead.' *Washington Post.* Dec 24, 1978. A1, A10.
- Becker, E. 1978e. 'A Journey Into the New Cambodia: 'But We Are at War, We have Enemies': Cambodia's Leaders Step Away From Modernity.' *Washington Post.* Dec 26, 1978. A1, A14, A15.
- Becker, E. 1978f. 'Cambodia: A Look at Border War With Vietnam: Artillery Thumps on Cambodia-Vietnam Border.' *Washington Post.* Dec 27, 1978. A1, A16.
- Becker, E. 1978g. 'Deterioration Threatens Angkor Wat: Lack of Care Threatens Ancient Khmer Temple: Cambodia's Angkor Wat Symbolizes Heritage Cult.' *Washington Post*. Dec 28, 1978. A1, A14, A15.
- Becker, E. 1978h. 'The Cambodian Experiment: Great Change at Heavy Cost.' *Washington Post*. Dec 29, 1978. A1, A10.
- Becker, E. 1978i. 'Commune Life Regimented for Cambodians: Cambodian Life Is Strictly Regimented.' *Washington Post*. Dec 30, 1978. A1, A7.
- Becker, E. 1978j. 'Phnom Penh: A Vanished Citizenry: Former Phnom Penh People Hard to Find.' *Washington Post*. Dec 31, 1978. A1, A18.
- Becker, E. 1978k. 'Pol Pot Interview Turns Into 90-Minute Lecture.' *Washington Post*. Dec 31, 1978. A18.
- Becker, E. 1979a. 'Vietnamese Invasion of Cambodia Draws Criticism by U.S.' *Washington Post*. Jan 4, 1979. A22.
- Becker, E. 1979b. 'Hanoi Dives Toward Port In Cambodia: Hanoi Rebels Continue Drive In Cambodia.' *Washington Post.* Jan 5, 1979. A1, A14.
- Becker, E. 1979c. 'Rebels Threaten Phnom Penh: Offensive Threatens Cambodia's Capital.' *Washington Post.* Jan 6, 1979. A1, A11.
- Becker, E. 1979d. 'Fall of Cambodian Capital Claimed: Rebels Said to Take Cambodian Capital.' *Washington Post.* Jan 8, 1979. A1, A18.
- Becker, E. 1985. 'The War, As it was: Reliving Cambodia's Nightmare in the Film 'Killing Fields' 'Fields of War.' *Washington Post.* Jan 13, 1985. L1.

- Becker, E. 2015. 'Journalists Don't Always Testify at Tribunals. Here's Why I Did.' *Washington Post*. March 6, 2015.
- Becker, E. 2017. 'The Women Who Covered Vietnam.' New York Times. Nov 17, 2017.
- Broyles, W. Jr., 1986. 'Politics of the Killing Fields.' Washington Post. Oct 5, 1986. BW1.
- Dudman, R. 1970a. 'Dudman, 2 Others Freed.' St Louis Post-Dispatch. June 16, 1970. Pgs. 1, 2.
- Dudman, R. 1970b. Dudman's Story: Terror and Boredom.' *St Louis Post-Dispatch*. June 22, 1970. Pgs. 1, 12.
- Dudman, R. 1970c. 'Invasion Unites Guerrillas and Peasants.' *St Louis Post-Dispatch*. June 23, 1970. Pgs. 1, 10.
- Dudman, R. 1970d. 'Guerrillas Are Tough In War And Play.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. June 24, 1970. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Dudman, R. 1970e. 'Cambodia Reds Understand U.S. Politics.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. June 25, 1970. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Dudman, R. 1970f. 'A Hike Towards Freedom.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. June 26, 1975. Pgs. 1, 5.
- Dudman, R. 1970g. 'Views Of War From Behind Enemy Lines.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. June 28, 1970. Pgs. 1, 16, 17.
- Dudman, R. 1975a. 'Time Running Out For Lon Nol.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Mar 16, 1975. Pg. 41.
- Dudman, R. 1975b. 'A Personal Report: Nixon's Invasion, Bombings Backfired.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Apr 20, 1975. Pg. 137.
- Dudman, R. 1975c. 'Affirms Killings In Phnom Penh.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Oct 13, 1975. Pg. 4.
- Dudman, R. 1976. 'No Way To Confirm 'Bloodbaths,' 'Pogroms' In Cambodia.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Apr 25, 1975. Pg. 29.
- Dudman, R. 1977a. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part One.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Oct 30, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977b. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Two.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Oct 31, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977c. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Three.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 1, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977d. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Four' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 2, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977e. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Five.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 3, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977f. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Six.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Nov 4, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977g. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Seven.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 6, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977h. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Eight.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 7, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977i. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Part Nine.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 8, 1977. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 1977j. 'Richard Dudman: Dateline Vietnam, Conclusion' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Nov 9, 1977. Pg. 1.

- Dudman, R. 1978a. 'Cambodian Clash Echoes History.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Jan 6, 1978. Pg. 31.
- Dudman, R. 1979a. 'Cambodian Regime Down But Not Out, Backers Say.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Jan 14, 1979. Pgs. 1, 10.
- Dudman, R. 1979b. 'Prince Blames Nixon, Kissinger For Cambodia's Fall.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Jan 14, 1979. Pg. 10.
- Dudman, R. 1979c. 'Cambodia.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Jan 15, 1979. Pgs. 16-22.
- Dudman, R. 1990. 'Pol Pot: Brutal, Yes, but No Mass Murderer.' *New York Times*. Aug 17, 1990. Pg. 29.
- Dudman, R. 1994. 'Former Captive Meets with Rescuer.' *St Louis Post-Dispatch*. April 10, 1994. Pg. 1.
- Dudman, R. 2015. 'Pol Pot and I.' St. Louis Post-Dispatch. June 18, 2015.
- Dwyer, J. & Gallagher, R. 2018. 'Target: Journalist: How the Assad Regime Tracked and Killed Marie Colvin for Reporting on War Crimes in Syria.' https://theintercept.com/2018/04/09/marie-colvin-syria-assad/ (accessed 29/8/18).
- Fenton, J. 1974. 'About the Khmer Rouge.' New Statesman. March 22, 1974. 388-90.
- Fuller, T. 2015. 'Ieng Thirith, Khmer Rouge Minister in Cambodia, Dies at 83.' *New York Times*. Aug 22, 2015. A19.
- Grimes, W. 2017. 'Richard Dudman, Reporter at Center of History's Churn, Dies at 99.' *New York Times*. Aug 4, 2017. A20.
- Kiernan, B. 1990. 'By Any Measure, Pol Pot Engaged in Genocide.' *New York Times*. Sept 4: A16.
- Kramer, B. 1977. 'Asian Blood Bath: Cambodia's Communist Regime Begins to Purge Its Own Ranks While Continuing a Crack-Down.' *Wall Street Journal*. Oct 19, 1977. Pg. 48.
- Kristof, N. 2005. 'The Secret Genocide Archive.' New York Times. Feb 23, 2005. A19.
- Kristof, N. 2009a. 'Nicholas Kristof's Advice for Saving the World.'

 http://www.outsideonline.com/1909636/nicholas-kristofs-advice-saving-world (accessed 4/11/16).
- Kristof, N. 2009b. 'If this isn't slavery, what is?' New York Times. Jan 4, 2009. Pg. 92.
- Kristof, N. 2010. 'From 'Oprah' to Building a Sisterhood in Congo.' *New York Times*. Feb 4, 2010. Pg. 27.
- Kristof, N. 2011. 'A Rite of Torture for Girls.' New York Times. May 12, 2011. Pg. 29.
- Kristof, N. 2014. 'When Sources May Have Lied.' New York Times. Jun 7, 2014.
- Lewis, A. 1975. 'Cultural Arrogance.' New York Times. May 12, 1975. Pg. 25.
- Lacouture, J. 1977. 'The Bloodiest Revolution.' *New York Review of Books*. March 31, 1977. Pg.9.
- Marks, S. 2014. 'Somaly Mam: The Holy Saint (and Sinner) of Sex Trafficking.' http://www.newsweek.com/2014/05/30/somaly-mam-holy-saint-and-sinner-sex-trafficking-251642.html (accessed 4/11/16).
- McFadden, R. 2016. 'Sydney H. Schanberg Dies at 82; Times Reporter Chronicled Khmer Rouge Terror.' *New York Times*. July 10, 2016. A19.
- Mydans, S. 2013. 'Ieng Sary, Former Official of Khmer Rouge, Dies at 87'. *New York Times*. March 14, 2013. A23.
- Mydans, S. 2017. '11 Years, \$300 Million and 3 Convictions. Was the Khmer Rouge Tribunal Worth It?' *New York Times*. April 10, 2017. A5

- Rose, L. 1978. 'Reporter Who was Attacked In Cambodia Tells His Story.' *The St. Louis Times*. Dec 29, 1978. Pg. 3.
- Safire, W. 1978. 'Silence is Guilt.' New York Times. April 24, 1978. Pg. 23.
- Schanberg, S. 1970a. '8 More Newsmen Vanish in Cambodia; Total Missing at 24: Newsmen Vanish in Cambodia, Bringing Total of Missing to 24.' *New York Times*. Jun 2, 1970. Pgs. 1, 5.
- Schanberg, S. 1970b. 'Syversten of C.B.S. News Feared Dead in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Jun 4, 1970. Pg. 12.
- Schanberg, S. 1970c. 'Ky Gets Royal Welcome in Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Jun 5, 1970. Pg. 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1970d. 'Ill-Equipped Cambodians Face Foe Near Phnompenh: Poorly Equipped Cambodian Units Face Enemy a Few Miles From Pnompenh.' *New York Times*. Jun 6, 1970. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1970e. 'Ky, In Pnompenh, Gives Assurance.' New York Times. Jun 7, 1970. Pg. 5.
- Schanberg, S. 1970f. 'Problems of Cambodia: Old Foes, Invited Into Country, Gaining Foothold While Battling Red Attackers.' *New York Times*. Jun 8, 1970. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1970g. 'Laotians Reported Joining Foe in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Jun 11, 1970. Pg. 14.
- Schanberg, S. 1970h. 'Temple Ruins at Angkor Reported in Foe's Hands: Cambodia Says Angkor Ruins Have Been Seized by the Enemy.' *New York Times*. Jun 12, 1970. Pgs. 1, 15.
- Schanberg, S. 1970i. 'In a Cambodian Town, War and Terror: In a Cambodian Town, A Battle Brings Terror.' *New York Times*. Jun 17, 1970. Pgs. 1, 18.
- Schanberg, S. 1970j. 'Enemy in Cambodia Cuts Last Operating Rail Line.' *New York Times*. Jun 18, 1970. Pgs. 1, 5.
- Schanberg, S. 1970k. 'Road to Saigon Severed: Enemy, Near Phnompenh, Cuts Last Major Open Road.' *New York Times*. Jun 19, 1970. Pgs. 1, 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1970l. 'In West Cambodia, Weak Army Waits: Drive Through Western Cambodia Reveals Defenses Are Weak.' *New York Times*. Jun 20, 1970. Pgs. 1, 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1970m. 'Cambodia: Communist Pressure Steadily Growing.' *New York Times*. Jun 21, 1970. Pg. 145.
- Schanberg, S. 1970n. 'Cambodia Issues Decree For General Mobilization.' *New York Times*. Jun 26, 1970. Pg. 8.
- Schanberg, S. 1970o. 'Cambodia To Get U.S. Plane Support in Ground Combat: U.S. Air Support Set For Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Jun 28, 1970. Pgs. 1, 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1970p. 'Cambodia 1: Agony of A Nation Caught in The Middle.' *New York Times*. Jun 28, 1970. Pg.129.
- Schanberg, S. 1970q. 'Looting by Saigon Units Stirs Cambodian Hatred.' *New York Times*. Jul 2, 1970. Pg. 8.
- Schanberg, S. 1970r. 'Pnompenh Opens Treason Trial of Absent Sihanouk.' *New York Times*. Jul 4, 1970. Pg. 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1970s. 'Cambodian Economy Is Badly Hurt by War: Cambodian Economy Damaged by War.' *New York Times*. Jul 5, 1970. Pgs. 1, 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1970t. 'Doubts About Use Of Air Power in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Jul 5, 1970. Pg. 90.

- Schanberg, S. 1970u. 'Cambodian Tribunal Condemns Sihanouk to Death in Absentia.' *New York Times*. Jul 6, 1970. Pg. 4.
- Schanberg S. 1970v. 'Wartime Phnompenh Losing Its Charm.' *New York Times*. Jul 12, 1970. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1972a. 'Cambodians Are Facing a Bleak Future: Cambodians Disillusioned and Facing a Bleak Future.' *New York Times*. Oct 29, 1972. Pgs. 1, 27.
- Schanberg, S. 1972b. 'Foe Said To Cross Cambodia Border.' *New York Times*. Nov 1, 1972. Pg. 15.
- Schanberg, S. 1972c. 'The Peace Watch: Cambodia.' New York Times. Nov 5, 1972. Pg. E2.
- Schanberg, S. 1972d. 'Cambodia Offers Khmer Rouge Amnesty.' *New York Times*. Nov 6, 1972. Pg. 13.
- Schanberg, S. 1972e. 'Cambodian Army, Despite U.S. Aid, Is Still No Match for Its Foe.' *New York Times*. Nov 8, 1972. Pg. 68.
- Schanberg, S. 1972f. 'Haig Meets With Cambodian Leader.' *New York Times*. Nov 13, 1972. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1972g. 'Cambodian War Enriches the Corrupt, Debases the Poor.' *New York Times*. Nov 30, 1972. Pg. 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1972h. 'Cambodia's Refugees The Forgotten People.' *New York Times*. Dec 7, 1972. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1972i. 'Cambodia Uneasy Over Truce Plans.' *New York Times*. Dec 13, 1972. Pg. 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1972j. 'Cambodians Still Rely on Buddhism's Timeless Signs.' *New York Times*. Dec 15, 1972. Pg. 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1972k. 'Enclave in Cambodia Again Enjoying Peace.' *New York Times*. Dec 25, 1972. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1972l. 'One-Third of Army In Cambodia Found To Be Nonexistent: Cambodia Concedes Giving Pay To 100,000 Nonexistent Troops.' *New York Times*. Dec 28, 1972. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Schanberg, S.1973a. Cambodia Prints Lon Nol Thought.' New York Times. Jan 7, 1973. Pg. 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1973b. 'Lon Nol Says U.S. Vows Full Support.' *New York Times*. Jan 8, 1973. Pgs. 1, 9.
- Schanberg, S. 1973c. 'Lon Non Leaves Cambodia For Enforced Stay Abroad.' *New York Times*. May 1, 1973. Pg. 10.
- Schanberg, S. 1973d. 'American Bomber on Combat Mission Crashes on Army Post in Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. May 5, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973e. 'U.S. Ends News Briefings in Cambodia; Embassy Cites Protest by Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. May 6, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973f. 'Cambodian Chiefs Unable To Agree.' *New York Times*. May 8, 1973. Pg. 15.
- Schanberg, S. 1973g. 'Embassy Still Controls Cambodia Raids.' *New York Times*. May 11, 1973. Pgs. 1, 8.
- Schanberg, S. 1973h. 'Cambodian Fighting Is Creating New Refugees by the Thousands.' *New York Times*. May 27, 1973. Pg. 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1973i. 'Cambodian Premier Says U.S. Isn't Consulting Him.' *New York Times*. Jul 10, 1973. Pgs. 1, 4.

- Schanberg, S. 1973j. 'One Day on the Front Line in Cambodia: Bombs, Machine-Gun Fire and Exhaustion.' *New York Times*. Jul 12, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973k. 'Cambodia Weighs Troop Conscription.' *New York Times*. Jul 14, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973l. 'Cambodian River Folk Cling to Their Half of Town.' *New York Times*. Jul 16, 1973. Pg. 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1973m. 'Lon Nol Is Said to Decline Reported Nixon Invitation.' Jul 17, 1973. Pg3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973n. 'U.S. in Cambodia: Still Last Hope.' New York Times. Jul 19, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973o. 'In Cambodia's Unconventional War, Rebel Pressure is the Only Certainty.' *New York Times*. Jul 25, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973p. 'In Cambodia's Second City, Smugglers and the Peace of Centuries.' *New York Times*. Jul 28, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973q. 'Mounting Tension Grips Phnom Penh: Cambodians Fear Collapse of the Capital's Defenses When U.S. Bombing Ends.' *New York Times*. Jul 30, 1973. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1973r. 'Cambodia Refugees Flee What Was Once a Haven.' *New York Times*. Aug 3. 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973s. 'Cambodian Draft Grabs the Poor, Bypasses the Elite.' *New York Times*. Aug 4, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973t. 'Refugees and Arms Flow Into Worried Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Aug 5, 1973. Pgs. 1, 5.
- Schanberg, S. 1973u. 'Victorious Cambodians Loot Recaptured Village.' *New York Times*. Aug 7, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973v. 'Bomb Error Leaves Havoc in Neak Luong.' *New York Times*. Aug 9, 1973. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1973w. 'Warfare Heightens Tensions at Mental Hospital in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Aug 12, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973x. 'A Besieged Capital Waits for the Unknown.' *New York Times*. Aug 12, 1973. Pg. E. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973y. '100 Cambodian Propeller-Driven Planes Replace U.S. Jet Armada This Week.' *New York Times*. Aug 13, 1973. Pgs. 1, 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973z. 'Effect of Bombing: It Helped, but Peace Is Still Elusive.' *New York Times*. Aug 16, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973aa. 'Phnom Penh Area Is Almost Quiet: City Is Resting Easier and Battle Action Is Low.' *New York Times*. Aug 17, 1973. Pg. 5.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ab.'Phnom Penh: Silent Enough for a Nap While the Storm Gathers.' *New York Times*. Aug 19. 1973. Pg. 175.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ac. 'A Reporter's Notebook: Cambodians Hardly at War.' *New York Times*. Aug 22, 1973. Pg. 12.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ad. 'Cambodia Asks Million a Day More Aid.' *New York Times*. Sep 25, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ae. 'Aid To Cambodia Held Inadequate.' *New York Times*. Sep 26, 1973. Pg.
- Schanberg, S. 1973af. 'Cambodia Troops Bitter at Ordeal.' New York Times. Oct 1, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ag. 'Cambodia Casual In Defense Moves.' *New York Times*. Oct 4, 1973. Pg. 15.

- Schanberg, S. 1973ah. 'U.S. Healer Opens Drive In Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Oct 7, 1973. Pg. 17.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ai. 'In Kompong Cham, Death Is No Stranger.' *New York Times*. Oct 19, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973aj. 'Regime Weakens as Cambodian Quits.' *New York Times*. Oct 13. 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ak. 'Lon Nol Assails U.N. for Considering Sihanouk's Entry.' *New York Times*. Oct 24, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973al. 'All But 3 Soviet Aids Leave Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Oct 26, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973am. 'Cambodian Port's Dreams of Glory Are Just Dreams.' *New York Times*. Oct 27, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973an. 'Cambodia's War: Road Opened, Another Cut as Capital Relaxes.' *New York Times*. Oct 29, 1973. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ao. 'Illegal Advising of Cambodians Charged.' *New York Times*. Oct 30, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1973ap. 'Cambodian History Is Reshaped.' New York Times. Nov 2, 1973. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1974a. 'Artillery Kills 15 In Phnom Penh.' New York Times. Feb 3, 1974. Pg. 19.
- Schanberg, S. 1974b. 'Fatigued Phnom Penh Awaits Foe's Next Push.' *New York Times*. Feb 4, 1974. Pg. 7.
- Schanberg, S. 1974c. 'In Phnom Penh, Take Any Road to the War.' *New York Times*. Feb 9, 1974. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1974d. 'Insurgents Kill 139 In Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Feb 12, 1974. Pgs. 1, 13.
- Schanberg, S. 1974e. 'Amid Ashes in Phnom Penh, Stunned Survivors Go On.' *New York Times*. Feb 13, 1974. Pg. 8.
- Schanberg, S. 1974f. 'Cambodians Say World Ignores Plight.' *New York Times*. Feb 16, 1974. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1974g. 'U.S. Said To Chide Cambodia Airmen.' *New York Times*. Feb 18, 1974. Pg. 9.
- Schanberg, S. 1974h. 'Illegal Cambodian Arms Trade With Rebels Seen.' *New York Times*. Feb 20, 1974. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1974i. 'Life Poor, but Cambodian Refugees Are Glad to Be Free of Rebels.' *New York Times*. Mar 9, 1974. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1974j. 'Town Is Devastated In Cambodian 'Victory.'' *New York Times*. July 28, 1974. Pg. 11.
- Schanberg, S. 1974k. 'Phnom Penh Streets Home for Thousands.' *New York Times*. Jul 29, 1974. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1974l. 'Corruption Is as Commonplace as War in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Aug 8, 1974. Pg. 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1974m. 'A Besieged Cambodian Garrison Fights On.' *New York Times*. Aug 16, 1974. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1974n. 'War Exacts a Huge Toll in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Aug 22, 1974. Pg. 14.
- Schanberg1974o. 'A Distant Peace for Cambodians.' New York Times. Aug 27, 1974. Pg. 6.

- Schanberg, S. 1974p. 'Cambodia's 'Little' War: 600,000 Casualties.' *New York Times*. Sep 8, 1974. Pg. 209.
- Schanberg, S. 1974q. 'Saigon Denies Visas to Times Reporter And Paris Newsman.' *New York Times*. Oct 15, 1974. Pg. 11.
- Schanberg, S. 1974r. 'Phnom Penh: Uneasy Hope for Future.' *New York Times*. Nov 22, 1974. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1974s. 'Cambodia: No Light, Not Even a Tunnel.' *New York Times*. Dec 15, 1974. Pg. 231.
- Schanberg, S. 1974t. 'Reporter's Notebook: Madness of War in Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Dec 17, 1974. Pg. 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1975a. 'Phnom Penh Weathering New Assault in Long War.' *New York Times*. Jan 5, 1975. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1975b. 'Cambodian Rebels Step Up Pressure Around Capital.' *New York Times*. Jan 7, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975c. 'Heavy Cambodia Fighting Rapidly Depletes U.S. Aid.' *New York Times*. Jan 9, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S.1975d. 'Cambodian Soldiers and Families Are Caught in War of Quiet Waiting and Sudden Gunfire.' *New York Times*. Jan 10, 1975. Pgs. 1, 10.
- Schanberg, S. 1975e. 'Phnom Penh and U.S. Rush Ammunition and Food to Embattled River Town.' *New York Times*. Jan 12, 1975. Pg. 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1975f. 'Siege Continues at Vital Cambodian Town.' *New York Times*. Jan 13, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975g. 'Cambodian Refugees Tell of Battle for Key River Town.' *New York Times*. Jan 14, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975h. 'In a Besieged Cambodian City, Hunger, Death and the Whimpering of Children.' *New York Times*. Jan 16, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975i. 'U.S. Has Last-Ditch Plan for Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Jan 17, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975j. 'Cambodian Rebel Drive Spurs Austerity Policy in Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Jan 18, 1975. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1975k. 'Big Convoy Poised For Cambodia Trip.' *New York Times*. Jan 20, 1975. Pgs. 1, 11.
- Schanberg, S. 1975l. 'Phnom Penh Surviving Another Rebel Offensive and 'Blockade'.' *New York Times*. Feb 2, 1975. Pg. 13.
- Schanberg, S. 1975m. 'Rebels Destroy A Mekong Convoy.' *New York Times*. Feb 5, 1975. Pgs. 1, 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975n. 'Aid Request for Cambodia Said to Exceed Needs Now.' *New York Times*. Feb 7, 1975. Pgs. 1, 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1975o. 'Battle for Mekong River Critical for Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Feb 10, 1975. Pgs. 1, 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975p. 'Phnom Penh Exodus Early This Year.' *New York Times*. Feb 11, 1975. Pg. 10.
- Schanberg, S. 1975q. 'U.S. Starts Bigger Airlift Into Cambodia to Replenish Supplies.' *New York Times*. Feb 13, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975r. 'Cambodians Pushing to Clear Mekong.' *New York Times*. Feb 15, 1975. Pg. 3.

- Schanberg S. 1975s. 'U.S. Embassy in Phnom Penh Recommends Limited Evacuation.' *New York Times*. Feb 17, 1975. Pg. 4.
- Schanberg, S. 1975t. 'Cambodians Failing To Reopen Lifeline.' *New York Times*. Feb 18, 1975. Pgs. 1, 7.
- Schanberg, S. 1975u. 'Lon Nol's Defense Position Continues to Deteriorate.' *New York Times*. Feb 19, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975v. 'Siege in Cambodia Town Traps 30,000 Refugees.' *New York Times*. Feb 24, 1975. Pgs. 1, 8.
- Schanberg, S. 1975w. 'Cambodian Rebels Intensify Shelling of Besieged Town.' *New York Times*. Feb 25, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975x. 'Children Starving In Once-Lush Land.' *New York Times*. Feb 26, 1975. Pgs. 1, 10.
- Schanberg, S. 1975y. 'U.S. Envoy in Phnom Penh Joins Appeal for More Cambodia Aid.' *New York Times*. Feb 27, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975z. 'Pilots in Cambodia Airlift Ordered to Remain Silent.' *New York Times*. Feb 28, 1975. Pg. 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aa. 'Tour in Cambodia Fails To Sway Congressmen.' *New York Times*. Mar 2, 1975. Pgs. 1, 20.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ab. 'The 'Enemy' Is Red, Cruel and, After 5 Years, Little Known.' *New York Times*. Mar 2, 1975. Pg. 169.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ac. 'Rebels' U.S.-Made Guns Shell Landing Strip Flights Go On.' *New York Times*. Mar 6, 1975. Pgs. 1, 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ad. 'U.S. Aides Expect Loss of Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Mar 7, 1975. Pgs. 1, 3.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ae. 'Life of Phnom Penh Slowly Grinds Down.' *New York Times*. Mar 8, 1975. Pgs. 1, 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1975af. 'Kissinger Rebuff Reported To Cambodia Talk in 1974.' *New York Times*. Mar 9, 1975. Pgs. 1, 17.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ag. 'Cambodian War Seen in Its Final Phase As Rebels Slowly Strangle Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Mar 10, 1975. Pgs. 1, 12.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ah. 'Cambodians Seek To Brace Morale.' *New York Times*. Mar 11, 1975. Pgs. 1, 4.
- Schanberg. S. 1975ai. 'The Enigmatic Cambodian Insurgents: Reds Appear to Dominate Diverse Bloc.' *New York Times*. Mar 13, 1975. Pgs. 1, 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aj. 'Shell Hits Munitions Dump At Phnom Penh's Airport.' *New York Times*. Mar 14, 1975. Pgs. 1, 12.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ak. 'French Officials Leaving Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Mar 16, 1975. Pg. 5.
- Schanberg, S. 1975al. 'Everything for Sale, Including American Arms: Cambodia's Regime: As Corrupt As People Say.' *New York Times*. Mar 16, 1975. Pg. E1.
- Schanberg. S. 1975am. 'U.S. Starting to Evacuate Relief Aides in Cambodia.' *New York Times*. Mar 18, 1975. Pgs. 1, 19.
- Schanberg, S. 1975an. 'A Cambodian Anniversary Marked Only by Misery." *New York Times*. Mar 19, 1975. Pg. 18.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ao. 'Britain Closes Embassy in Phnom Penh, Leaving U.S. as the Only Western Mission.' *New York Times*. Mar 21, 1975. Pg. 10.

- Schanberg, S. 1975ap. 'Lon Nol Is Said to Pack For Eventual Departure.' *New York Times*. Mar 23, 1975.Pgs. 1, 6.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aq. ''Confusion over Cambodian Aid.' *New York Times*. Mar 25, 1975. Pg. 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ar. 'Reporter's Notebook: Suffering Seems Endless in Phnom Penh." *New York Times*. Mar 29, 1975. Pg. 2.
- Schanberg, S. 1975as. 'Around Besieged Cambodian Capital, Pinch Gets Ever Tighter.' *New York Times*. Mar 30, 1975. Pg. 14.
- Schanberg, S. 1975at. 'Attrition Is Continuing; U.S. Embassy Staff Cut.' *New York Times*. Apr 7, 1975. Pg. 20.
- Schanberg, S. 1975au. 'Rebels Overrun Outposts Near Phnom Penh Airport.' *New York Times*. Apr 8, 1975. Pgs. 1, 12.
- Schanberg, S. 1975av. 'In U.S. Embassy, the Strain Is Showing.' *New York Times*. Apr 10, 1975. Pg. 18.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aw. 'Phnom Penh Defense Weakens; Rebels Within 3 Miles of Airport.' *New York Times*. Apr 11, 1975. Pgs. 1, 8.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ax. 'Military Taking Over In Cambodia As Last Americas Are Evacuated; Sihanouk Says U.S. Wants Him Back.' *New York Times*. Apr 13, 1975. Pgs. 1, 20.
- Schanberg, S. 1975ay. 'U.S. Embassy Staff Is Evacuated from Phnom Penh Under Guard of U.S. Marines. *New York Times*. Apr 13, 1975. Pg. 20.
- Schanberg, S. 1975az. 'Communist Rule is at Least Uncertain; Napalm Is Not: Indochina Without Americans: For Most, a Better Life.' *New York Times*. Apr 13, 1975. Pg. 197.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aaa. 'Cambodia Rebels Open Big Thrust For Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Apr 14, 1975. Pgs. 1, 19.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aab. 'Reds 3 Miles From Phnom Penh; Refugees Jam Main Road To City; Saigon Troops Holding Xuan Loc.' *New York Times*. Apr 15, 1975. Pgs. 1, 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aac. 'Phnom Penh, as the Battle Nears.' *New York Times*. Apr 15, 1975. Pgs. 1, 16.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aad. 'Cambodia Windup: Defenders Shift Units in Effort to Stem Reds' Advance.' *New York Times*. Apr 16, 1975. Pgs. 1, 19.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aae. 'Reporter's Notebook: A Reporter's Notebook From Phnom Penh.' *New York Times*. Apr 17, 1975. Pgs. 1, 18.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aaf. 'Truce Was Sought: All Troops Told To Stop Shooting.' *New York Times*. Apr 17, 1975. Pgs. 1, 18.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aag. 'Note to Sihanouk: Prince Said to Reject Cease-Fire Proposal as Unacceptable.' *New York Times*. Apr 17, 1975. Pgs. 1, 18.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aah. 'Cambodia Reds Are Uprooting Millions As They Impose a 'Peasant Revolution': Old and Sick Included; Economy Is at Standstill.' *New York Times*. May 9, 1975. Pgs. 1, 15.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aai. 'Grief and Animosity In an Embassy Haven.' *New York Times*. May 9, 1975. Pgs. 1, 14.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aaj. 'Evacuation to Thailand: Arduous Trip Through Secret Cambodia.' *New York Times*. May 9, 1975. Pg. 14.
- Schanberg, S. 1975aak. 'American's Brief Brush With Arrest and Death.' *New York Times*. May 9, 1975. Pg. 14.

- Schanberg, S. 1979. 'Cambodian Reporter Who Fled 'True Hell' Tells of 4-Year Ordeal.' *New York Times*. Oct 12, 1979. Pgs. 1, 10.
- Schudel, M. 2016. 'Sydney H. Schanberg, whose 1970s Coverage of Cambodia Won Pulitzer, Dies at 82.' *Washington Post*. July, 9 2016.
- Sorkin, M. 2017. 'Richard Dudman Dies; He Covered Vietnam War for the Post-Dispatch.' *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Aug 4, 2017.
- Swain, J. 1973a. 'The Marshal besieged by guns and torpor.' *The Sunday Times*. Aug 12, 1973. Pg. 6.
- Swain, S. 1973b. 'Cambodia guerrillas hold back their killer punch.' *The Sunday Times*. Aug 19, 1973. Pg. 7.
- Swain, S. 1973c. 'Phnom Penh: as sure as the rains will stop, the siege will start again.' *The Sunday Times*. Nov 25, 1973. Pg. 9.
- Swain, S. 1974a. 'Phnom Penh: things look so bad now that even the French are leaving.' *The Sunday Times*. Feb 3, 1974. Pg. 7.
- Swain, S. 1974b. 'Convoy to Cambodia; suddenly the ambush was on.' *The Sunday Times*. Mar 10, 1974. Pg. 11.
- Swain, S. 1974c. "Mr God' tries to clean up Cambodia." *The Sunday Times*. July 14, 1974. Pg. 9.
- Swain, J. 1975a. 'If this river town's heart stops beating, a capital could die.' *The Sunday Times*. Jan 26, 1975. Pg. 6.
- Swain, J, 1975b. 'The siege of Phnom Penh.' The Sunday Times. Mar 2, 1975. Pg. 7.
- Swain, J. 1975c. 'A week in the lingering death of Phnom Penh.' *The Sunday Times*. Mar 9, 1975. Pg. 9.
- Swain, J. 1975d. 'Can Khmer Rouge unity survive after victory?' *The Sunday Times*. Mar 16, 1975. Pg. 11.
- Swain, J. 1975e. 'Cambodia's cost of living £44.' The Sunday Times. Mar 30, 1975. Pg. 9.
- Swain, J. 1975f. 'Americans quit as Khmers close in on Phnom Penh.' *The Sunday Times*. Apr 13, 1975. Pg. 1.
- Swain, J. 1975g. 'Scenes from the Fall of Phnom Penh.' *The Sunday Times*. Apr 20, 1975. Pg. 17.
- Swain, J. 1975h. 'Diary of a Doomed City.' The Sunday Times. May 11, 1975. Pgs. 15-19.
- Swain, J. 1975i. 'What about the executions? 'Only traitors have been killed.' *The Sunday Times*. July 27, 1975. Pg. 6.
- Swain, J. 1976a. 'A peep into Cambodia through the eyes of those who fled.' Jan 25, 1976. Pg. 12.
- Swain, J. 1976b. 'Cambodia is convulsed as Khmer Rouge wipe out a civilisation.' *The Sunday Times*. Pg. 11.
- Swain, J. 1977. 'Cambodia authors tell of genocide.' The Sunday Times. Jan 23, 1977. Pg. 6.
- Swain, J. 1978a. 'Viets invading us in thousands says Cambodia.' *The Sunday Times*. Jan 1, 1978. Pgs. 1, 2.
- Swain, J. 1978b. 'Hanoi may let Cambodia off hook.' The Sunday Times. Jan 8, 1978. Pg. 9.
- Swain, J. 1978c. 'Cambodia regime in crisis.' The Sunday Times. Sep 17, 1978. Pg. 9.
- Swain, J. 1979. 'For two dangerous hours I join the secret Chinese gun-line to the Khmer Rouge.' *The Sunday Times*. Dec 9, 1979. Pg. 11.
- Swain, J. 1980a. 'Jon Swain returns to Phnom Penh: the patient lives by the scars remain.' *The Sunday Times*. Jan 20, 1980. Pg. 9.

- Swain, J. 1980b. 'Where life may hang on a few packets of cigarettes.' *The Sunday Times*. Feb 17, 1980. Pg. 10.
- Swain, J. 1980c. 'The rebirth of a nation.' The Sunday Times. Aug 31, 1980. Pg. 11.
- Swain, J. 1980d. 'Ancient Empire vanishing again.' The Sunday Times. Sep 28, 1980. Pg. 15.
- Swain, J. 1999. 'Taxi Ride to the Edge of Death.' The Sunday Times. Sep 26, 1999. Pg. 21.
- Thayer, N. 1997. 'Pol Pot: Unrepentant.' Far Eastern Economic Review. Oct. 30, 1997. 14-23.